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rLAG CODE REVISION

FRIDAY, JUNE 7, 1974

~ U.S. SENATE
SvncoanstriTer ox Feoeran Cuoarters, Honays, axp
CELEBRATIONS, OF THE CoDMMITTEE ON THE J UDICIART,
' Vashington. D.C.

The subcommittee met. pursuant to call. at 10:05 am.. in roomr
2225 Dirksen Nenate Otfice Building. the Hon. Reman L. Hruska
(chaiviran). presiding, :

Prezent: Senator Iruska. _

Also prezent: Thomas B. Collins. Counsel and Nancy E. Darr,
Stadl N\ sxistunt. '

Senator Irrexa., The subeomiaistee will come to order.

Toclay the subcommittee is meeting to liear testimony on two
legislative proposals which contemplate the revizion of the United
States flag code. Notire of this hearing appeared in the Ceorgres-
sionel Lorgrd on May 1. 1974,

N340 was introdueed by the <enior Senator from Texas, Mr.
Tower, for himself and the Senator from Ihode Tsland. Mr. Pell.
The purpose of thiz hill is to establish a commissicn to study the
usace, customs, and Jaws relatine to the flaz code.

The seeond measzire, Senate Joint Resoluiion 91, was introduced
by the senior Scnator from Florida. Mr. Gurnev. and would eall
for a comprehensive revizion and recodifieation of the existing flag
code, which wag enaeted on Decomber 220 1042, [56 Star. 1071]. That
enactment was for the purpose of codifving the existing rezulations
pertaining to the use and display of the U.S. flag. Sinece that time,

“the cade Lias served as a useful euide to eivilians and civilian or-

aanizations in properls displaving and honoring our flag.

In reeent vears, the flagr code Las Leen subjeet to a multitude of
differing interpretations. These various interpretations have created
a rond deal of confusion amone our citizens with rerard to the
proper use of our flar. It has become apparent that some of the
Iong-standing customs and usages are outdated and need to be re-
vised, Other provisions of the flae eode seem to need elarification
and reemphasiz. Many patriotic oreunizations and interezted indi-
viduals have expressed great concern over this matter,

As we continue to mnve closer to the Bicenteunial Celobragion. 1t
seems appropriate that Congress thoronghly and carefully review
the code of conduct governing the use of our flag. the honored symbol
of our proud Nation.

: N
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I am hopeful that the he
complete hearing record upor

sider legislation of this
(S, 340, 3. J. Les. M, and Publie Law 77-829 follow:]

aring today will produce a sound and
v which the entire Senate can fully con-
hature 1 the neav future. '

N AR | Cong. First Sess.
A BILL Tu establish o comrmission 10 sty the eage, Ccastoms, and laws relating to the
tag of the U nited NLttes
Be it cnuctod Ly the Sepate and douse of Representavives of the United
Nteetex of Ve rives in Yanyrcss assomblod, That there is nereby established
commission to he Known as the United States Flag Commis<ion thereater
referred tu s the “Connnission™ ), Tiw Colnission sihall make u complete sty
of the usage, vistont~, and laws relating to the use und dispay of the Uayg
of tire United Stajes,
SECC Dt The Commission shall be
the President. by and with tie of the Seae, ax follows
(1 two Members of (he Senate Irour difforent Poditical g

Flies
L2 two Mewbers of tiwe lHouse of Representatives from different political
Darties:

compnsed of ten members, appolnted by
advice and conusent

(31 one member from rhe Department of Defense
4 nive mewmbers from private life who have ¢
Enowledze of the tlag of the United States,

(b1 The President shall designiiv one of the membe
aud one of the memboers to serve as Vice Chairmuan,

(e Any vacainey in the Cammission shall nor a1
bers of the Connission shall constitute a guorum.

td) Iach wmember of the Comission who i< appeinted from privare life <hatl
receive X123 for enel day tincluding traveltine) during whiclh he ix eniged
in the actual performance of his daties ax a menber of the Consission, A
member of the Commission who i< otherwise serving as an officer or employee
of the Government shall serve wirhour additional compens=ation, Al menbers
of the Conunission <Lall he reimhbuarsed for travel, subsistence, and otber neces-
Sary expenses inenrred by them iy the perfornanve of such gugies,

SeC. 3 1a) The Commission is atithorized to appeint and fiv the compen«ation
‘of such personnel gs mayr e noeessary to CATTY ont the provisions of thix Aet.
Such sppointment shall be without regiurd to the provisions of title 3, United
States Code. governing appointments in the competitive servize, and suel
compensation s<hall be paid withont remird to the provisions of cliapter 51 aid
subchapter 111 of chapter 32 of such title relating to olassification and General
Scliednle pay ragoes,

(h)y The Commission j autharized to obtain zervices of experts and con-
sultants in aceordunce with the provisions of section 3109 of ritle 5. United
States Code.

:and
vospecial interest or or

T W serve as Chiairman

ect its powers, and six moen-

Rec. 4. ) In carrying out the pravisions of this
authorized and directed fo conzult and cooperate
assistance from. appropriate departments and
Government, Xiute and Incal publie hogdies, learned sociceties, andg historical, .
patriotic. civie, philauthropic. and related orzanizations, Sneh departmenrs
and agencies are authorized and requested to cooperate with 1l Commission
in providine facilities, services. supplies, advice, and information that the
Commis<ion derermines to he HECOSSATY tn carry out the prowisions of this Aet,

(DY The Corvmission iz anthorized to aceept donations of maney, property,
or persnnal services,

SEc. 5. Wirhin one rear after the date of enactment of thic
sion shall submit a comprelensive repart of jts study
Tresident and the Conaress, The Tepart <hall in
aof the Commixsion recardinge changes in exist
relating ta the flag of the Tnited States,

Sec. 6 The Commission shail eo
of its repnrt, )

S|EC. 7. There is herehy anthorized tn he anprnpriate
NECESRATY ta carry out the purposes of this Aect.

Aet, the Commis<ion j«
with, and seek advice and
agencies of the Tnited States

Act the Commis-
and activities to the
elude specifle recommendatinns
ing usage, custnms, and Iaws

ase to exist thirty days affer submiscion’

d such funds ac mar he
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S. L RESTH1, yaa Cung., 1st Sess.
JUINT RESOLY' TN To amen? the juing resolutivn entitled “Juint rewiution tn codify
and eluphisize eXisting ruies

eud custows Pertiining to the dispiuY wudd Gae of the

Hug ol the United States uf Americn’,

Resolved by the Nenute und House of I
of Lwerica an Congress asseinblcd, That
rerolution to codify and cluphuasize existing rules and Custows pertaining to
the display and use of the duz of the United States of America,” us amenrded
(36 US.C 171-175 ). s aended—

{1y by steiking our te ~ecand ion 2iay avd inserting in

Heu thereof the Iollewing @ “However when o patrivtie effvet iy desired. 1he

lag muy he displayed twentx-four hours a day it Properly ilumisated

during the hours or darkness"":

(2) by inserting in ~ecrion 2tey befure the period a commna aud e
Tollowing : “unless it is arn ali-weather fag™;

(34 by striking out section 2ied) and
fe'lowine

(@) The flag <henld b displayed on ail duys, especially on New Yenr's Tany,

Januury 1: fnanzuration Doyl Junuary 205 Litcoln's Birthday, February 32

Wuxkington's Birthday. the third Muowday in February : Easter Nunday ovarj-
abler; Motlier's Duy, second Sulday in May: Armed Forees Day, third sar-
urday in May: Memorial Drgy - badf-xtaff nntil noon), on tive lasr Mondar in
May; Flag Dy, June 14 Tndenemdence Day, July 4: Laber Day. fir<g Maondayx
in September; Citizetiship 1wy, September 170 Columloze Dray. the second
Monday i Octabes - Veterans Dag, the fourth Monday in Octoler: Thanksgivins
Iy, fourti Thursday in Noveniner: Christinax Day, Decomber 25 sneh other
duys as may be proclaimed by the Ire<ident of the United Ntates: the birthdays
of States (dates of admis<iom : aud on SMate holidays."";

(+) by striking onr -, wainther permirtine,” in section Qe

(5) by xtriking out “radiztor eap™ in section J(by ang inserting n lien
thereof “rizht fender:

(68} by ifuserting hefore the peried in the laxt sentence of section 3( 5
a comma and the following : ~ifs own riciit'”;

€7) by striking out section 3l gnd inserting in liem therenf the fol-
towing:

“(1) When displaved eithier horizontsily or vertically agzainst g wall, th
union sheuld bie nppermost and to the lhg's own right, that ix, 10 the ohxerver,
lefr. When dizplayed in a window, the tlag <¢honld be dispiayed in the same
way. with the nnion ar bine field ta the loft of the ohserver in the street.” s

() by strikinge out xection 3(k) and ingerting in liew thereof the
following - ’

“f{k) When used on g speaker’s platform, the flng. if displarved flat, <hould
be displayved nbove and hehind the speaker, When displayed from a staff in a
chureh or puhlie anditorium, the flaz of the United States of Ameriea shonid
Liold the pnsition of =nperior praminence, in advanee of the andicnce, and in the
hesition of honor at the clerzyman’s or spenker's right as he faces the audience.
Any ather tiag <n displayed ~hould he placed on the loft of the clergrman or
speaker ar to the right of the audience.” ;

9 by striking out section 3(my aund inserting in lien thercof the

fallowing:

“{m) The tlag. when flown at half-staff. shonld he firse hoisted to the pents-
for an instant and then inwered to the ha'f-staff positiom, The flaz sl fe
amiin raised to the peak before it ix lowe ed for the dax. Om Memarial Day
the tlazx shonld e displayed ar half-taff umtil noon oty fh.n raised to tlge.
top of the «taff. By order of rhe Dresident, the flng shal! fie flown at half-<iaf
ubo-the death of principal fizure nf the Tuited Xiates Gavernment and the
Governor of a Kate, Territory, or possession. as 1 mark of rospect to their
memory, In the event of the denth of rther officiale ar farpien ilianitaries, 11,
e i to be displaved at Lalf-<raff acearding to Presidential instrietion ar
onlers, or in aeconlance wird mMS ar praectices not ineonsistens

i Teenanized enstn
with lnw. In the event of the deéath of ( present or former offivin
O passession of the United States,

ernment of any State. territory,
nr Paessession may proclaim that the

tepresentatives of the Uniicd Slatox
the joiut resolution extitled “Jojar

sentence of sect

inserting in Hen thercof tize

b af the gov.
the Governnr
National fiac

<

of that State. territory,
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shall 1+ fown at half-staff. The Bag suall be finwn at bpalfe~taff thiny duys
from the death of the Iresideut or 4 former President: ten days Ivom the
day of death of the Viee President, the Chiel Justice or a retired Chief Justice
af the United States, or the Speaker of the House of Representatives: from the
duy ol death until interiwenr of an Associate Justice of tle Nuprelne Contr.
a Neeretary of an execurive or military department. 4 1ermer Vice I'resident.
e the Governor of o Siate, terrifory, or possession; aznd on the day of death
and the fTollowing day for a Menmber of Conuress, As Used ju this subseciion—
411 the termn Lalf-stafi” means e Josition of the #ug when It is one-
half the distance between the 1op and bortan, of the <taf:
=2y the ternr cexceutive or military departinent’ means auy aoeiey
listed under sections 101 and 102 of ritle 5. United States Code: oanid
“edy the termn Memnber of Congress” means a Senator, a Represeutative,
a Dielegate, or rhe Re<ident Commissioner from Puerio Riea

i1 by adding at 1he end of zection 3, 2 new ~nbsection ax follows:

“ito When the flug i= sispended across o corrvidor or Iohby in a mild.ie with
only one main entrance. it =hould he suspended vertically with the union of
the flax 1o the observers left upon entering. If the imilding hias mere tham
one main entrance. the flag shonld be suxpended veriically near the center
of the corridor or labby with the nnion to the Nerth, when putrances are 1o
the Fast aud West or 10 the Fast when entranees are 1o tis North and St
1 there are entruances inmove than twa direetions, the unien shonbld be 1o the
Fast.": ‘

(11} by striking our cection 47ay and inserting in lieu thereai 1he
following:

SEc. 40 tay The fiag hould never be displayed with the union down. exeopt
as a xignal of dire distress in insranees of extreme davzer to 1ife or properry,™:

t12y by strikiug out seetion 4(dv and inserting in lien thereof the
fallowing :

“idr The flaz should never he nead as wearing apparel. bedding, ar draperrs.
Tt <hiould never be festooned. drawn baek. nor up. in fohd< I abways atlowel
to fall free. Bunting of Line, white, and red. always arcanoed with the Line
above, the white in 1he nmiiddle. and the red below, <hould be nsed for coverings
1 speaker’s desk, draping the front of a platform. and for decoration in
general.”:

{(13) bxr striking out section 4{e¢) and inserting in leu therenf the
follewing :

“(ey The flag shonld never he fastened. displared. used. or stared in <ach
a manner as to vermit it to be easily rorn. oiled. or damasged in any war.”:

141 hy striking out section 4(i) and inserting in lien thereor the
followinge :

“ti) The flag should never be used for advertisine purpozes in any manner
what<oever, Tt shonld wat we embraidered on saeh arricles as cushions or
handkerchiefs anad the like, printed or oilwerwise imjressed on paper napkins
or huxes or auythiug that is desizned for temporary u<e mud diseard. Ad-
vertising <izns <hould nov be fastened to a staff or balvard frown which the
flaz iz flowp.”: .

(155 by redesignating seetion 403) as section 41kt aud by inzerting
after seetion 401 1 new suheection as follows: R

“tiv Nopart of the flag stomkd ever e sl as a ensinne or athletie aniform.
IMinvever, n flae patch may be affixed to 1the wmiiform of militacry personnel,
firemen. policemen, ane memhers of patrioric arganizarion<. Tle flag represents
a Hving eontry and ix irself eoncidered a living thine, Therefore., the lapel
fliiz pin beina a replien. shonid be worn on the lefr lapel near the lhiearr.™:

(161 by =triking out cectfon 5 and inserting in llen therea? the
following:

“]ee. H. Tharing the eoremony of hofetIing or Inweringe the flaz or when the
flnx i vasking in a parade or In roviewe, all persons present exeopt thace In
uniform <liomld face the flag and stapd at attontion with the richt hand over
the hwart. Those present in vniform <hould render the military eninte. When
not in uniform. men should remave their headdress with their right hand and
hmtd it at the Yefr <henlder. the hand heing over the kearr, Aliens shnanld stand
at attention, The enlnte ta the flaz in a moving eolumn should he rendernd at
the moment the fing nnsces™: :

(37) by strikine ont =ection 6 and incerting in lien thereof the follawine:

“Sre, 6. During rendition of the national anthem when the flag i< displnved.
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b)

.

all present except those in uniform should. stand st attention facing the tiag
with the right luand over the Leart. When the dag is not disptayed. thuse present
should fuve toward the muisic. During rendition of the anthem, wen not in
uniform should remove their headdress with their right hand and bold it at
the left shoulder. *ie hatd being over the heart. Persons in uniform =hould
render the mmilitary salure at the hHrst note of the anthewr and retain this
position uttil the list note.”;

{151 by strikiug out sverion 7 and iuserting in lieu thereof the followingz:

“XEe. 7. The Pledee of Alleginove to the Plag, * I pledge allegiance to the
Flag of the Unired States of Ameriea, and to the Repubiie for which it srands,
one Nation under Ged. indivisible, witl liberty and justire for all” should be
rendered Ly stamling at atieation facing the tlaz with the right band over the
Leart, When not in uniform men should remove their headdress with their
rirht bumd and hold it at the lelt shoulder, the hand heing over the heart,
Persons in uniform =hould remain silent, face the flag, and render the wilitary
silute.”: and

(191 by striking cut section 8 and inserting in lien thereof the following:

expe. S 0 The Combander in Chief of the Armed Forees of the Cnited

Rtates shall appoiur a Nutional Flag Commission for the purpuse of necessary
~tndy med revision of thix joint resolution. _

iy Any rile or custora pertaining to the display of the flag of the Uaired
Npates of Ameried. <ot forth herein, may be altered, moditied, or repealed. or ad-
ditional riles with respeet thersto may ke presceribed. by the Compunder in
Chief of thie Armed Forees of the United Srates, whenever he deemns it to be
appropriate or desirable : and any such alteration or additinnai rule shall be set
forth in a praclamation.”™,

Publie Taw T7-5260
JOINT RESOLUTION. To amend Public Law Numbered 623 approved Tnne 22, 1042,
entithal “Tuint resolntion to eodify and emphaxize existing rales and custums per-
taining to the display and use of the flag of the United Rutes of America™.

Desofeed by the Senate and Hmise of Representulives of the United Stafes
nf America in Congress Assembled, That Tublie Law Numbered 623, approved
June 22, 1842 eutitled ~Joint resolntion to ¢odify und emjhasize existing rules
aud ensrons pertaining to the display and use of the fag of the United States
of Ameriea”, be, aud the same is hereby aniended to read as follews:

That the foliowing coditicarion of existing rules and cusioms pertaining to
the display and use of the flag of the United Statex of America be, and it is
hereby. establislied for the use of such civilians or civilian groups or organiza-
tions as mar not be required fo conform with regulations promulgated by one
or mare executive departinents of the Govermment of the United States.

KEe, 2.0 (a) I is the universal enstom to display the flag only from sunrise
to sunxet on bhuildings and on stationars flagstads in the open. Ilowever. the fiag
may be displaved at night upou special eceaxions when it is desired.to produee a
patriatic effect. .

¢h) The fac should he hoisted brixkly and lowered ceremoniously.

{¢y The flag shonld not he displayed on days when thie weather is inclement.

(1Y The flag shiould be dizplayed on all days when the weather permits,
expeciallv. an New Year's Day, Jauuary 1: Inauguration Day, Januarry 20
Lincolns Birthiday. February 12: Waslhinston's Dirthday. February 22: Army
Diuy. April 6: Easter Sunday (variabled : Mother's Day, second Suenday in
May: Memorial ay (half staff until noom), May 30: Flaz Day. June 14:
Tudependenes Dayx, July 4: Labar Day, first Momday in September; Constitution
Pay., Septeaaber 17: Columbns Day. Oetober 12: Navy Th.r. October 271
Armistice Pav, November 11 Thanksgiving Day, fonrcth Thursday in November:
Clristmae Day. December 23: sueh other daxs ns may bhe proclaimed byr the
President of the Tnited States: the hirthdays of States (dates of admission);
aml oan State halidays.

fe) The flaz chould he displaved dailv. weather permitting, on or near the
main administration building of every publie institntion,  ° '

{(fY The flag should be displayed in or near every pnlling place on clection
davs.

{z) The flag shonld be displayed during sehool days in or near every school-
hanise, ,

QEr. 3. That the flag. when earrind in a proecession with another flag or flags,
<liould he cither on the marchine right 1 that is, the flag's awn right, or, if there
is a line of nther fiags, in front of the center of that line.

aT.142- T4--—2
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(i) The dag should nof Le displayed on a float iu a Parade except from a
stafl. or ax provided in subsection (ij.

¢t The Hay should uot be draped over the Liood, top. sidex, or bLack of a
vehicle or of u ruitroad train or o boat. When the Hag ix disjidayed o 2 wotor-
ciur. the stdd =hull be fixed Srmly 10 the chassis or cluinged to the radiator caj.

ter No other thig ot pennant should be placed abiove or, if on the ~ume level,
to the right of the tie of the United States of Americi, except during chureh
servives conducted by naval chaplains ar s when the cLurch {wnhent way be
Hown above the dag durice church service for the persentel of the Nuvy,

tdy The tlag of the Urnired States of Awerica, when it is displaved with
another fdug awainst a wall from crossed staffs. =hould be on the righr, the
Lage's own right, and i ~tail <hould be in frout of the i of the oiber Hao,

ted The flag of the United Siates of Auericn should be or the center and
ai the hivhest point of the group when 1 nnber of tHags of Xiates or localities
Or pebiants of sgeieties are crouped and displayed from stads,

(y When flags of States. cities, or loealities, or pennants of <ocigties nre
fluwn on the same balyard wirh the tag of the United Rtates, the latter should
always be ar the peak. When the flazs are Rown from adiacent staffs, the
Haz of the United States should be hoisted first and lowered last, No sncly
tiax or pennant maty be placed above the fag of the United State< or to the tight
of the flaur of the United States,

te) When tlags of two or more nations are displared. they are to be flown
from sepurale siaffs of the same height, The Hags shoutd e of approxizately
equal size, Diteruationn]l usige forbids the dixplay of 1l
above that ¢f anether nation in thie of e,

th When the g of the United Stites< i< displayed from a4 staff projvecting
horizentally or ar on anede from the window sitl, baleony, or front of a bhoildine,
the unicn of the Hag <hould be pluced at the peak of the <taff unless the fag i<
at half <taff. When the flug iv suspended over a sitlewalk from a rope extending
from a1 house to a pole at the edze of the ridewallk, rhe fiaz =hould be hoisted
out. union first, from the huilding.

tii When the flag i< displayed otherwise than by being flnwn frean a staf,
it shenld he displayed flat. whether ingoors or out. or 0 suspended that its folds
fall as free as thoueh the fing were staffe.

{1 When the flag i< displayed over the middle of the street, it <Lionld he
suspended vertieally with tiee union to the north in an east 2wl West srreet or
to the cast in a north and sonth street.

{k+ When used on a speaker’s platform. the flag, if displaved flat, shonld he
displayed above and hehind the speaker. When displared from a staff in a
chureh or publie auditorium. if it s displared ju the chaneel of a2 elnreh, or
on the speaker’s platforin in a publie avditorium. the fine should aeceuny the
poxition of honor and be nlared at the clérayman’s or speaker's rizht a< b
face< the congregation or-andience. Anr ather flag so displaved in the elaneel
or on the platform shonld he placed ar the clergrman’s or <peaker's left as
he Thees the congregatinn or andience. ,Rur wlhien the flng i dizplared from a
staff in a ehnrel or publie anditorinm “sewhere than in fhe chaneel ar an the
nletform it shall be placed in the pocition of honor atr rthe right of the eon-
grecation or audienee as thex face tpe chaneel or platfarm. Any ather flne
g0 displaved <hould be placed on the loft of the congrezation or audienee as
ther faee the chaneel or nlatform. .

t1) The flng shonld form a distinctive foature of the ceremony of unveiling
a statne or mennment. bmt it shonud never he used as the ecovering for the
statne or mannme,t. .

{m) The flac, when flacn at half flag <taff. <honld he fir<t noisted tn the
neak for an instant and then lowered to the Lialf-<taff pnzition, The flng <howld
hip azain raiced to the neak heforpe it iz lnwered for the dnat, Br “half <raff™
i meant loewering the flaz to ane-half the distanes hetwean the ton and hattom
of the <taff. Orepe streamers marc he affived to snear heads or flacsraff< in a
parade anlv Ly arder of the President of the Tnited States,

fn} When the flax is used to enver o eackat, it <hrmld be =n placed tlat the
nnion j< at the hiead and over $9e left chanlder. The flag shonld nat be lawered
inte the erave nr allawed ta toaneh the gravnd.,

Sre. 3. That pa disrpennet shandd be chawn te the flaer of the T nitnd Statpe of
Ameries: the fing chould not he dipped to anv person or thine, Rezimental

e fag of oue nhation
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colurs, State flags, sd organization er institutional flags are to be dipped
as i wmark of honwr, '

tar The fiag ~hould never be displayed with the union dewn save as a
sizuul of dire distress.

(1) The flag shouid gever touch anything beneath it ~such ax the ground, the
floor. water, or merchandise.

f¢1 The Hag should never be carrivd tlat or Liorizoutally, bat always aleft and
free.

() The flae should never be used as drapery of any sort whatsoever, never
fostootisl, drawn back, or np. in tolds, but always allowed to tall free. Bunting
of blue, white, and red, olways arranged with the biue ahove, the white in the
middie, and the red beluw., should be used for covering a speaker’s desk, draping
the frout of o platforin, and for decoration in general.

fe1 The flag should never he fustened. displayed. used. or stored in such a
manher as wiil permit it to be eaxily torn, soiled, or damaged in any way.

(1 The flag should never be used a~ a covering for a ceiling.

<ty The tlax should never hive placed upon it nor on any bart of it. nor
sttached To it any mark. ins<ignia, letter, word, figure, desizin. picture, or
drawing of any nuture. :

(1) The flag should never be nsed as a recepiacle for receivieg, holding,
carrying. or de-diveringe anything,

tiv The flag shaudd never be used for advertising purposes in any manper
whntsovver. 1t should not be embwoidered on such artieles as cushions or
haudkerehicrs and the Jive, printed or othersise Iinpressed on paper napkins or
boxes or anything that is desigied for temporary use and discanl: or n=ed as
any portion of a costume or athletie anitorm. Advertising ~igix should not
L Tastened to a stafl or halyard from whicl the flag is flown,

t§r The flag, when it is i1 sneh coudition that it is no longer a fitting em-
lem Tor displav. shionld be destroyed in a dignified wayr. preferably by burning.

See, 5.0 Thot diring the ceremony of Leisting or lowering the fag for when
the flag is passing iz a parade or in a review, all persons present <hould face
the fae, stand at atrention, and salute, Those present in uniform shonld render
the wmilitary salnte, When not in nopiform, men <hould remove the headdress with
the right hand holding it at the left shoulder, the hand being over the heart.
Alen withent lutts <hould salute in the same manner. Aliens <should stand at
attention, Wonen <hould salnte by placing the right hand over tne heart. The
salute 1o the Hag in the moving column should be vendered at the moment the
Nag jrisses,

Sl 6. 'That when the national anthem is plared and the flag i= not displayed.
all present shonld stand and face toward the musie. Those in uniform <hould
xalhute at the first note of the anthem, retaining this poxition antil the last
unte. AN others shonld stand at attention. men removing the headdress. When
the tlag is displayed. ali present shonld face the flagand =alute,

Npee, 7. That the pledze of allegiance to the flag, *T pledze allexinnee to the
Alar of the United States of Ameriea and to the Repnblie for which it stands,
aue Nation indivisible, with liberty and justiee for all.” he rendercd by standing
standing with the rizht hand over the heart. Iowever, eivilans will always
show full respect to the flag when the plédee ix given by merely standing at
attention. men removing the headdreszs, Persans in amiform shall render the
military sahite.

Nre. S Anvy rule or custom pertaining to the display of the flag of the
Tnited States of America, <et forth herein. may be altered. madified, or re-
pealind, or additional rmles with respeet thereto may be wvresceribed. by the
Commander in Chief of the Army and Navy of the United States, whenever he
deems it to be anprapriate or de<irable:; and any sueh alteration or additional
e shall be set farth in a nroclamation.

Approved, December 22, 1042,

Senatar ITrrewa. T am pleased to note that amoneo the witnesses
tadav iz mv distineuished eollenane. the senior Senatar from Texas,
My John G. Tower.

We eall on him now for his testimany.

T TR P T
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TESTIMONY OF THE HON. JOHN G. TOWER, U.S. SENATOR FEOM
THE STATE OF TEXAS. ACCOMPANIED BY PATRICIA WATKINS,
LEGISLATIVE ASSISTANT T

Senator Towen. Thank vou very much. Mr. Chairman. I seem
to be a reenlar performer before this conmittee. Accompanying ane
today i my locislative assistant. Miss Parricia Watkins, who bus
done the =tail work on this il

AMr, Chadrman, on behali of all of us who have been working
since 1965 to enaet legizlafion providing for a revision of our
national fae codes I wonld like to take this opportamity to thank you
Tor providing thiz forimn to explore a most important issue.

Durine the S9th Ceanores<. the distinenished Senator from Rhode
Talaned. M ol and T tirst introdueed the hanguace of S 540, to
estallish o commiszsion to study the nseee. caxtoms, and laws relating
to the flag of the United States. We have reintrodueed this measnre
in every Couwress since 1465, and T am delighted that we are firally
making progress. '

As vou know. mneh confugion exists throughout the Nation in
regard ta the praper method for displaying the flag of the United
States. This confusion exists lnrgely as a result of the lack of a single
wniform eode destenating proper and appropriate flag conduet. Tach
braneh of the Armed Forees has its own code. and each differs from
the others in varving degrees. Many veterans groups have flag codes
of their owit which combine aspects of the differing military service
codes.

Public Law 77-829 extablished the rvules o proper display of
and respect for the fing by civilian= and Publie Law 90-381 made
the pnblic mutilation. defacing, burning. or trampling upen the
1.8, flag with the intent to east contempt upon it a Iederal offense
punishable by up to #1000 fine and ‘or ap to 1 year imprisonment.

The court ruled in 1955, however, that the present Federal flag ende
does not deprive the States of the power to reulate the conduet of
eitizens of the State towmd the Tnited States flag when sueh eonduet
ix likelv to produce a Lreach of the peace within their borders. Con-
coruentIve each of the 530 States hus enacted 1= own statutory provi-
sions relating to the TS0 Gaer These State codes vary considerably in
definiite what aets do actually constitute dezeeration of the flag. and
the terms of imprizonment and the amount of fiues imposed run a
wide range, T

Tn Texas. for example, i0an individen] descerates the flag. he mnv
be contined fo the preaitentinry for ot less than 2 nor more 1han <25
vears. Tri Utal. however, he won®d e punished by afine not exered-
ine 2100 ar T ippei=omment for vot wore than 30 days, or Lioth. Sneh
variations defyv rveeson, :

To wake matters wor o, the Federnl flae code’ oovérnine civilian
conduct with reoar e the flae ix hopelessly antiquated. That eode
informs v< that when the flace iz displaved on an automaobiles it must
he mounted on the radintor eap. Sinee external radiator eaps have
nat bhoen in nee sinee e davs of the *Madel AT we may assame Trom
Tublie Law 77-820 that flacss may vot be displayed on antomobiles
at ol




9

The 1042 code still informs us thar ti i
thiclenent weather, vet our military bases and
by using flags manufactured from synthetie,
The code inforins us that it i« improver to i
an yet onr ilag flies frool
There is even confusion over the
when displaved with t]e standards of the s
nations. Some anthorities SV that it =ho
standlards, while otihers «
the rieht,

Miy Chatrnan, sucl e
regsd to proper flage
I slindl nor Tabo- the
tragedy that millions of Americans hesitate
iluge for the stple reason that they
properiy,

Ina joim proclonation of IF]
I9VL. the President stated :

point. Sufiice it to say th

do not

Like the Dectaration of Independence It=els, our
assertion, erying out fur proof,

With 1he pPas<ing decudes that proef has come,
hats envivhed the ilag:
eXpruinded as well, « that even now the g
pride and Jooks mare o tomorrasy gl
is a young nation, this is the way
roving,

The American flag today m
tve in our power to miake it
it home the ensign of liberty, justice,
ean unite. To this work,
whatever olse we may

an to yesterday,
it must be, Euel ve

each of us ean dediente
differ, the Haw and its chal

Mr. Chiairman, as we approacl the 197
tion of the stars and
as the 200th birthday of tivs great N
clear away the confusion with regn
daes We must adopt one
for all Amcericans—milit
the promise and burpose of thiz Nation ane

In 19730 the Ameriean Coalition of 1°
# resolution endorsing the provisions of S, 340,

The Tnited States Flag Foundation. the Vere
of the United States. the Ionor Ameries
Amierican Legion have glso expeessed their
aver the yvears sinee irs origin
the chairman, I have beer informed Ly v
these groups that they are prepared to. launeh
to educate the public on proper usze of the -
form code has heen adapted. Tf this is to 1,
bicentennial celebratior

M. Chairman, T

strongly uryee the anprov
Po=al introduced by

my ool friend, the e
. M, Gurnex, 8.1, Res, 91, with
specitic provisions of that e
Issue involved here, w

xamples of the confusion whicl
condduct conkd be innerned

tans what teday's Amerie
tbroad the buuner of I¥uce, hehor
Opportsity, In these gogls

g may not be flown in

Dosts do so constantiy
waterproof materials.

splay the flag at niight,
Y oover thiz very Capifol 24 hours a day.
broper place of honor for the tlag
‘arions States or of other

i be flown above other
say it should be placed in the

center or to

L reigns with
ad imnfimitum but

hat it iz indeed a great
r di=play the American

kunow how o do £0

far Day and National Flag Week in

Hag began as an audiacious

one freedom afrer another
S symbolism, But our vision of ide:

s to be reualized has

ag spraks more of promise than of
And as long ax Anmeriea
neration must do its own

ans make it mean. We

y Selerosity—
all \mericans

himsolf—remlvin: that, en
lenge are ours in common.

rth anniversary of the adop-
stripes as the official national emblem. a

s well

ation in 1976, let us resolve to
ard to the display of the
appropriate uniforin code of {1
ary and eivilinn—which ace

\merican
ag conduct
urately reflects

Lits people today.
atriotie Societies, Inc. adopted

rans of IForeign Wars
0 Day Cormittee. and the

support for this measure
al sponsorship, Ioor

the information of

arious representatives of
an all-out campaign
'+ tiist A% soon.as a uni-
aeompiished before our
V2 vears henee, we must aet now,

al of S, 340 or the pro-
nior Senator from Flor-
arpropriate-modifivations. The
de concern me less than
hich is to estublish a uniform

the principal
code for all

TP




Americans. T know that the distingnished chairman shares my com-
mirment i this endeavor. and aeain T want to thank him for pro-
viding this oppoitunity to explore the issne.

Thank you very much.

Senator Hrexa. Thank vou. Senator Tower.

Senator Tower. there are two approaches to these bills. One i a
more deliberate procedure. to establishi a eominission. nnd thereby
going to and cotting a wide base of information. hopefully. to oet a
consensus in many of the areas where there has been not conflict hut
certainly il
code.

The second wonld be o hill whieh wonld actuallv nprove specifie

ering viewpoints on diferent provisions reautating the

provisions with reeard to the displayv and use of the fine,

Now. then, we de have a 200th birthday comine npoin 19760 Tf a
commission were to be named, T am sure’ the 1members of ihis sibe
ommitter and the Judiciary Comnittee wonkbd wanr to take into
consideration the tine element of namine o connizzion, constitnring
1, wetting it weder wav, amd wettine a sty completed, and that
would all he very time consuming, If that time 3=
think that wenld have an sdverse eifect npen th
here »ith the 200th hivihday in mind?

~

S ocetar Townn, Welis T think thar the eommissiag idea 13 2 comd

one. et p think that if early eonsideration were siven to this legris-
lation. the comuiiszion could aet with dispateh. Leeavze mueh oreund-
work ha= alveady been done by varions <ocieties that have a particn-
tar interest in a flag code. So T am sure that the members of that
comntssion wenld be safficiently inspired by rhe uneoming deadline
of the Licentennial that they wonld act with di~pateh and wonld oot
a code that represents the est of all wses of the flas that are current
and existant taday. T prefer that approach,

ITowevers az Tsaid inomy testimony. T am less conerrned about a
speeific approach and have no particular pride in authorship. T wonld
certainly be delichted to =upport Senator Gurney’s measure should
the commission idea he rejected. althoush T do prefer that approach.

OF course. we have been advoeating this for several vears. My
Chatrman, If it conld have been done back in the <%th Congress, T
am sure the commission wonld have already done its work and we
would have nothing to worsy about now, .

Senator Invska. Not all members are as fareefil and effective as
the Senator from Texas.

Senator Towen, My stavs My, Chaivman. T hepe the contrary is
true. .

Senator TIrvsra. You referred to a nmmber of State statutes in
whirh there were eriminal penalties. Ts it vour thinking that there
should be a eriminal penalty or sanctions for violations of any pro-
visions of the code that wonld he enacted ?

Senator Towrn OF course. there is already a criminal statute on
the books. bur as T pointed out in my testimony. it does nat preempt
or subardinate Srate faw, and I think perbaps that step should be
taken. In my State, it is far more hazardons to desecrate the flae
than it 1s in Uwah, Inmy State. vou £o to the penitentiary for not

2apalle. dosvan
tesired ohjective

,




less than 2 vears. Tn Ttahe. it is only
8100, S0 T think there shoukl be
would preempt State law.

Senator Heeswa, I we get into criminal statutes. then we run info
a series of Sapreme Conrt decisions on consiitutionaliry
whicl is nar objectionnhlo—onf course
Constitution. as the Supreme Conrt 1y
Sentor Towenr, Yes.

Senator Tnvska, That s net
things we ought ro consider
Senator Tower, Yo

Senator Irvsia. T have
Does counsel have
Mr. Connaxs, 7
for a commniision

a ‘misdemennor with a fine of
a umform ende on the matter that

andd =0 on,

- it onght to be coverned by the
as ruled.

an obztacle at all. It is one of the
1 reaching a decision on ihe Lill.

no further questions,
any questions?

would lile to ask the Senator thi: Your Lill ealls
bas you have explained. If the Congress would sup-
Py this caommission.” do you have any idea about how Il money
would he necessary to carry ont this idea?

Senator Tewire, T do sot, and | think thi< is sone
mitice woukll have 1o consider in terms of
funding. 1 do nor anticipate that it would he
Process. hnwever,

A Coruixs, Senator Gurney's
@ rommission. also. Would it be at ul] feazible to add t
Sonator Gurney's resolution Your e

thine the eon-
authorizing adequare
O terribly expersive

resolution calls for the ereation of

a the section of
ommission from <. 3407

L Lave not analyzed Senator Gur-
ain that perhaps the best featuves

Senator Towrr, Yes. [ think 0.
ney’s bill thint closely, but T am cert
of hoth bills vould be combined.

Sehator Hrvska, We thank you,
tation and [or mtroducing the bill.

Senator Towzr, Thank You very much,

Senator Harska., Ow next witness is Senator Fdwurd T, Gurney
ol Florida. the senior Senator from that Stato., .

Senator Pell has not arrived yer, has Lie?

Senator Towrr. T saw a momher of his stadl. and he <

Senator Tower, for Your presen-

said he may
or ay 1ot he here,

Senator Ireska, T know lie has o meeting of the FForeizn Relations
Conunittee. ‘

Semator Gurney, vou are recognized.

TESTIMONY OF THE HOAX. EDWARDJ GURNEY, US. SENATOR FROXM
FLORIDA. ACCOMPANIED RY JAMI« E. HINISH, JR.. LEGISLATIVE
ASSISTANT

Semator Grexey, Thanle you. Mr. Chairman, We certainly appre-
ciate the opportunity to abpear today before menthers of tha ~nh-
committee on Federad Chaiors, Iolidays. and Celebeatinas to (is-
cuss briefly with vou Senate Joint Resolution 91, which 1 introduced
on April i3, 1973,

Senator Hursiga, Wil

Senator Grasey, Yes
lative connsel, wha L ;

Lyon identify vour assaciuto?
< this is Mr. Tames Iinish.

+ who is my logis-
==iztecdd me in this matter,
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L ain pleased that your subcammiriee should consider my resolu-
tien at this time. In just 1 week. on June 14, we shall celebrate Tlagr
Day. and we are now on the eve of Americas Bicentennial Anniver-
-ary It s therefore, appropriate that the Senate eonsider leeizlation

which. T Lelieve, will enbance popriar repeet for the \mnerican HAV

and 1ts uses,

The purpose of this joint resolution = to clmify certain: provisions
of the exizring laws remurding our patriotie customs. popuiarly known
22 the flage code.

The ortginal tlag code was contained in Public Law 623, approved
by Conuress onJdine e, 3092 This startute was =ubsequently amended
on Decomber 220 1942 by o ot Resolution to codify and emphasize
existing rufes and customs pertainine to the display and use of the
tlar of the United States of America.™ Tnder terms of this amend-
mentan oflicial code was established for the wse and cuidanee of
civilions ard eivilian orcanizations not required te comply with rog-
dlations promuleated by die exceutive departments of the T.R.
Government, :

Over the past 30 vears since thar Warld War I1 resalution. the
g code Las been subjected to many ditffering interpretations con-
cerning the prroper use and dizplay of the Stars and Seripes. These
conflictine interpretations have created a good deal of confusion in
the minds of many americans with high regard to the proper man-
ner of displayiug the tae and showine appropriate respeet on cere-
monial and other aceasions. Some of these customs are now outdared
and need to be revised. Other provisions of the Hlag code need elariti-
cation and reemphasis,

Speeial attentien should be given to some of the mo=t troublesome
events wineh have taken place in recent vears Involving the use of
the flag. Many persons have noted with alarm the indiseriminate and
widespread nse of the Stars and Stripes in wdvertising commercial
Broducts and in the dizplay of the flag patclies on clothing. While
perhaps unintentional. allowing the flag to be used in such a manner
detracts fram its meaning and from the respect of the country over
which it Hies. Designatine a national tlag implies something special
and thut something <hould not he compromised for the personal or
commervial henefit of an individual or individuals,

Accordingly. my resolurion attemprs to deal with these problems

and to establish standards for displaying the flagr that reflect our

respeet for this great Nution of ours,

Many patriotic oveanizations have also expressed their concern
over the fuet the existing code is simply confusing and =ometimes
outdated The Anetican Legion. for example. has called for legisla-
tion to restate and clarify the rules and cusioms relating to the use
and dizplayv of our country's flag,

‘The concern and experience of this great organization of patriotic
Americans has been invaluable in identifying the existine problems
and m =ecking a method of resolving those ditheultics. 1 would Jike
to commnend them for their diligent eiforts 1 enhance respect for the
Amertean tlage and T am extremely pleased that they are ooing to
speak on behalf of this resalution and the bill introduced by my
colleagues, Senators Tower and Pell.

LA ST et A
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M. Chatrman. as we deaw cJose to onr national Bicentennial Cele-
bration, it seems particularly appropriate that we redefine our flacs
code o that it imparts the samne =ense of meaning that it did to the
revelutionary heroes of battles from Lexinston and Concord - to
Yorkrown. : _ :

Amerteans Tave always revered the flas. Our soldiers have earried
it highe We acknowledge it every time we siner the National Anthoer.
and i plays an important part in practically all ceremonial oreasions.

In iy home State of Florida, the Pledee of Allegiance berins
many of the meetings of various organizations. including civie or-
ganizations that have nothicg 1o do with patviotic activities, But we
use the Pledge of Allegiance vers liberally in Florida, T am happy
ta =ay.

In these next 5 years. as cities and towns all over \merica oot
ready 1o celebrate the 200th anniversary of our independence. there
will e move of these occasions as we rededicate onrselves to the
1deals the Founding Fathers fonght and died for.

More and more Amerteans, cither ax individuals or az part of a
ctmpe willwant to take part in this activicy—to flyv the flas und show
how prowd they are to be Americans, And more visitors will be con-
ing from other Jands and judging us by the respect we =show for our
heritage.

The fiag iz a xvmbol of the unity that iz Arieriea. A a people we
are one. therefore. onr national =vmibol should Lave about 1t an aura
of oneness or wiformity. The flag code revision T have introduced

vould make that uniformity pozsible by setting guidelines that are
caxy to understand and simple ro adhere to.

Nothing conld add more meaning to the Dicentennial Celebration
than a constant reminder that America—from the people who {ly the
flagr to those who ficht for it—is still “one Nation. nulivisible, with
liherty and justice for al1.°

Mr. Chairman, T look forward to the testimony. not enly ¢nmy Sen-
ate Joint Rexolution 41 and the new flag code 1hat T have sugroested
Lit, wiso, the bill that has been introdneed by my colleagues Renators
Peiland Tower., It is gratiivine to sce coneern and inferest in the Sen.
ate over the flag code and I feel confident that this subcommittee hoar-
g will be most useful in helping us update and amend it. T also want
to thank and advise the committee that Mr. Allen Finger of New York
City, the executive seererary of the 1.8, Flag Foundation. and Mrs.
William I Leeteh of Vers Beach., Fla. a constituent of mine. scho
ix the honorary vice president of the American Coalition of Patriotic
Societies, are here today and will testify on behalf of the Coalition
which represents over 90 patriotic groups und organizations.

I will read into the record a portion of a letter fren Mr. Elliot B.
Strauss, direetor of the Flag Foundation of Awerica. It is dated May
D0, 1974 '

It ix gratifying ‘hat Congress is encaged in endifving the manuner in which
our naidonal flar shonld he displaved. Desides informing eitizens as o the
oveasions ot which the display of the flag is suitable and the Tules that should
be ohserved fn the flag ceremonies, these rules should also govern action that
can be raken aginst those who wonld descerate the dlac by improper display
itd by nnauthorized ehanees in its design. Congres<ional action ix particulariy
tireely ax we appreach the 1:01’“]0“]]1“]}1 200t birthday of our country.
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That concludes my statement, Mr. Chairman.

Senator IHrvska. T thank vou very much.

I it contemplated at all that your bill. in irs final farm. would in-
clige any eriminal penalties?

Senator Geryey. T have net ineluded thesze. Mr. Chairman.

Senator ITeesgas T know vou have not in vour WL T wondered
what venr thousht= are on that subject. .

Senator Gerzey. T really am more interested in dealine in the reza-
Intiem with soine of the more slarine thines that noed te b COFricted
and need to be inserted in the eode, T have directed MY altehTioh more
to that. _

As the Senator pointed ant_earlier in his colloquy with Senarar
Towers there is wenerad legizlation on the books that weuld deal with
the matter. bue Tliave not pue penalties inmy rezolution.

Senator Huvsga. Mr. Collins, do you have any questions?

AMr. Cornixs, T would just ke to ask the Senator, section < of your
enate Joint Resohition 91 ealls for the President to ereate 1 eor-
ui=sion. Would that sugeestion, to a laree deores, follaw the eeindedie-
lines et aur by Senator Tower in his eonnnission hill7

Senatar Grevey, Welll it was my thousht here. My, Counsel. tha
miy bill would scek ta put on the statute hooks rizlit now same of the
things that we need to trear and that have been long overdne. o we
can have theny enacted inta law, especially with a 2ok anniversary
coming along. And T think there are some things that ean be done
rnght now and should be done right now.

T do think. though. that the Lil' of Senator Tower and Senator
Pell estublishing the commission has done more in dealing with a
lot of the nitty-gritty and fine points. T do not think vou ean et
everything in a resolution. T think probably vou do need rules and
regulations dealing with minute details. however. that ¢an be aceom-
plished by a comunission. That was the purpose of pnttine seetion S
in there. not to siow down er hold up any of the other provizions in
the biil, but to sort of take eare of the little bits and pieces-which are
not raken care of in the resolution. So in that respect. it would follow
the commission recommended by Senators Tower and Pell.

My Lill differs from theirs. though. in that I think something
zhould be done right now. '

Mr. Conpixs. Thank yvou very mucl.

Senator IHrvska. Any further questions?

[No response.]

Senator Hreska, We thank von for vour testimony and your in-
terest in this subjeet, v

You have identified and introduced Mr. Allen Finser and Mis,
Williain Leeteh. If they are here, will they come to the wirness tabile
and be recognized. '

We have a copy of your statement. Mr. Finger. We have none frem
Mrs. Leeteli ITas she a statement ? '

Mr. Fixger. No.

Senator Hresia. You may proceed with Your statement. Mr.
Finger. ' :

AMrs. Leetch, we are happy to have vou here.

:
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TESTIMONY OF ALLEN W. FINGER, EXECUTIVE SECRETARY. US.
FLAG FOUNDATION, NEW YOREK, N.Y., AND XMRS. WILLIAM D.
LEETCH, HONORARY VICE PRESIDENT. AMERICAN COALITION
OF PATKIOTIC SOCIETIES, INC., VERO BEACH. FLA.

Mr Fixeer. Mr Chaivman. Toam Allen Wo Fineer of 16 Fast
seth Street. New York Citve NoYL 1 am representing the Ameriean
Conlition of Patriorie Socictivs Ine. with headguarters av 15 Fast
aorh Street. New York Clry.

With me is Mr=. William D. Leetel of 2501 Indian River TRoule-
vard, Vero Deach. Fla, who iz an horerary viee president of the
Coalition.

We are today representing the Ameriean Cealition by authority
of a letier of instruetion from Mr. Asa E. Phillips. Jro president of
the Coalition, of 53 State Streets Boston, Mas< :

The Conlition iz comprized of over 90 conperating socleries and
oreanizations representing over 1 million Anericans. Among these
are the Associnted Farmers of California the Danghters of the
American Revolution, and the Militoy Order of World Wars. A
partial list of cooperating socleties iz attachied as an addendum. A
complere list of the officers and directors = arrached as an addendun.

We wish to thank Senaior Gurney for juviring us and the commit-
tee for affording us the opportunity to make known the views of the
Coalition, _

The Ameriean Conlition of Parriotic Sneieties, Ine.. was founded
in 1929 ta coordinate the etforts of patrioric ¢ivie and fraternal so-
cieties and individnals to promote patriotism and to encourage ns-
torical. cconomie. and social research into the origin and develop-
ment of Ameriean Institutions. :

The 1974 annual meeting of the Ameriean Coalition was held on
Tuesddv. May 7. 1974, ut che Army and Navy Clab. at 17th Streer,

“in Washineton, D.C. During the business session. the delemates from

the participating orgsanizations drew up and passed a number of
resolutions. Resolution maber 11 entitled =The Flag of the United
States™ passed unanimously. 1he text of the resolution is as follows:

Wherens, Neniate bill 8, 340, introstuced by Senator Tower and ¢o-=pon=ored
by Semutor Iell on January 12, 1973, s o measure 10 establish a Presidential
commnission 1o study the usage, customs, and Jaws relating to the flag of the
United States of America and to wake specific recommendations in this re-
card : and : i )

Whereas this commission would serve a great prpese in establizhing from
a national standpoinr the proper methad of displaying the flag and nrevention
of desecration of our nationn] elblem T amd

Whereis, Neuate Joint Resolution 91, introdueed by Senator Gurney, and
TIonse Joint Re<onltion 922, introduced by Congressrsan Biaggi are measures
to eodify rales and customs for use of the fiag:

Pesolved. That the American Casdition of 'atrietie Societies endarses Senate
hill 340 and any legislation eoutaining <simitar provisions through wiich rexpect
and homor may he accorded the Narion™s emblens

Teselred. That the Ameriean Coanlition of Dhatriotic Saejeties endorses Senate
Joint Re<olutfon 91 Hense Joint Resoiution 922, and measures containing
shnilar provisions,

T was asked to present the views of the Coalition an these two hills
hecause of my backgronnd with the 1.5, Flag Foundation. which T
am currently serving as exeeutive sceretary.
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While we reeogmize the value of S, 540, to establish a commission
to study the n=age. customs. aud Iaws relating to the flar of the
United States. and are ready to cooperate in any and every wayv with
anelt a commission zhould it he established. we believe that there is.
an lnmediate need Tor an updating of the flag code as presented in
Senate Joint Resolatian 910 introduced by Senator Ginmey,

The resolution updates the phraseology and customs of the flag
code and expands the Ianguage dealing with hoth the correct and
incorrect nse of the flag itsell as it waz originally presented in title
56 United States Codel =ectinon 171-17x=.

Senator Gurney's vesolution changes the language to permit ofli-
cinliv the fhvine of onr flage at nighe when properly iuminated and
to ilv all-weather thurs ininclement weathier. This has been teehni-
eally possible for =ome time with advances in outdoor lighting and
all-weather waterialz, but no adjnstinent has ever been nuvde in the
forma! coede. These updatings are made on page 1. line 7. throueh
page 2, line 5. of the resolution, .

Pare 20 lines ==220 update our Nutian's holidavz refleciing the
chanees in dade that gome are eelebrated from the traditional dates
to those meseribed by law. Tt alzo vellects the chanees in titles for
the holidaya, for instances Septembier 17 13 now ealled Citizenship
Dav rather than Constitutton Day.

These changes are important as they bring the flag cade’s langnage
into line with existing law and practice.

Whereas onr relicions liberty is guaranteed by our’ Constitution.
the revized seetion 3(k) shown as item S, on line 14 pace 50 of the
resolition takes on impertance. It aflirms that when bath the {lae of
the United Srates of America end the flae of the chureh are hoth
di=played on stafl= the flne of the TThited States should hold the po-
sition of prominence and the position of honor at the clergvman's
richt, We helieve thiz item 15 of particular significance®m a time
when some veligions leaders forget that their right to preach their
religions views is euarded and protected only by the strength of
Conz=titutional guarantee. g,

On page L beainning at line 5. the speetfies are given as to when
the flae may he flown at half-statf as a mavk of respect to the mem-
ory of the deceased. Tt alza states spoeeifically who may order the
national flage to fly ar half-vtdl. TE this had been as fully spelled ont
as it 1= now in Mr. Gurney's resolution, certain Tesser pnblie officials
wanld not have heen able to order the flag of the Tnited States to Ie
flown ar half-mast in svmpathy with the cause of those who were
killing Ameriean servicemen overseas. This resolution’s wording does
not extend the right to is=ne a public order to flx the flaz at half-staff
below the oflice of Governor.

The most important part of the resolution expands and specifies
the correct and incorrect use of the flag by the general publie. Cer-
tain recent court rulings have dizsmigzed cases where the flae of the
United States has been ithused heeause the judees conld find no spe-
cific mandate 23 to what is lawinily considered proper or improper
use of the flag. .

Senator Gurney’s resolution. =ponsored in the [Touse of Represen:
tatives by Congressman Mario Biagel of New York as-1Touse Joint




17

Resolution 942, gives pecific instruction in this matter beginning on
page 6 of the text, line SO which states as {ollaws:

(12) by striking out seetion 4(d) and nserting licw thereof the
following:

() The finz shonld pever be used o< wearing apparel, beddinz, or drapers.
It shontd never he featooned. drawn back, nor up, in folids bot alwas s stiiowed
Lo Tall free, Dhmting of Bine, white and red, always arranged with thn blue
above, the white i Che mihite, and the ted below, sheuld be useed for covering a
spotkers desk, draping the Itont of 2 platform, and for decoration in seneral.:

(13) by striking out seetien 4(e) and inserting in Hen therent the
following:

te) The flar shonld ©o<er be fostened. displayed. u<edd, or stored In o <ucl a
manner a< 1o periit i te be easity torn, =oiled, or danaged in any way.:

(11) by striking out sertion 4(1) and inzerting in licu thercof the
follawing:

viv The flag should never be used for advertisineg purposes in any Emnuner
whit<oever. 11 ~hould net be embroidera] on such urticles o cushiions or henld-
Lkerehiefs and the like, priuted or otlurwise impressed o puper naphins or
hoxes or anxthing that ix desizied for temporary use and dizeard. Advertising
sirns chould net be fastened tooa stafl or halysrd from which the thg is town.;

(15} by redestenating seetion 413y as section Hk) and by inserting
after 4{1) a new subsection as follows: '

tiy No part of the flug should ever be n=ed as o costime or athletie tuiform,
However, @ flng pateh may be aflixed 1o the uniforin of nilitary personpel,
firemen, policemen, and members of parriotie organizations. The g represents
a living rountry and is itself considerad o living thipg Therefers, the Tapel
fax pin being o replica. shonld be worn on thie left Ligel neur tle heart.

The specifie wording of the resolution. we helieve, wonld allow the
conrts to lind exact meaning for their eonsideration with vesard 1o
enstorn and practice of proper display of o Xation's flaw when it
comes in apparent conflict with freedom of expression.

We helieve that a freedom brings with it a vesponsibility. while a
lieense does nor. Our freedom to express our views in publie meetings,
i the press. and through the media is guaranteed in our Consritu-
tional amendments known as the =Bill ¢f Rights.” Such {reedom
does not extend to a license to mutilate. abuse. or show publie dis-
yospeet to our Nation's flag which vepresents all that ix positive In
e country. its rovernment. and its people.

The rooperating organizations comprizing the Ameriean Coalition
of Patriatic Societies. Tnew. urges vour favorable consideration of
SL1. Tes 01 and its uliimate passage by the Senate of the United
States of America.

Senator ITevsk o Thank you,

Mrs Leeteh, have you anything ta add to that?

AMre, Lepremn. T liave no preparved statement. Mr. Chairman. T
wonld like to sav that T have been a viee president and exerutive
socretary of the Ameriean Coalition when it maintainéed an office in
Washington. T have been more than an “honorary™ T am imbued
with the desive to do something to save what is left or our Constitu-
tiounal Republie and ta do what we can to clarvify the flag code as a
part of the effort. T helieve zincerely that mast of our eitizens would
receive happily this effort because the code is misunderstood and mis-
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interpreted widely, It would be a very fine contribntion to the bicen-
tennial celebration. and 1 hope something wlong this Hne is done. If
you will direet us, we will do anything we can to help promote re-
sponse atong this line. I hoped this learing would receive some
publicity taday. It should.

I ind rhat patriotism is inhorm—uext to love of Gad. man loves
his country. If we strike the richt chord, we will find a ready

TeRP0nsD,

Thank veu. Mr. Chairman. :

Senator Heeska, Me Finger. have you any cemment to make on
the final parawraph of Senater Gurney's rezolution which iz found
on pase 32 That 122 reenactment of the present provision with ref-
crenee to alteration, modifieation. review., or additional rules by the
President. ITave you any comment on the suitability of that or
un=nitaliliry 4 ,

Mrc Fivoin Well T think that it is suitalle for very solid reazons,
From day to day. oceurrence < do come up in which an instant decision
has to Lo made, By cranting that vight to the Conrmander in Chief
of the Armed Forees of the Tnited States. he is then in a position
to he abile ta make snel a ruding, : ‘

Senator Hnesia, How do vou answer freedom of expression? You
require it yvour code that the lapel pin or button shenld be worn on
the Teft Tapell T a person shonld puet his on the richt Tapel and he
were eriticized for it he wonld =ay. you are trying to infringe on my
rieht of expression.

Or i he wears a Tapel pin on a necktie. Suppose he enes to n
Fourth of Juiy pienie and he sheds Lis coat. as many of us Ainericans
do when it ix about €5 degrees, and he puts it on his necktie? Wonld
that be an infrineement of the code? You do sav. do vou nat. that
1t muast be fastened on the left tapel?

Mr. Frxcer. The resolution states that it shonld he fastened to the
left Tapel. That is a genersl consensus of peopie. both within oreani-
zations and ontside: that is where it is usually seen. .

The thoneht of the Coalition is hasieally that the flag shonld not
be used as jewelry, as a tie tack or cnfl Hnks. beeanse this beeomes
demeaning to the reputation of the flar. T cannat foresee a citizen
running out. setting an officer. and having that person arrested.

Senator Hzesia, Well, what does that make of vonr resolution?
Tt kind of deteriorates it dovs it nat? You sav. it shall zo heve. Then
you say. welll if he puts it snmeplace else. that iz all right. too.

Mr. Fixarn The resolution i to <how what is right. what is proper.

Senator Ikl I e That is the approved way to do it. to cshow
respect?

Mr. Fizvcer, That is right.

Senator Hevska. Sa it i= not in form of a dictate or decree?

Mr. Fivarr Not us T see it here.

Senaror IHevska. Well, svhen we attempt to put samethineg like this
in statnte form, T know the motive is coad and ven have coad Taith
or are ~ineere abour it bt 2ometimes we oot into interpretationg in
the applieation of it that are a little strained. We have patriotie nro-
grams. for examplec on which people wonld like to put the flag. Very
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often. that i= done. Now. then. i a patriotic p]o'rmm of that kind
desigmed for temporary nse and dizeard? Normally. atfter those pro-
erams are concluded. You have a lot of the programs on the floor and
so on, and vesterday’s program. except for the. seeretary’s book. 1s
about like yesterday's newspaper. W ould a priuted program be some-
thing that i-. in the language of Your resolution, designed for tem-
porary use anu discavd ? _ :

My Fiveere T would not think a progran wonld be. Tt n=ually is
Rept oz monmento ol the ocension and what ocenrred. At most meet-
iugs T have arrended thronghonr my life, people either take them
home or some representative of the weeting will pick up the extra
prosrams aud keep them in the file as a record of the organization
Lokling the meeting.

Senator Heesks., We conld 2o ong and we shall. and the subeom-
mittee = gratef to vou for 1).111mmt1n'r this. beeause that s what
we are interested ing getting o wide variety of opinions.

Mre Counsell have yon any questions?

Mr. Cornaxs. I would like to ask Mr. Finger if. in his study over
the vears with rhe Ameriean Coalition of Parriotic Societies. he has
hadd o compilation of occurrences that have happened in the various
States in the last several years—not so much dealing with mutilation
of the ilag. bur disrespect. :

Mr. Fixcer. There hove been. ¥We have a file on these things that
ditferent people send to ns and ditferent r'o]mm(nt.ttn(ﬂ Some are
heine nit-picking. and seme are being blatznt. We do have such a
backeronnd file so that if somebody =avs. did von hear abeut such
and sueh that ocewrred on suell and such a day in such and such a
State. we nsually have the ability to refer to it and we have that
information available.

Mr. Contaxs. Wonld it be pessibie to provide the subeommittee
with =ome of these instances that have ocenrred in the past and been
bronght to your attention!?

Mr, Fixaer. T do not have the absalute specifies with me today. sir.

Mr. Corrixs. T mean at a later date?

Mre. Fivaen. Yes. we could.

T have nothing further. Mr. Chairman.

Senator Invsia. On page 4 of vour statement. vou say the “Reso-
Jution’s wording” —T presume that is the resolution of Senator Gurney
vou are tatking about: ]

Dines nnt extend the richt to issiue a pallie order to fly the flag at haif-staff
helaw the office of Gavernor, the head of the executive branch of government.

1= he higher or lower than a Chief Justiee of a State. who is head
of the coequal independent branch of government. namely, the
judiciary? :

Mr. Fivern, Sire T eannot answer that question in good faith. T was
thinking when T made that siatement of the pmh]om we had in New
York at one partie nlar point. A mavor ordered the lowering of the.
Nutional Emblem and a good many of the citizens and the ¢ity coun-
il disn;:rm-d with hime Tt was a publie ovder. That was the question
here. :

.
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As I read the bill. the information going down specitically does
mention that the-Governor has the right to do 0. I do net think it
prohibits anyene else from doing so, but it specifically states that the
(iovernor may.

Senator ffrvsras What abour the mayvor of a city? Would the
mayor of a city Iave the vieht to declare Tor whont it sheuid be held
at haif-mase s 1§ the president of the city couneil asked or procliumed
that the flag be put at hali-mast. would you object to thar!

Mu. Fixern It = not specitically sct forth in the resolution. I think
tlie problem we have here iz 4 -,lmumi of lower officials using or mis-
using the national fiag. It iz one thing to fly a State flag o1 a city
flag ar half-=taff ov something like that. hut it is our basic belief that
when we are talzing about the national flac. it should e zamenne
ol a ligher rank. such as the Governor or the President. or the Con-
gress by instruction.

Senator Hrvswa, Is 3t net the flag of a mayor who dies? That iz
hi< tluaer too. '

Mro Frxemn Yes, it 1=, just 2s it 1= vours or mine. But this is a
natter of publie proclamation.

Senator Hevska, Mrs, Leetel ? :

\lr< Lrrrerm We always thoueht it was vezerved for an elocted
oflicial. T ean give a loeal example.

Wa live in a new condoamininm complex. and every time someone
passes away theve. the powers that be half-mast the national emblem.
It really bothers me.

Semator ITnesia It would be flving at half-mast a lot of times.

Mrs. Lerren. That is vicht, My personal view i= that it is incon-
aruous. The whole Narion is nor in monrnine {for zonchody up in
years who pazses away in Vero Beach. T would think such recosnition
world I far an elected official. the mayor and so on. T would not op-
pose the honar rezerved for sovernors, however, and hicher aficinis,

Senater ITeeska. In ather words, the objective is to nze it suitably
and respectfully, and vou do nat do that when von use it all the time

at half-mast. or too much of the time, That is the problem, i= it not?

Mr Frxarn Yes,

Senator Hreska, A line of demarecation mnst he drawn someplace.

A Fizeer, Yes, sir

Senator Hrrswa., Well, we thank vou very mueh. If we get stuck
on same special point. we are going to write to vou and ask vour
conn=cl.

Mr. fixaer. Thank vou. My, Chairman.

L The above-referred-to attachments follow :]

AMERTCAN CoALITION OF PATRIOTIC SOCIETIES, INe.,
: RBoxton, Mass<., May 26, 107,
Mr, ATIEN WL FINGER
Nar Yurk, N.Y. .

Dear Mr. FixaeEr: On behalf of The American Coalition of Datrintie Societies,
Tue., and in aceorianee thh our current Resolution No, 11, adopted at onr
natinnal eonvention on May 7. 1074, in Washington, D.CL you are requested 1o
make a presentation in \\'ashinu:r-n. D.CL om or about June <eventh in support
of the Joint Resolution introduecd by Senator Gurnexy and Senate Bill 8420,
intrednced hy Senator Tower and eca-sponsared by Senator Pell.
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Thi~ ix further to state that Mrs! William 1. Leeteh of Yero Beael, Florida,
Honorary Viee President of The American Coalition of Patriotic Societies, Tue,
ix nutherized to bhe associated with you in this presentation.

R spectfully yours, .
Asa E. Puinnies, Ji.

AMERILAN COALITION OF I'ATRIOTIC X0CIETILS, Ixc.—DoAnD oF DIRECTURS
DIRECTULS WITH OFFICE

Presitde nt—Mr. A<a E. PRillip=, Jr.. 53 State Street, Boston, Mass, (2100

Ist Vieo Prosident.—Mrs. Yrederick H. Griswold, Jr., I8y Upper Mountiin Ave.,
Monteinir. New Jersey U742 :

aped Viee Presiiont.—Mrs, deanne E. Kerbs, 945 Fifth Avenue, New Yorlk, NUY.

Jrd Viee President—Mr. Harvey E. Stoehr, 1547 T'ratt Street, Philadeiphia,
Pa. 19124

Sth Viese Jiresidont.—-Mrs., Jolm J. Iarsens, 137 Pelhawn Street. Newport, R.T.
uz~4tl -

Troeasurer & Aeting Scerctary~—=>Mr. John B, Trevor, Jr.. 15 Fast 901l Streei,
New Yoerk, NY. 1O0Zs

HONORART VIUE PREXIDENT
NMr< William Tb Leeteh. 2500 Tndian River Blvd., No, 6. Vero BDeacli, Fla. 82060

Mr<. Robert C, Kime, 200 Barton Avenue, Palm Beuch, Fla, 33450
Ar. Theodore X Watson, S Patan Avelue, Greenwich, Cont, 06530

PRESIBINTS EMERIIUS P

Mr. Jehn W, Finger, OG0 Park Avenue. New York, N.Y. 10028
Mr. Milten M. Lory, 3509 Third Avenne, Sioux City, Iowa 21106
M1, Charles Kentieth Clintou, ~30 Park Avenue, New York, N.Y. 10021

DIRECTORS WITIIOUT OFFICE

AMr. . Austin Barker, 8 Janover Street. New York, NoY. 10004

Ar Jdaes Bl Gardiner, Box N7, Stuyvesant Station, New York, N.Y. 10008

Col. James W, Gerard 1T, 201 BEast 70th Street, New York, NUY. 10021

Mr. Whitney Hart=horne, 511 East 20th Strect. New York, NJY. 10003

Col, Fraueis W, Ilaskell, 1107 Harvey Road, Meleamn, Vi, 22101

Mr= Marie Heget, 356 Highridee Avenue, Cliffside Park, N1, 07010

Mrs, Friest W Howard, 1521 Monroe Street NW, Washington, L. 20010

A< Harriet . Kine, 1300 NUE. 18201 Street. North Minmi Beach, Fla, 33162

ALr. Charles 1L Michaelson, 224 Seeond St Kakusha Park, 1634 Clearv ater,
Liarze Road, Clearwater, Fla, 33516 . .

Mr. Donald 1. Smith, New and Friendship Roads, Red Lion, Vincentown, N
[SEN{LXN :

Mr. Johin Welsh, 838 Windsor Avenue, Upper Darby, Pa. 10052

Alrs. James H, Williams, 146 Melrose Place, Ridgewond, NI 07450

LIST OF COOPERATING SOCIETIES

As<ocinted Farmers of California; Ine. .

Auxitinrey 1o Sons of Union Veferans of the Civil War,
Better Government Formm,

tatholie War Vet T84 Queens Uonnty Chapter.
Connnittee of Christian Laymen, Toe. :
Constitution Xty Group of Narth Dalkota, Tne,

Diates of the Loval Legion of the TR0

Dritnes of the Loval Tegion of P.R0AL Members at Taree,
Draaes of the Loval Legion of T8\ State of Pennsyivania.
Danehiters of Awerica, Clira Barton Conneil Na, 71

1A RL Distriet of Columbia.

11 AR, Bx-tilicers Clal,

LA, New Jersey Conneil.

Draushters of the Revolulion, New Jorsey Socivty.

AT, Tride of Daltimere, Couneil N 140

Danarhters of the Revolution, Commonwealth of Peansylvania.

)
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Daughters of the Revolution National Society.

Defenders of the Ameriean Censtitution, Ine.

Droseendants of Signers of Declaration of Independeunce,

Duelenders of States Rights.

Defeuders of Stare Sovereignty and Individual Liberties.

Defenders of Stare Sovereiguty and Individual Liberties, Arlingion Chapter.
Florida Coalition of Patriotic Societies.

General Noclety of the War of 1812,

General Society of the War of 1512, New York Division.

Grassroots League, Inc. :

Jurior Order of United American Mechanies, State Council of New Jersey,
Ladies of the Grand \Army of the Republie.

Marine Corps League Auxiliary, B - ’

Military Order of Loyal Legion of the U.S. Connasudery.

Mititary Crder of Loyal Legion of the U.N, D.C. Commamiery.

Military Order of Loyal Legion of the Commanildery of the Stute of New York.
Military Order of Loyal Legion of the U8, Conumaudery of Fennpsylvania.
AMilitary Order of the World Wars

Nutional Couneil, Xons and Danghiters of Liberty.

National Society for Constitutional Xecurity,

Nittional SBociety for Constitutional Security, New Jersey Chapter Number 1.

Nationad Society for Constitutienal Security, Chapter 111, Pennsylvani.
Niationi] Society Thaonieliters of the Union I1831-1563 Ine.

National Soeiety Macua Charta Tames,

Nativnal Rociety of New England Wamen. :

Nationad Rociety of New Englind Women, New Yark City 8™ Colony.

National Society of Patriorie Women of Americea, Tne.

Nitiemit] Society 1urriotie Women of America. 1O, Council,

National Sociery Patriotic Women of America, New York Council.
National Soctety Sons and 1munzshters of the Pilerinis, )

National Roeciety Women Descendants of the Ancient and ITanorahle Artillery

Company.

National Rajourners, Ine.

National Warsn's Corps,

National W en’s Relief (Gorps,

Netwnrk of Tatriotie Letter Wrifers.

New Ave, The Rupreme Council Seottish Rife. Soutlhern Jurisdiction,

Now Jeprsey Coalition.,

trder of Founders and Patriots of Ameriea. New York Society.

Ocder of Independent Amerieans Tne. 8ftate Conneil of Penn<ylvania,
arrintic Order of Xons of Aeriea, Novth Caeelina State Camp,

Patriatie Order of Xan< of Ameriea, State Comp of Pennsylivaunia,

Society of the LA Ex-Oflicers Club, National Sociery.

Roclety of Old Plymouth Colony Descendants,

Rots of the Ameriean Revolution.,

SR Towa Konjety,

KA, New Jer<ey Society,

KA FEupire State Raciety, New Yorl.

SAIRL The Ohio Socioty.

Nons of the Union Veteran< of the Civil War, Maswachnsetis Department.
Rous and Danghter< of Lihorty, National Council,

Sonx and Danchrers of Tilerty, State Couneil of Conneetient.

Sons and Danghrers of Liberty, State Conneil of Muassaehiusetts,

Sons and Danshiers of Tiberty, State Couneil of Virginis,

Tuited Statex Day Committee, Tue,

T'nited States Flag Committee.

Wamen of the Legion of Valor of the U.8.A. Tue,

Senator Treswa. Senator Pelll we waited for vou for a little while
and then we praceeded with these witnesses, T hiope vou will forgive
us, )

Senator Prri. T ask vou to exeuse me. T was in another Senate
hearine in the same position. and T ask vour foreiveness,

Senator TTrvsia. We know a great deal depends npon a Senator's
tine schedule. ’ .
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You may proceed with vour testimony. Senator Pell. Senator
Tower mnd Senator Gurney have already given therr testimony.

TESTIMONY OF THE HON. CLAIBORNE PELL, U.S. SENATOR FROM
RHODE ISLAND

Senator Pern. Thank vou very much. M. Chairman.

At the outsei. T would like to give the fullest recognition to the
leadership of the ~enior Senator from Texas, Senator Tower. on be-
half of thix legisiation. Senator Tower and I have teamed together
on thi= and stmilar flag code legislation going hack to 1959, Beeanse
1 have been a spon=or and cospon=or of thix legislation for several
Coneresses now, [ particulaely appreciate the fact that this subeoni-
mittee ds providing an opport” v for expression of views on it.

The Temislation itself 1= straiendcforward and not eomplex. The hill
would establish a 10-member Prexidential commission. appointed by
the President and subject to confirmation by the Senate. to conduet
a thorough 1-vear study of the usage. customs, and laws relating to
the n=c and display of the tlax of the United States. .

‘The conmission would sulnait a report of its study to the Presi-
dent and to the Congress, and the report would inchude =pecitie ree-
omunendations for changes i existing usages, custonz. and laws
relating to the Hag.

It has been 32 years sinee the Congress enacted the first code on
usaee and display of our national embleme in June of 1842, And the
eade adopted at that time actwadly was fivst deafted and adopted by a
National Fiage Conference held in Washington in 1925, 8o we are
talking esseatinlly about o tag eode that haed its ovigins 51 vears ago,

Inevitably, certain provisions of that code now appear zomewhat
ontdated s the provision, for example. that “When the flag iz dis-
played on a motorear. the <tail should he firmly fixed to the chassis or
claanped to the padiator cap.™ (36 USC 175(h) ). Radiator eips. of
conrse, have long sinde disappeared under the hoods of wautemobiies,

That iz only éne example of how the immense changes in our so-
eivty during the past 50 vears have raised questions abour the proper
di=play and nsage of onr national flag.

For exumple. i recent vears there have heen many instances in
whieh oraanizations, including policemen. firemen, po-tal workers.
and others huve expressed a desive to wear flag emblems ax part of
their nniforms=. The flag code 15 silent on whether this is appropriate,
and. there t= no authoritative answer to the question of how such an
crblent shandd e worn,

There are. in faet, widely ditfering opinions. Tn the case of flag
shoulder patehes on the imiforms of policemen, for example. the
President through a White House spokesman. approved of the ideu.
while the 1750 Armmy Tnstitute of eraldry advised. postal workers
that under the traditions of our Government, the American flag
shonld nat be nsed on any uniform except for emergency identifica-
tien.

On the other hand. the Congress in 1970 adapted an amendment on
the District of Columbia DPolice and Fireman's Salary Act which
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requires that' the niforms of our Capital police and certain other
Federal poliey forces zhall bear, *. distinetive pateh. pin. or other
emblem depicting the flag of the United States or the eolors therenf.™

As you ean see, ngreement iz lacking even within the Federal Gov-
erianent o proper uses and display of the flag

There e countless other questions that have arisen for which our
flier code provides no elear answer:

L= it proper to have a fringe on a flag, and. if ~o. i= it enly proper
to display such a flag indoors. as some dontend. or can a flae with a
fl‘fll::“.' Le (“S[)]:l_\'(‘d olit of doors? '

An:b what of ornaments, =neh as eagles and globes, on flao=tatfs?
What arnament= are conzidered proper and in what circumstances?

A is it propere with the developnient of new water-resiztant
fibers ud materials, to display the tlae in inclement whether. as-
sunting that the original intent of the existing code was 1o prevent
damage to the flag?

Many ol these guestions may seem insigniticant or petry. but they
are i faet dmportant. The overwhelming majority of Americans
have o deep respect and. indeed, 2 veverence for our national flae.
as a symbol of human valies and govermnental concepts they
treasure. ' :

To Mmericans who are proud of eur flac. frequent. proper. and
respectful diplay of the flig s important. And it is troubling to
patriotie oraanizations and to the average citizen when they cannat
find an anthoritative answer or even a consensus on the proper use
and display of the tlag or flag emiblems,

The flag commission propesed by this Jegislation could update
our flaz code and recommend a wmiform procedure for the di=play
and nze of the flag in all circumstances. In doing so. it would draw
upon_the knowledee, advice. and guidance of parriotic oreanizations
and dndividuals vho lave special interest in the flag and. special
knowledee of flag proctioes,

Mr. Chairmen. T have the honor of serving as an honorary ‘co-
chizvrman of the US, Flag Foundation, an organization inearporated
in 12 to carry on the work of irs predecessor, the American Flie
Association. in fostering publie xentiment in favor of honoring the
flag of ewr Nation. Oue of the principal goals: of the Foundation for
ser eral vears has been o tnorongh review sad updating of our flag
cole, o B

My Jong-time friend. the Iate Lawrence Phelps Tower, as presi-
dent of the Fonndation. spent 1many year< of his life in re-eareh on
our flay and heeame. in fact. one of our Nation's leading aurhorities
on the origins and history of the flae, T regret that he eannot be with
us today to share his incomparable knowledie with us. T know this
hearing would have been a memorable oceasion for him.

Jefore T conclude. Mreo Chadvman, T wonld note that as we an-
proacl our hicentennial vear in 1976, it wonld seem particularly ap-
propriate aud necessary that we have a well-recognized procedure
for dizplay of our flag in all its nses—from the laree ceremonial
funetion, to the honor and re~pect we give it in onr individuai homes,
For instance. T ofien hang the Ameriean flag from onr own honse
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and sometimes until 1:50 i the carly mor ning. with lights shining on
it. I do net knows if it is correct to have it there at that time or not
correct. This is the kind of sitnation th‘lt could be resolved by the
workings of a flag comnission.

I helieve that the work of this conmission would give dienity and
historiv relevanece to our flag as we obszerve onr bicentennial. 1 helieve
the legi~lation wonldd enthanee respeet for the fiag, and I strongly
uree favorable consideration of tie bill.

What the legislation secks is ne mote than a common guide that all
patviotic vitizens may look to in dizpiayving the flag of our courtry,
with the knowledee that the flag is far more than a design or a color-
ful pieee of material.

As Prestdent Woodrow Wilson said in hi< flag day address in 1915

The things that the e stands for were created by the experienves of g great
people. Feervtiing that it stands for was written by their lives, The flag is
the embadiment, not of a sentiment, bat of o history, It represents the experi-
ences mitde by men and women, the expericnces of those who Hve nuder that fiag.

[ thank you. '

Senator Heesia. T have asked the other Senators. andd T ask yeus
What about the incluston of a criminal sanction or penaliv in the
flage cade at this thme ! Do vou think it is desirable or not desirable,
beeause we do get into other considerations, as vour know, on account
of the Supreme Court decisions .

Senator DPerr. [ realize that. T realize the Supreme Court ha
ruled to the contraey. My own view that there should be some pnn-
alty. perhaps a misdemennor, hut some minimal penalty attached, ves.

Senator Hevska, You think there should be

Senator PrLL. Yes,

Semater Irieska. Sonte of the Supreme Court decisions were made
on the basis of saying that the langunge of the statute is too consti-
tutionaltly vague. Now, T think that when applied to this kind of euse
where. on the third or fourth paie of yvour statement, vou sav. “the
overwhelming majority of Americans have a deep respect, indeed, 2
reverence, for our national flag.™ if we put into the law that anvthing
that is contrary to showing of deep 10~po<.t and reverence for our na-
tional {lag is illegal and punishable by 23, or $23, or $100, it is safe
to say that the Supreme Court will say. that is constitutionally vague,
and I think with some justification.

Senator ’rrr. Ye<. 1 think the Supreme Court would be correct
ine that case. What [ am talking about iz when the flag is used as an
article of clothing on the seat of the trousers, blue je ng, and things
of that sort. I am not talking about

Senator Hatvsiea. Well. flagrant cases are casy to take care of. It is
the borderline cases that give ns trouble.

Senator Prer. T ean remember whe: T was a voung man in Spain,
I declined to hotd my hané up in a flae salute as’their flag went by,
and T was arrested for doing that. T do not think that was correct.
Fhat kind of procedure should not be punished, no, it is the use of
the flar in an rreverent way itself.

Senator ITrrska. For ex Jmplo vou say. what about oFnaments
such as the eagle or globe. 1 can imagine some patriotic citizens say-
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ing. if I cannot have an eagle up there, you are Interfering with my
freedom under the law. '

Senator Pern. I can see that, and 1 can see some equally patriotic
society sayving, I want the deve of peace being displayed up there,
and they would be right, too. ,

That is nat what I am talking avout. Those are guidelines. T am
talkine about actual abuse of the flag. which always bothers me
when I sev people wearing it on their clothes. I evenr wonder =ome-
times when ! see these lapel pins with the American flag on it be-
cause I think you do not have to wear your flag on yvour heart. or
sleeve, or vour lapel to prove you are a good American. I think the
flag should be used as a device to fly in the breeze the way it was
intended. '

Senator Iresika. I think the example you gave us abont the Dis-
trict of Columbia code requiring that certain officers of the District
must have some flag or colers of the flag on, and other organizations
saving that is improper is an illustratien of the confusior and the
inconsisteney we have with regard to this.

Senator Prrr. Iixactly. ‘

Senator Hrrsica. One other question arose in the testimony this
worning. That is the possibility that t¥» nature of commissions
being what it is and the tradition and fu: ctioning of a commiss:
Deing a deliberate thine which is time consuming. we might lese too
much time to proceed in that fashion in order to get something
definite by 1976, In fact. we are in the Centennial years now. We
would like to get something. What comment would you have on
that?

Senator Pern. T believe we should do the best we can. If we
cannot do it. we cannot do it. But we should move aliead and if
there are some controversiai portions of Senator Tower’s and my
bill. knock those out, but let us get something on the road and into
being before 1976,

Senator ITnvska. Could we, as Senator (arney secms to want to
do. revise within the framcwork of the present code some of those
provisions. update them. and then provide aiso for the creation of
a commission that would undertake to do further study on a longer
range basis, and give its recommendation? Do you think that would
have any practical value? In the meantime, we would have the
benefit of this updating.

Senator Prir. T would prefer to see the concept kept in ¢ single
package. simply because once the updating has been done. it could
remove pressure to move whead with a commission. and we could
wait until our tricentennial before we have our commission es-
tablished.

Senator Hrrska. Finally. there is present in the law the provision
that is found on page % of Senator Gumev's bill, that. “any rule or
enstom pertaining to the display of the flag of the Unifed States
of Ameriea, get forth herein. may be altered. modified. or repealed.
or additional »~1les witir vespect thereto may bhe preseribad. by ‘he
Conmmander in Chief of the armed services of the United States,
wlienever he deems it to he appropriate or desirable: and any such
alternation or additional rule shall be set forth in a proclemation.®
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Now. that has been on the book for a good many vears. It was in
the 1042 act. Do you see any objection to that provision?

Senator Prrr. Personally. though I never thoughr about it in
depth. T do not. T think the actual rules and regulations should be
left up to the executive branch as long as they are within the frame-
work of whar the beard of directors, the (ous:u“ of Lue United

States. sots forth in a flag code based on the commizsion's recom-
mehd‘ltmn:

Senator HRTsKa, As vou know. that has been used sparingly over
the last 30 vears by all of the Pres idents. They have not used it
nnhwnnn'mtc]\ or unwigely in any instances that I know of.

Senator PerLL. Yes. that would be my view.

Senator Inesia. Senator. thank you very much for appearing
here.

Senator Prrr. Thank vou. sir.

Senator MTeersra. Our next witness is Franeis W. Srtover, director
of the National Legiglative Service of the Veterans of Foreign Wars
of the United States.

TESTIMONY OF FRANCIS W. STOVER, DIRECTOR. NATIONAL LEGIS-
LATIVE SERVICE. VETERANS OF FOREIGN WARS O0F TEE UNITED
STATES. ACCOMPANIED BY COOFER T. HOLT, EXECUTIVE DIREC-
TOR, WASHINGTON OFFICE

Alr. Stover. Mr. Chatrman. on my left is Mr Coonor T.. Holt.
exeentive dirvector of the W .hhm«rton Oflice oi' the Veterans of
Foreign Wars of the United States. '

Senator Iursxka. We are happy to have you here with us, Mr.
ITolt.

Alr. Hort. Thank vou. Senator.

Mr. Stover. We thank vou for the invitation to appear before
this distinguished subcommittee to present the views of the Veterans
of Foreien Wars respecting proposals to study and codify the laws
recrarding the TLS. flag.

The membership of the Veterans of Foreign Wars is presentiy
more than 1.8 miilion. VIW members meet at least once a month
in more than 10,000 posts throughout the Nation and some in foreion
countries. At each VFW \\oetmm——mtmml Stare. district. county
council. or conference—a flag of the United States is displaved.
witiu part of the opening ceremony being a recitation of the Pledge
of Allo«nwnco.

This is just one example of why the membership of the Veterans
of FForeign Wars is intimately concerned with any and all propozals
relating to our national Hag.

Pmlmpx the words by President Woodrow Wilson on a F lag Day
long ago hest capture the nmeaning of the American flag: il

T know of nothing more difficult than to render an adequate tribute to the
emble of vur Nation, For those of us who have shared that Nation's life and

felt the beat of itx pulse, it must be cousidered a matter of impossibility to
eXpress the great things which that emolem embodies, -

.
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The flis of the United Srates has not been created by rhetorical sentepees
in deelarations of independence and in bills of right=. Tt s bLeen ereiated by
the experience of o great people, aud nothing ix written Upen ir 1l hias nor
been written by their life. It i< the emboditient. not of 2 semtiment, bt of a
history, and no man ean rightly serve under s ¢ flng who hiis wer cansht
soue of the meaning of that Listory,

The position of the Veteranz of Forvign Wars on this legislation
1= contained in a VEFW natinnal resolntion. identitied as Mo, 106,
entitied. “Flag Law and Castoms”™ which was ananimously adopted
by the delegates to onr most recent national convention, which wis
held i New Orleans, La. August 17-24. 1973, VEW Lesolution No.
106 reads as fellows:

Whereas, no major revision of the flag nws or eustoms s bieeny mitde <3
3642 and

Whereax, mneh disrespect and scorn has been @itected towsrd i flaz of Lo
U red SNtates: and .

Whereas, 1.8, Senate bill 340 would ereate 5 Federal comission to <nuly
n=ite. laws, and customs eoncerning the use il display of the flar: naw,
therefore

1

Be it resolved, by the T4th National Cenvention of the Veterane nf Foreion
Wars of the United States, that we support Senate Bill 240 avi] nrae Copepoes
to guiopt sneh lesishation and further urge the President of tie United States
to sign sneh legislation when it arrives on his desk,

The VI'W. therefore. pursnant to this resolution. hizhlv ecam-
mends Senator Tower ef Texas for sponsaring and Senatar Pell of
Rhode Tsland for cosponsoring &, 340, whielh will establish a con-
mission to study the nsace. enstoms, and laws relating to our flocr,

There is considerable bewilderment and confusion with respect 1n
the display of our flag. There are different cades for displaving the
flag. with differences even in the flag codes of the branches of the
armed services.

- Tt iz noted that the eormission contemplated in K, 540 will he
composed of 10 members. 5 of whom will be appointed by the
President from private life. who have a special interest in or
knowledge of the flar of the United States. Tt is sugeested that a
representative of the Veterans of Foreien Wars would moot this
requirement. It is hoped that in recommending S, 349 to your full
committee. it may be a part of the legislative intent that qualified
representatives of major natienal veterans oreanizations be con-
sidered for the tive members of the commission to be appointed from
private life,

As indieated. the VFW is extremely interested in the TFederal flae
cade. Our organization s spent considerable time and study with
the abjective of rewritine and bringing the tlac ende up to date.
Recently. the VEFW. pursuant to a request from  the executive
Lranell prepa sed a susgested revision of the flag code. As far as can
he txeertained. no follow-up action was ever taken by the White
[Touze concerning a recommended revision of the flar code 1o the
Congress. However. a copy of the hropozed flag eode revision. as
prepared by the VW, which is attached to thiz statement. is heveby
<ubmitted to thiz subecommittes far your appropriate econsideration
and action. as you consider this legislation. i

The provisions of Senate Joint Rezolution 91 by SRenator Gurney
of Florida will codifyv and bring up to date the many existing rules
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and customs pertaining to the display and use s of the flaec of the
Tnited Srates. The provizions contain many of the sucrestions made
by the VIW revision snd stwdv. It is further noted that Senate
Joint Resointion 81 ealls far the President to appoint a national
ilar commission siinitlar to the cemmission envisioned by S. 310,

There were adepted at onr Tith National C(mu :iton in New
Orleans last Aneust o nunber of resolutionz whivh bear direetly
on same of the provisions of Sennte JTein Low‘.utinn 0. TFor
exanple, one VEW resolution, identified as Noo 110 entitied “Re-
spect For Our Flae” ealls upon adl eitizers o'vender proper respeet
for our flag.

Another resolution, wianieus<'y wlopted by the delecares to our
Noew (rleans ',\’u:.m 2l Ceapve ".‘;n" 1= il entiied as No. 115 entitled
“Respect For National Anthen at Publie Gatheringz!”

A third resolution, Identiii-d as f\n. 116, iz entitled *Flv the Flae
of the Tnited Srates Day and Nicht at VA Hospitals™ Tt will be
.m [.x\ J])I:ln(f.hnl Mr, Chye vrrean Hothe full text of VEW resolu-

< Nz, 1100 1150 and 1145 e ede o part of my remarks at this
}prn.:l‘. ) .

It iz noted thar there are thiee majnr n’nvsmm of Senate .Joint
Resolution 91 to upalate axwd make uniform the present eustoms

(":.udin" the conduet of ¢ zens: o1y when the flag is passing in
parade or review: (21 Jduring the recitation of the Pledge of Al-
lewrianee to the flag: and (33 during the rendition of the Nationa!
Arnthem, In each instance. vien not in uniform would reniove their
headdress with their vighe hand and Lold it over the left shoukder.
the hand bein_«_: m'er the hearte and all present durine these cere-
mornies, except these in uniform. would stand at attention facing
the flar with rhe right hand over the hearr.

Further. it is noted that anather pm\w'm of Seuate Joint Resoln-
finn 01 pm}nh.‘; the uze of the ting as woearing .mlmlc] or as a

~ensturne, or arhistie uniform. Iowever, a flag patch may be affixed
to uniforns of military persannel. firemen. policemen. and members
of patriotic organizations. such us the Veternns of Foreign Wars.

Orher provisions of the bill propose to Lring the flag ende of 1942
up to date regarding chanees in dates which have occurred since
that time. as well as calline for the flag to be aflixed to the right
fender rather than the radiator eap. which is now under the hood
of most automobiles. when displaved on motor vehicles in a parade
or review,

My, Chairman. these propasals hofmo this subeommittee are much
needed in the divection of clarifvine the ditferent interpretations of
the flag code of 1942, as amended. It iz realized that the flaz code
i~ a ¢ivil eode and that there are no sanctions or penalties atrached.
The flae code iz not punitive,

It is. of conrze. a punishabls erime undm‘ title 18, United States
"Code. to publicly defile. mutitaie. or dezecrate the flae. a law which
was passed by the Congress a sumber of years ago. This Taw carried
out a long-held position of the VW,

AMr. Chatrnmn, throwrhont nm hisrory as a Nation. the flag has
Loen the svmbol of onr awvars. It has proudly led our troops in battle,
and it reverently dvapes the caskets of those who have fallen and

27-142—
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veterans who have made the exira sacrifice in the national ‘interest
v their service in the Avmed I'urees during wartime. Today, our
flag siemitics our narional presence on battleships. airplanes. and
naval vessels including submavines. all over the world. It was
pliced on the moon by the astronaurs, One’of them. Col. James B.
Irwin, in his histerie speech to a joint sesszion of Congress on Sep-
tember &, 1571, =aid

The proudest mament of my life was when I satuted our American flnz that
we had planted on the plain at Hadlev-Apenniue {(on cse 1mooni.

Our national flaer fliez over mr Nations Capitel and national
ceneteries thronvhout the werhi, Al Americans nor only have
vreat respeet for onr flag hut a deep affection for which it stands.
The legislation before this snbeommittee will make the flur eode
sufiteiently certain and definite and inform all Americans of how
to display their respeet and aifection for our flar ar public anther-
ines aml ceremonies wherever our flag is displaved. It shonld end
the ennfusion comeerning the dizplay and vespeet of Americans e
warding our natiomal flae. Tt iz therefove, stronely recommended
that a eommission he established. as proposed in these billz, and that
the flarr code be broucht up to Adate as cailed for in the attached
VW pesohutions which carry ont the desires and concerns of the
membership of the VWL

I thank vou very mueh. M, Chairman.,

Senator ITrrska. Mr. Stover. we thank you. That.is a splendid
statement. Furnish the copies of the rezolutions to whieh vou have
referred and they will be incosforated in the record at the conclu-
gion of vonr remarks. .

Alr. Syovenr. Thank von. Mr. Chairman.

Senator ITnvsra. Mr. Stover, vou testified it is a punishable crime
under tiile 18 of the United States Code to publicly mutilate or
desecrate the flag. A cviminal staiute is one thing: a eade is another,
is it not?

Mr. Stover. Yes, sir. .

Senator ITevska. T wonder as to whether you had in mind to
include in the code itself something like what Senator Gurney has
in his resolution. where if that were ndopted. it would be a revision
of the present cade that is in charter 06, Wonld vou have in mind
that there should be a criminal pesalty alse in violation of the code?

Mr. Stovir. Our reselutious nader xtudy. which impiement our
VEW natinnal mandate. do not contemplate changing the Federal
coide into a eriminal code. As T understand it. when sanetions are
tied to a particular provision of a code or actions become punishable
Iy sunetions, then that becomes translated ints a eriminal endo.
Now. the eriminul code. as you know, is presently in title 1%, United
States Code, and it i= a erime to._publiely mntilate. desecrate. or
defile the U.S. flag. As T understand this flag code of 1942, it is not
a eviminal code. :

Senator Hrrsxa. Tt has no rriminal =anction? :

Mr. Stover. Tt has ne eriminal =anction of any kind. Whether it
shauld be elevated or converted te a criminal eode in that sense and
world Tive =ome punisliment attached to it :

T T
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Senator Hresga. There are some who believe if would be diffieult
to do that because of other provisions of the Constitution. You were
in the room. I bhelieve. when I used some of the examples where
the code said vou should wear the flag pin on vour left lapel and
You could not put an eacie above the flag, and that is not either
defiling, mutilating, or desecrating the flaz. It would be most dif.
cult to say that if it is on the tie. ir is all right, and if it is on a
shirt pocket. it is not all right. but on a coat lapel. it is all right,
Now. I would think that vou could not point to any proof that to
put the flag pin on a tie would defile. mutiiate, or desecrate it. and
vou get into the business of freedom of expression. and so on. Those
are some of the considerations that we wet inta when penpie sav.
well, let ns enforce the vode, It is 1est difionle, Tt is another thing
when we get into section 700 of title 18 of the United States Code
that says—the text of which will appear in the record—Desecra-
tion of the Flag of the United States and Penaities.” There are
many. many cases under that. The first paragraph. for instance.
() says whoever knowingly casts contempt upon the flaz of the
United States by publicly nmtilatine. defacing. defiling. burnine.
or trampling upon it shall be fined not more than 21000 or i
prisoned for not more than 1 veur or both,

Then there is a lost of notes. three printed pages of very fine
print. that contain the summaries of some of the cases decided under
that title. Those are some of the things that this subcommirttee and
the judiciary committee will have to et into in drawing any bill
or any eode that would eet into that field.

Mr. Stover. T believe that the VEW would support puttine teeth
n the flag code if it is possible. We certainly prefer some sanetions
in the code if 1t can be done wirhin the franework of our Constitu-
tion and the experience that we have developed.

Senator IIrrska. At the same time. the code serves a purpose,
does it mot? Tt takes out the confusion. misunderstanding, and in-
definiteness. People are looking for information. They are not
looking for commands. they are not looking for orders or decrees.
They want information on what is respeet or what is the proper
wayv to act. :

Mr. Stover. T think thiz ought to he done by our 200th anniver-
sary. as indicated by owr previons witnesses, 1f vou can do it. the
code certainly should be updated. if possible, in time for the Bicen-
tennial.

Senator Hrusga. Thank you.

Do yen have anvthing to add to that?

Mr. Fort. As said by Mr. Stover carlier. T think the American
people are really crying out loud for some ruidance as to the proper
manner. when and how to display our flag. All of us remember
Mayor Lindsay issuine an order to fly the flag at half-staff for a
citizen of New York. We think that is woing a little too hard.

As the lady said about the condominium owners., I know of two
posts in the VFW. for instance. large posts. over 2,006 members
each. when one of their members Jdips. they fly their flag at half-
staft. Their g is at ha!f-statf almost all the time.
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These things should not be permitted. I Lelieve. T believe the
majority of the VFW would like a conunission to get into the pro-
position of who really would decide when a flag. should be flown
at half-staff. T have a feeling it =110111d be left to the Commander
in Chicef of our Armed Services. T believe the great majority of the
people would abide by a commission recommendation here, and I
hope they do look inte it. :

Senator Hrrsea. Thank vou both very much for appearing.

{ The above-referred-to documents follow:]

s of FoRrI6N Wans of THE UNITED STATES,
Nansas City, Mo, July 21, 1872

VETERAN

Mr, M STUPHENS
The White Heaouse,
Wa=hingran, Do

Diar Mrn: The object of rewriting 1he Federal Flag Code was to up-date it;
oy Hie up ths p!‘u\'i.\:iun\ of the Code in o more readable, better dowing sequence;
to e lnvinan’™ nnouawe: and to wake full noettion nf the Presidential ’rociama-
tion< and Pablie Taws which the Federal Flag Code bas heretofure failed to
bring rudly o the attention of the Public,

Thi<. T rrusi, hax beens done in the attached re- \vrzte.

The ]n-r ions of the present Federal Flag Code which I did not chanf'e will be
in bluek g

Lvery \\md, sentence, paragraph or section that I changed
print.

A< the reawrite eonsiderably enfarsed the Code, I ind to change the numercial
and alphabeiical sequences u=ed in the persent Federal Flag Code.

A~ the pre<ent Cods stand<, you will note «from the attached copv) that the
Seetions are numerieal while the Subisections are alphabetieal,

I'ver revised that presednre becau<e thers are only 26 letters in the alphabet
and T had o Hst over 26 Xubsections, therefore my Seections are alphabetieal and
iy Nubeecrions are numerical—whierli. quite frankly iz eveu clearer, I believe,
Alsn, mare Subsections ean be saded anytime with numerical desesnations,
whereas that old limit of 26 alphabetical eharacters would always be a1 bloek,

On the first page of the re-wriie, note that 1 have inserted some new daia
concerning the state flag endes,

T have alsn in<erted the text of Publie Law 00-381 <o the publie will. for
once, he aw:iare of itz existence and of ity strincent provisions against misuse
of the finz.

I am alo extremely interested in bringzing ta their attention the definition of
the wond “flag”

Nuote alsn. that I have inserted elarifving data direetly after Puhlic Taw
0N-3-1 which serves tn explain National Eusien. Nationail Colar and National
Standard. whieh is something that neither I'iblic Law 80-3%1 nor the Flag

. Code done. Because of thix oversizht many penple are presently confused about
: surh terms,

T am gning down the list new and eover all r'lmnf'c« I have made by section

ad snb=eetion @

will be in red

KXCTION A (Y

Many of the dates in this seetion shonld have hoen ehaneged rears agn. The
advent af the new, sa-called “NMandass Tioliday Bill" eutdated the section. hnt
even prior ta that new piece nf lecislation there woers fanits, Yom will nate
that in th.e present Federal Flag Code this seetion liste both Ariny Day and Navy
Dav as <preial occazions npay whish we shanlid fiv the flac.

T1ore are no <sieh days md haven’t boon sinee Armed Foreoss Dar was
initinted pany years azo. So ovou ean readi’t see that even now this present
Ciele is =il enconragine millions of penple to display the flng on sl the
wronz dates, ’

SECTINY A (n]

Thi- charce ic in Ml aeenrdanee with the Librars of Congress Teciclative
Refirenes Rervive pamnhlet “The Federal Flar Code Toneluding Selected Qnes-
tions and Answers” (<ee pace 9 of the pamphlet
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BECTION A (T)
Same source as above, (sce page 10).

SECTION A (8)
Same source as above, (see page 12.)

SECTION A (D)

This ix one provision whichh I am seeking 1o Lave incorporated inte the new
Federal Flag Cude.

My understanding is thng such a rule does app!y to our neighboring countrr.
Canada, and I ceciainly believe ir ix fully logeal that it should apply in our
country,

SECTION A (1)

The United States Flag shonld oceupy the piaec of honor in this eountry and
that is to the right ol other fHaws i=ce juize 17 ol the Library of Congress
pamphlet . -

SECTION A (2D

Ton many persons are poicing peace syinbols, doves, ecological data, poliiieal
gluganx, ete, in the pace of the stars in the bine feld of our thae Toere i< an
approved desiun of 50 stars for that Dlue fisld and noe other items shenid
appear there, The Federal Flag Code mus £ oinake this orira clonr i0 desecraticn
of .cur flag ix 16 be disenurawed. ’

When our forefuthers desizned onr flag they provided for a field of line
containing stars 2wl nothivg el=e. Let's stick to their plan,

SECTION A (24}

I have added one sentenee {o thix provision {(which is already part of the
Present Coden. .
People are not suppesed to earry the $lae in a harizontal pesition and ~hanid

never toxsg eoins or anything c¢l=e on it. Far oo many parades still u~e ihe
flag as a receptacie for gathering funds. ThLiz practice should cease.
Flag auti.orities have frowned on thix <ad practice for years.

SECTION A (IT)

Far-out individnals or groups constantly show their hostility by turping
our flog ups<ide down to show how purfurbked they are.

This type of reaction hes nothing in common with the eriginal intent of this
provicion of the Flag Code wwhich envisioned the upside down flag as an actuza
case of dire emergency. .

I.et's close this obvious leaphole to demonstrators and make the Flag Code
warthwhile. -

SECTION A (29)

This nrovision is anf part of our pre<ent Fing Code, hut it shonid be. Tr
wonld certiuinly prohibit the earrving of Viet Cong flags in parades in this na-
tion. Such flace are an insult to the parents aud relatives of men who have
served hereically in Viet Nam or whoe have given up their lives in tie name nf
patriatisn.

We are all well aware that no rne wonld have carried a Japanese or German
flag in any parade in this enuntre during Warld War I7.

T think that was a mueh bhealthier attitiade than that which now prevails and
allows sach flagrant anti-American displays.

SECTION A (40)

-~

Flag authorities have lang <taced that it ix all right to fly an outdated Tnited
States tlag, provided it is in gond enndition.

Therefore, it iz about time that we did incorporate this.fact in the new
Federal Flaz Code, 2o peaple will stop de<traring perfectly good flags and nse
them until they become unfit to display, .
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SECTION A& (41}

Antenna flag< are ohvi’nu\')y with = to'stay. Therefore we nevd to cover their
‘
ng

SWve i the Flaw Code, The prescut ene doesn't even acknowiedze their exisivnce,
Thux, the averyome citizen dveesu't know what to de, concerning their use.

SFCTION A (42,

Flag patehes Lave never been covered by the Flax Code either, So let's do

1
%0 iu the new Flaz Cade,

SECTION A (40
The samp tyee of thinking applies to flag pins and buttons, Let's cover tiweir
u=aze in the Fiaz Coge il edininare gnessiys Fumes,
SLCTION A 144
Noomention of Haastaff oruanent< has been inchuded in e Cede before, Iz
time we enlishtencd the peopde, ~o they can deo Wit i right,
SECTION A (43
If a person flx< a large flaz oy g shoprt taapele or g small flag on a lar=a
Hazpole it Looks Budiceron., Therefore, we need o zive them a anidlipe 14 fol-
ow <o flawr displavs will lonk brejier. The Flag Code should Lave covered rii.
a lang time amo, .
SECTION A (43,
I receive ninmerons letters aid enlle cach Lear asking me why the £
folded in a trinnenlar shagne, It°< time wa vt the whole country kuow why
ire daoing o,
I have ever put eut g =pecial #ingle page item. in color to cover this QsjeeeT,
SECTION B (1)
hie majority of our people will always «ar tle flag i= qat “half-mast” wiop,
actually, in mmost eaxes it is reatlyr “half-staffed”, It js time we fully elarifi-d
the two {erms,
: SECTICN B ()

The present Fine Coade has never infornied penple on the PTODeT proecsdnre
for half-staffing 14 dag. A good Code should do so.

SECTION B (3)

This provicion will aleo ong rreat confusion about the term “peak™ and
should dednitely he included in the Flag Code.

SECTION B (4)

Once more, we can further clarify half-stafline procedures with thig rovision,
b

SECTION B (5)

This fact wae only hricfly covered In Section 2(d) of the present Flag Coda,
We neeid tn erpand on the marter,

SeCTION B (6) i
Teaple feel that the flag ic suppased to be half-staffed an YVeterans Dar

just as on Memarial Day, baur that i« completely swrong, Vererans Ty i« a
celebration whereas Memorial Day i< one of mourning. )

SECIION B (T)

Thix fact ic nnt avered in the present Flae Cedle ang it definitely shrnld e,
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SECIION B (8)

I doubt if 1 out of every 10.000 peapic are aware that Proclamations 2044 and
3348 even exist. Therefore, tiiey can hardly be expected to comply with them,
s0 let's bring them to the attentivn of the publie for once.

There iz another point alse. Proclamations 5044 and 3948 cover ecertain
Federal Officials. but leave the prjuiace completely up in the air regarding
other peopie of note.

For example, whken J. Edgar IHuever died. neitlier Proclamation appiled
to his cuse. My advice to people whu called from all parts of the country. for
iustructions on half-staffing the far was to Lalf-staff it fromn the time of bis
death until the date of Ii's inferment.

1 bejieve this rule should be iteorporated into the Flag Code for persons not
covered by the D’roclamations.

BECTION B (9)

I have received mauy ealls rezarding this aspect of half-staffing the flag

when the state, city or other fiax is displaved on the same flagpole, as is
. often dime,

Obviously. such flags must also ve lowered when the United States fiag i= to
be lalf-staffed. because the United States flag must occupy a placc of prom-
inence above other flags of this rype. .

TLet’s incoarporate ~uch a provision in thie new Code to enlighten many con-
fu-cd jeople acruss America. .

BECTION C (1)

Thix hav becen altered from Section 4 of the present Flag Cede and ancther
“paragraph has been added to qualify the provision. beeause of the data con-
cerning the Navry.,

SECTION C (5)

I have separated wn= aspect from Section 5 of the present Flag Code, becanse
it actually requires clerification as 1a the proper saluting,

The whole Lust paragravh is éw, in fact. It eovers cood, commaon sense,
and has been advoeated iy flag authorities for a long time.

Peopde certainly do tire of saluting the hundreds or thousands of Tnited
Statex flacs in a parade., ]

Saluting the Iead flag in each separate unit of the parade should suffice to
adequately show that oue is a patriot and loyal to Lis countryr,

SECTION C (T)

Thix peovision has been added to elarify a peint of econfusion among many
Arericans who just aren't sure what to do.

SECTION D

This entire section is new and its inelucion in the Flag Code would certainly
benefit countless eitizons, especially those belonging to organizations, who aren't
positive about proper procedures.

SECTION E (1)

I do receive countless questions on this point. Far too many rumors circulate
concerning such flags, -

Peaple are afraid they will be conrsidered sacreligious if they do fiy a Bag
formerly used on a casket, but nathing is farther from the truth,

Let’s telt tlie people it is okay to fly sueh flags in the new Flag Code.

SECTION E (3)

There is eonfusinn abont the display of the fag on a casket, Let's eliminate
it by incorporating this new provision, 1t is a cusfom whieh hasx endured for
decades and is still followed, <o leUs give the public the fucts.

T
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SECTION E {4)

Fiags enmne in so many sizes that the pullic becomes totaliy confused. Let's
make it eaxy for them with tiiis new provision.

SECTION E (5)

No obijecr shiould be placed on the flag. of course, and we must make it
clear thar this appiies 1o riags used at Tutierals, as well. This new provision
Will i1l a defirrite need, ’

BECTION E §)

Flags plneed in Arlington National Cemelery are, removed Che next day. Let's
encourage the nation o follow this eximple, <o evervone will be in accerd.

Too. flags which persons leave lovger will not be cared for and will become
Tattered and soiied and will therefore, have violated Provisiens of the I'.deral
Fiag Cude.

SECTION F (1)

This is an enlargement npon the present Section 41j) of the Fiag Code. It
offers better ouidenee thun the Dresent paragraph.
That about sumy 1t up for now. I7 yon hyve
let e know.
Yours truly,

any questiehs or suggestions,

Riavsoxp B. Enwanps,
Director, Aucricanisim—1ILeayalty,

Enclesures,

The following decument is known as the Federal Pinz Code. It prescribes
proper display of amd »espect for the United States Flag.,

This code doss not impese penalties for misu-e of the United Siates Flag.
That ix left 10 the srates wnd to the federal government fur the Dixstrict of
Columbia. Each state has its own flag code.

These stare cindes Virs” considerably in defining what aets do aetnally cop-
stizute deseeration of the e and the terms of imprionment and the amount of
fnes imposed run a wide risge,

The Federal Flag Code does not suprrsede these state laws, However. there
are Publie Laws whicl do concern inisuse of the flag, They are:

{(Public Law 90-3%1 5 82 Spat, 191). The text of the law, which makes deseera-
tion of the flar a Federal offense punis<hable by fines of ner more than 21.000.00
or up to one yFear imprisonment, or Loth, follows:

TITLE 18 UXNITED STATES (ODE

T00. Nesecration of the flag of the United States: penallies: (a) Whoever
knowingly vasts econtempt upon any flag of the United States by publicly mutila,.-
ing, defacing, defiling, burning, or trampling upon it shall be fined not more
than 2100 or imprisaned for not more than one venr. or hoth.

{hY The term *“flag of the United States” as used in this section, shall include
any flag, standard. colors, ensign, or any picture or representation of either,
or of any part or parts of either, made of any substance or represented on-
any substanee. of aur cize evidently purporting to be either of =aid flag,
standard. eolars, or ensxign of the United Siates of Ameriea, or a picture or a
representation of either, upon which shall be shown the cnlors, the stars and
the stripes. in any aumber of either thereof, aor of any part or parts of either,
by whieh the average person seeinz the <ame without delit-sration mar belisve
the <ame to represent tho flag, standards. colors. or ensien of the United States
of Ameriea,

{1 Nothing in this section shall be canstrued as indicating an Intent on the
part of Congress to deprive any State, ter-itors, pnzesssion, or the Common.
wealtlh of Puerte Rien of jurisdietion ver any offense over which it would
have jnrisdictinn in the absenee of this zeetion, ‘ ‘

To clarife the above nw, the folicwing definitions are lizted -
Our Natlennl Flag Ie sometimes referrad to as the “Nattenal Ensign.”

“National Color” ar “National Standard.”

The “National Fn<-n™ i a term used hr the T.8. Narr and Indicates
the Natienal Flas flv wn hy ships, bnats and air:zhips, :
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The “Nutional Culor"” refers to U.S. Flags carried by thosze on foot.
The “National Standarg” is carried by persons who are mounted or by
mechianized and motorized units,

{Public Law 107, euacted July, 1433) No person shall displar the flug of the
United Nations or auy other national or international tiag equal, above, or
in a position of superior prominence or honor tu, or in place ¢f, the flag of the
Luited States at any place within the United States or auy Territory or posses-
siont thereof I'revided, That noihing iu this cection shall make unlawful ile
contiztance of (he practice heretofore follawed of displaying the flag of tke
United Nations in a position of superior Prominence or houor, aud other
nuational ilaes in positions of cqnal prominence or honor, wirh that of the fing
of the United Stotes at the headguarters of the United Natiuns or at any
Blace at which any Bicial weetivg or procecding of the Ulited Nations ix in
Presress, Whoever knowingiy vielates the provisions of this section shall Le

lined Lot more than FU50 er imprisoned not tore than <ix months, or both,

SEC. A. DISPLAY OF TIIE FLAG

I+ The Hag ~hould alwaes be hoisted bri

(v "FLhe flag wmay be dizplayed on an
partvicuiarly uroed to 1y thens o ot 10!
New Years Dy, Januuary 1: residentiog Inausuration Dy, Junupry 207 Lin-
catd™s Bir:hday, Pebruary 120 Washineron's Birthday, 3rd Mouday in
Faster Sunday: Levalty Yuy, May 1:
Artied  Foreos Day, drd &

(v and lowered ceremonionsiy,
Y day of the year bur citizens are
towine bodidays - 1.d special oceasions:

February :
Mother's Day, 2ud Sineday in AMav:
tturday in May: Memorial Diaxr shalf-staff until
nean, then tuli-stafl {o Subs=eny the last Monds, in May: Fiaz Day, June 14
Father's Day, third Sunday in Jone: Indveje-ndi-nea Dy, July 4 Labor Dar,
first Monday in Sepremnher ) Constitution Dar, Septemlwr 17 Columbus Day,
2nd Monday in Uctaber; Vetergns Dray, 4th Monday in Ocrabier: Thunksgiving
Day. $1h Thur=dav in Novembey: Bill of Riuhits Day, Decerber 15; Christmas
Day, Decvember 25 glen for state and joen? hodidays and Statelinod Dayz for
commemorition of admiss<ion to the Untion s also upon all eleetion days and ather
suck ocension< gs may he proelaimed by the Presidont of the United Stales.

3 The flag should Lie displayed dully, on or near the main admini<tration
huildine af every publie institntion.

(41 The flag should e displayed in or near ¢very polling place on election
days, :

3 The fiag sheuld be displayed during
house,

(61 The flag may be flown 24 haurs per dayx, if =0 de<ired, Praper perindie
Inspections must he nndertaken, hinwever, to Insure that the flag is never flown
ina tattered or sniled condition.

{7 The lag may he’ flawn at nig
iliminated <o it will he vixible,

€~ The flau may he flow
waterproof material,

t3 No flag of any ather nation will e carried
in thiz eountry unless the Tnited States flag is

(104 When two or nore flag
the United Rtate< flag must g

school daxs in or near every school-

ht. In suel instanees the flag should be

n in inclement weather, provided it is made of

in a parade or procesxion
also present,
s are stafled before the entranee of a huilding,
on the left, us ob<erved fram the street.
(T1Y Whea earried in a prores<ion with another flas or flagz. the Tnited
States flaz must he cither on the marehing rizhe: that is, the flag™s own right,
or. if there i< a tine of other flags. in front of the conter of that line.

f12) When flags of two or more nations are displayed, thix are to lie flown
from separate sigfTs of the sume hejeht, The flags must e of approximately
ennal slze, Tnternntional usaeoe farbils the dizplay of the flag of one nation abnyve
that of Znother nation in time of pence.

(12 When flass of states, eities,

ar laealities, or peunants of socinties are
flown o the <ine halviard witl the

flag of the Tnited States, tlhie Intter must
alwavs heoat the peak. \When the flnzs are tlown from adiacent staffz. the flar
of the Tnited States mn<t ha hoixted first and lowered Iast. Nn zneh flag or
pennant may be plaeed ghave the fIne of the Tnited States nr to the richt of the
i aof the Tnited States,

{18 No other flag or pennant «honld he placed ahove ap, it on the same
tevel. to the right of the flirg af the United Statoe of Amerieg. exeont during
ehiirel services camineted br naval chaplains at sea when the chmrch pennant
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way be flown above the flag during chtirch services for the personnel of the Navy.

{See Public Law 107.)

_ {13) Yhen the flag of the United States is displayred from a staff projecting
Jhorizentally or at an angle from the window sill. balcons, or front of a Lailding,
the union of the Hag must be placed at tiie peak of the stail unless the fiag is
-at half staff. When the tlag is sUspended over a sidewalk from a rope extending
frum a house tu a bole at the edge of the sidewsnlk. the Hag must be hcisted
<ut, union first, from the building.

_ A1) When the flag is displayed over the middle of the street, it must be
-suspended vertieally with the union to the porth in an east and west street
or to the east in a north and <nuth street,

{17T) The fHag must not be dritped over the hood, tep, sides. or back of a
veuicle or of a railvoad train or a boat.,

tIn) The llag mwust never be carried fat or borizontally, but always aloft
ward free. }

119y The flar masi ot he di=pluyed un
or ux provided in subseetion 20,

120) When the thae is displayed otherwise than by being flown fram 5 ~staff,
it mus<t bu dispiayed fat. whetler indoors ar out, or s=o =uspended that its
Tolids fall as free as thouch the Nar were staffed.

(21 The flag must uever have placed npon it, nor on any part of it, nor
attached to it any mark, insignia, lotter, werd, fizure, design, picture, sybol,
stuin or drawing of any uature,

{200 The Dhue field runiont of the flag must contain only the correct nnm-
ber of stars representing the stages in the nnison, The =rars will he property
arranzed in a desizn whieh las been officially  approved by the Federal
Zavernnent, .

€23+ The flaz must never he u<sed for lvertistng purposes in any manner
whatsoaver, It must not Le embroidered on sich articles ax cushions or hand-
Kerchiefs nnd the like, printed or otherwise impressed on paper napkins or
hoves or anythine 1hat s designed for temporary nse and discard: or usid as
any pertien of a costume or arhletie uniformn, Advertising sizns must nat he
fasteued toa <taff or aalyard from which the thaze ix lown.

(207 The flnr wnst never be used as o receptacle for receiving, holding,
carrving or deliverine anytling. During Darades, it will 1ot be utilized asx a
umeans of gathering eoins tossed by a crowd, even for charitable ™Irpases,

(253 The flag must never he used as dranery of any sort whatsoever, never
festonned, drawn baek, nor up. in folds, b always allowed to fall free. Bunt-
ing of blue, white and red. always arranved withe hlue above, the white in
the middle, and the red below, must he teed for covering a speakers desk,
draping the front of a platform. and for deceoration in general, When bunting
i displaved vertieally, the blue will be o the obrerver's left, white in the
center and red on the vight,

(26 The flar must nover touch anything bene
floar, water, ar merchandise, -

f27) The e mwust never he displayed with the nnion down save a% A
sianal of dire distress, Personal feelings or zronp reactions over dome<tie op
forcign affairs do not eanstitute dire dictros< under this Code, :

(28) The flaz mnst never Le fnstened, di~played. used. or stored in such a
manner gs will pormit it to be eaxily torm, «nilidd, or damnezed in amy war,

(2 It i« illewal ta earry the flag of any nation. enzazed in warfare aeninst
the Uniied States. during any parade, procession or ceremeny at any time, in

this eonntry,
{3M When used on a cpeakers platform, the flag. if displaved flat, must he
dispiayed ahove and behind the speaker,

(21 The U X Flog must be staffed to the rieht of the speaker if he is on a
platform (raised surface ahove the level of the audience) : atherwise the U.S,
Flag i staffed to the right (fromt) of the awmiience.

(22 The flag must never he used ns n desk or table covering, nor have any
ohierct placed upon if.

(23) When the flas is hono fiat aeninst a wall, whether hnne horizoutally or
verrieally, the flag’s blue field is ta the flaz's own rieht. or to the ohserver's left
as he fares the flae,

(34) When the flag is dixplared above an honnr roll it should be hune fiat or

suspended <o it's folds fall. free. The flag <honld not ke draped. festnaned nor
allnwod to toueh the honor roll,

t Hoat in 2 purade exeept fron: a sinff,

ath it, snch as the ground. the
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(35) Whe: Jisplayed in a schiovol clussroom {he fiag must be hung flat
auiinst the wall benind thee eachier’s station or, i stafdd and on the xame
level with students, the dug must be lo the student’s right as they face the
Trout ot the roow, )

(365 The tlag of the United Stites of Americd, when it is displayed with
another Hagr awainst a wall from erossed statis, must be on the righi, the flag’'s
oanw i righe, abd it s<tail mwust be in front of tie stafl of the other flag.

1371 The flag of the United States of Amerien must be at the center and at

Ahe Lighest point of the stoup when a mnber of flag< of Stutes or localities or

pretnanlys of xocivtios ave grenped and displayed frons <tafl's,

o Phe flag must not be used as a covering for g ceiline.

ey The thg ean foem asiistinetive featiure of the cereiony of unveiling o
sttt or monuent, but it st never be nsed as the vovering for the stotue
ol Luoultment,

tAhe Though it ix always proferabde (o fly an upeto-date slag, it is not iliegal
1o Ly an older version of 1he theg having less stars, provided the ilug i< =il
i zeod condition,

A Antenna ings way be properly displayel on auotsr vehicles, However,
sk maus anust be Ceated with theé soee cave and respect shown to full-size
United States thgs, Soiled or torn gags of this nuture should be cleaned or
theestreyed AT beyomd repair.,

v United States flag patehes may Lee wori, but nof in any pesition on the
i which wonld hwdicate contempt for the tlag, or the country it rep-
s suel s on the Riees or the seal of one’s e s, _

5 Flag buitens or fhas pius way e worn, i they properly depct the TUnited
Nt g as approved by the Federid coverient.

¢ The uxe of ormaments on dlag~lais <lonhd be limited to 1he spear, ball,
eutie, acorn or lunee, The esgle and globe combinntion should not be used
on thaestatts by civilinns amd eivilinn oreonunizintions ns it is generally reserved
for oo Pees Bendial thas and colore, ' .

v To determine the size of o flae be fn relation to the fNlagpole fizure 23
pereent of the heighit of the pole from (he zround as< the correet fength for
e e,

Conversely, the flagpale from sronnd-level {o the top of the staff should be at
teast 3 or d times the lenath of the tne,

GGy When our ilag i lowered and/fobied it will be folded into a trianenlar
shape ta symbolize hats which were worn by soldiers of the American

“Revolution.

SEC. B, MALF-STATFING THE FLAG

(1 On lawd, the flas is tlown oy a staff while on =ea it is flown on n mast.
Therefore we sty the thur is half-staffed on land and-it is at bhalf-mast aboard
shiip.

(2 When plicing the llag at half-stafl, it should be hoisted to the peak for
an instaut and then lowered to the half-staffl position. Before the flag is
Iowered for the day it shonld be raised brietly to e pealk, :

(31 The peak i< the hizhest point 1o whielr the flag can be raised. The iop
of i hall, or the end of a spike toppiny o tHugs<iaff is therefore nof the peak of
the statf.

(41 The eorrect position of the flag ot half-staff is not necessarily haif way-
down the stafl, Tt =hould be at a <nitahle height down Trom the top, depending
o the ~ize of the tag and the lieight of the pole, to indicate that it is
half-<tailed. ’

t3r On Memarinl Tray, even witheut a Prosidentind Proclamation, the flaz
i displayed st half-sta1f from sunrise until noon and at Cull-staff from nonn
nutil sunset. The President can speeifieally proelaim that it be half-staffed from
sunri<e to san=ct, however,

tty The flag Is not half-<taffed on Veforans Day, beecause this oceasion.
orizinally known as Armistice Day, was « dav of celebration, not of mourning,

{7y It i< proper to sulute and to Pladee Alleginnee to the half-staffed 1lag.

t~y Presidentinl Proclamation No, 444 fseied Maréh 1. 1954 and amemiing.
Proclamatiom 348 issied December 12,0 1969 prescribe cerfain rules for the
duration of display of the United States flag, at half-staff by PFederal -Au-
thorities on Federal buildine<, gronnd«, ote.. upoen the deatl of a President and
certain desiznated other Federal Officinls, These Proclamations have hoen sap-
plemented by Orders issued by Pre<idents at the deaths of other leading citizens,




1ot covered by the proclumations, as w madck.of Oficial tribute to tieir service
tu the country,

Whent tie du
Prociumation Shd oroin 3418, 1he dig will Le Lalf staffied {rem
until the time of interment. .
: ‘.h.z- Lresident of the Unized Stites, vither direetly threugh proclamation
- ‘o order. or indireetiy throush autovinatic operadon of Preclanation
iN, hrs the satherity to order the oz 1o be tlown at Lall-stail on
Government buildinges, crounas aml facilities and naval vessels.
rrockitnations and Orders o net app!y as a matter of aw, 10 the
of 1he g oot Half-stall by private izdividuals, Stage or
rations, ix Tregquently used ax oo cuide by thenn
<eeision g to dviog the fog o Lall-=taff on any other baildings tother
Federal by with the person who owns or i< respunsilde for
tesertn oo whic b the fha dospinred,

b When anotbher faz or jentuant is tlown en the sane fLasiede with the
e of the Uit Sites and the UX,) Flag is half-staffed, tihe other flar
sustalso be D awered oo positio L beneath the T8 fag,

of displuy of the tlng at half-~taff is nor speeified in
ihe time of

dines) res

SUCL O SALUTING

i the daw. persons in pzaifirm will render the military
st cingertips of the rizht hoand o this capor, Men in civilian dress will
prace 1he right iupsd over the Leart cholding Lo if one is wort:n ai the lefr
fontdery. Woten in civiling dress will salute by piacing the ricit basd over
Lentl. These rules also apply to chiidren.

v When the Bag is dispiayed during the playing of the Natienal Anthem,
@l persons preseat siouhl stand and Taee the tag Those in upiforin will render
the unlitury sahte—tetaining that position nuril the last note ic played.

Women abd tineovered en lges their right hands over their Learts, AMen
wizh hits will remove them amd Lold them at ikeir 0™ shoulder—tbeir riszht
hintuls being over their heares,

Tlhe smpe rides appiy o ehilidren.

(2 When the National Anthewn is played and the flag is not @isplayed, all
pwer<ons present will stand and {ace the musie. Those in uniform will render
the aailitary salute, They will salute at the sound of the fivst nete and
Lotd the salute unrii the Isst note i played.

Al ofhers sitowad stand at attention, men removing their hats,

t4) “Do uot dip the Flag of the Uuited Htates ta any persen or thing.,
Resimental colors, state, organization or institutional flags will reuder that
honor.” :

However, « T.S. Nat. ship, upon receiving a salute by the dipping of the
flag fror- a versel registered by a nanonal which is formally reecognized by
the T.S. must return the compliment dip for din. .

¢33 When the flac passes by in a pavade. the sfiee rules apply a2 when the
flag i~ being hoisted or Iowered. All persons shioula stamd and salnte. .

Uuiformed persons wiil render the military salute—holding it until the flag
hax nassed their position. Woenen and uncovered men will place their richr
Lunds ever thieir Learts, Men wearing hats should remove them and hold them
at the leTt shoulder—itie right Liand being over thre heart. .

Technically, a person should rise and =alute eac'. of the many TUnited States
Flarcs earvied ia a parade. hat it is acceptalle o salute the lead flas in cach
if nf the parade and stand at artention as rhe other TN, Flazs within a
uuir pass by, .

i The following is designuted as the Pledze of Alleziance to the flam:
“T pledee allezianes to the flag of the United States of America and to the
Repuiblie for which ir stands, one Nation under God, indivisilie, with liberty
and justice tor all”

Sieh pledee shirmld be rendered br standing with the righi hand over the
heart. TIowever. ecivilians will always show full respect to the fiag when the
Meder §« oiven br merely standing at attontinn, men removing the henddress.
Yer-ons in uniform shall render the military <ahite. , :

(7Y It iz preper for one to veice the Plidze of Alleciance while at 1the
rizhit hand =alute. .

SEC. D. CARRYING THE FLAG

1 When

(1, When carrring 4 staffed ilng it i< proper to hold the «ta¥ with one or
Leth hande ju front of the center of the badr, the base of the staff resting
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agiinst the body and the stafd slaping upward, and forward ar an ansle of
about 20 degrees from the hody.

120 The flag bearer should only hold the fing against the staf when lowering
the staft through a doorway, Otherwive, the flag should haitng free,

(31 When the flae is being carrivd into room and Dlaced in it< stand. every-
ong shonld staud. facing the plaiform. The color bearer, followed by escort,
warches to tie frout and faees the audience. Escort takes positior o either
side of the flag bearer. With pruper salute the audience pledoes Alesianee
to the flag. The National Authein way be sung, The tiag hearer tien aces
thar in f1s stand. As beurer and exeoert start to feave, the audience is se:nped,

A When the Hag i carried at the side of the hady, the stas i« held
vertically in the right band, gripped between thumb and forefinzer. Tack of
Land to the right. arm extended downward, the stafl restipe asaiusr the
auter side of the shoulder, hase of syl about midway between gl Lip and
knee.

31 Nu religious. orsauizational or seetional emblem will proceed 1io United
States flaw in a procession,

t6) The Vnited Suites flag will not be earried back over the ~sheulder of 2
bearer. :

SECOE. THE FLAG AND THE DEADR

(1) The TR dlag may he displuyed or flown alter it has been wsed as
casket cover, The TN Flug belones Lo all the people, Diacing the e npeon the
casket of one whe defended it is g gesture of gratitwde Ly the peopie in honor
of the decoased, After the flag hnx been used 10 honor the dead it ~bonld he
displayed or fuwn as the eablem of all Americans,

12 When the lag is used to eover n casket, it should be so placed that the
unien is ar rhe head and uver the ieft shoulder., The fing <hould not be
towered into the grave or allow uid to toueh the ground.

(3) The tlag is reversed cn the casket, with the Llue ficeld {unieni to the
observer's right. instead of the Ieft, to indicate mournine.

Chr The regulation size of the tae Ui the casker of a deceased veteran is
seven feet lons by 415 feet wide, with hemmed heading, Sneh o flaz will e
made available, withour cost, Ly eithier the loenl postmaster or Veterans Ad-
winistration facility,

{51 It ix not proper to pluce a pall, wreath, flowers, lodge emblem: or other
ohject on the flag of the United States covering the casket ’

(6) Flags on staffs. which are placed on grav
be removed the Tollowing day, i.e., Memorial Day.

s on xpecifie oeeasions should

SEC, F. CONCLUSION

(1) Never destroy a TR, Flag in publie ceremony. When the Flas js so
badly toru, suiled or faded that it is no longer a fitting emblem for displav the
Flag shoulid be destroyved in privite, preferably by burning and withour cere-
mony. A torn Flag may be mended. or it xoiled it may be washed or drr eleaned,

Ilang it for drying in 2 manner as not to suggest earelessness or disrespect,

(2) Any rule or enstom pertaining o the display of the flug of the United
Rtates of Americn. set forth herein, may he alfered,. muwdified. or repealed. op
additional ries with respect thereto miay he preseriled. hy the Commander-in-
Chief of the Army and Navy of the United Ntates, whenever Lie deems it to
be appropriate or desirable; and any such alteration or additienal ritie <hall
be set forth in a proclamation.

{The following resolutions were ndnr'w:n-d at the 74th natin
of Tureirn Wars of The Uunited Statex held in New
24, 1973,

nal eanvention of the Vateraps
Orleahs. La., S\ngust 17 through

ResorvTion No. 110,—Resrrer For OUr Frag

Whereas there ix an alarming tendency
proper respeet for the Flag of the United
patriotic vhservances s and

Whereas many homes and commercial establishments fail to displarx the Flag
on Memorial Twy, Fourth of duly, Veteraus Day and other patriotic day<: now :
Therefore he iz - -

Rexolved by the TR National "onvention of the Yeleranz of Fore ion Wars of
the United States, Thar we call upon all eit
the Flag of the United States an all aceasions

for our citizens to fail to <how
States during parades and other

izens to render proper respect 1o
» and that hy precepr and example

T
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V.F.3W, memlers and the Ladies Auxiliary lead the way Ly displaving at our
homes the Flag of the Unitvd Staies on all patrivtic days, aad that we pay
proper tribute to the Flag ot all times,

REsoLUTION No. 113.—IESPECT FOE NATIONAL ANTIEM AT I'UsLic GATHERINGS

Whereas since the adoption of the Star Spacgled Banner as cur national an-
themw, it bas become traditional te <ing, aud, or play it at the opening of all
sporting events und other large publce affairs; acd

Whereas in recent yeuars there bave been imany ipsrances of disrespeet shown
our Haz and national anthem by a small minerity of our vitizens, Becanse of this
some high oificiai=s in the ~porting world have proposed that the practice of
playing the national anthem at the beginning ¢f wajur sports ¢vents be discon-
tinued. exeept on very special eccasions; and

Whereas, we believe that the vast wajority of our citizens not only favor the
pliying of nur natienal antkem at these event< Lut also are proud to demonstrate
their love and respeet of country by sranding ar attention. uncovered untit the

©last notex of the Star Npangled Bauner have disd away @ Now, therefore, he it

Rexalved by the 2jth Natieaal Conventicn of the Veterans of Fareion Wars of
the Uniied Ntates, That we vigorously oppose iz abject surrender of cur na-
tional rraditions 1o this small disrespectful wicerity of our'citizens; and be it
furtlier

Resalved, That a respectfal rendition of our national anthem be presented at
our nation’s sporring events and ather large putdie gatherinegs to foster an at-
mospbere of patriorizum and provide a source of inspiration to all loval citizens
in attendance,

2ES0LUTION No. 116.—I'Ly THE Fr.aAG oF THE UNITED STATES DAY axb NIGHT AT
VA llospPiTALS

Wlhereas, it i= only appropriate that all Americans demeanstrate their respect,
appreciation and concern for onr veterans, who in the performaunce of their
duties while serving their country, have and are sufiering untold pain and
agoniex: and

Whereas, aur respect, appreciation and concern ean hest he acknowledged
and =symbolized by the permanent display and Hebting of the Arteriean Flag at
all Vererans ITosmitals thronghour the Nation : and

Whereuas, the =pot lichting of Old Glory could serve to inspire and illuminaic
many dark and lonely hours experienced by onr veterans, Perhaps as they lonk
out into the darkness of the nizht and see Ol Glory lit up as a special tribute
to them, It ¢ould 2lso serve as a perpetual reminder of our coneern and love
for them : Now, therertare be it

Besoived by the T3th National Convention o the Veterans of Foreign Wars nf
the United Ntates, That the Dresident of the United States and the National
Direvior of the Veterans Administration be nrzed to consider and enconrage
the nocturunl display of the flag of our enuntry at all Veterans Hospitals, ijl-
Inminated with a guiding light of [lope for Peace and Unity from dusk 1o dawn.

Mr. Charles E. Mattingly, deputy lezisiative director of The
American Legion. will be our next witness. He will he accompanied
by AMr. Charles I. Masters, assistint Americanism director.

Mr. OO’'Conuor. are you alsn among this group?

Mr. O'Coxxor, Yes. T am.

Senator Hrr=xra. That iz fine.

Yon have filed with the subeommittee a copy of vour statement.
Suppose vou read that statement and then we will include in the
record following vour statement the copies of the rezolutions which
are attached to your statement. We wiil print those in full.
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TESTIMONY OF DANIEL J. O'CONNOR. CHAIRMAN. NATIONAL
AMERICANISM COMMISSION. THE AMERICAN LECION. ACCOM-
PANIED BY CHARLES E. MMATTINGLY. DEFUTY LEGISLATIVE
DIRECTOR. THE AMERICAN LEGION, AND CHARLES E. MASTERS,
ASSISTANT AMERICANISM DIRECTOR. TEEL AMERICAN LEGION

\r. O'Coxxor. The Ameriean Legion and the American Legion
Auxilinry appreciate the opport unity of appearing before your sub-
committee to express their views on the ne-d for revision of our
Tederal flae code (Public Law s203. 10 otfer =ugeested amendments,
and to recommend the estabiislnment of a nutional flag commission.

For the past 11 years, T have served as chairmau of The Ameriean
Lewsion’s National Americanism Commiszion which has. as a part
of its total prosram activities, the respon ity for The Ameriean
Legions patriotic prograits. one of which iz flug ednecation. We
conduet flag education programs in our schanls through our 16.000
local Posts of The American Legion and provide various publica-
tions dealing with flag ctiquette to the general publie. as well as to
the neariy 4+ million members of The American Legion and Ameri-
can Lesion Auxiliary. I have in my hand. Mr. Chairman. The
American Legion publication on “Let Us Be Right on American
Flag Etiquetre.” We would appreciate you making it a part of the
record. Mr. Chairman. : '

Senntor Inesks., We would like to have it for onr record. or for
onr files. Portinent parts of it will be printed in the record subject
to the sclection of our stafl with yvour assistance.

AMr. O"Cox~or. Thank you.

[The above-referred-to publication may be found in the files of
the Subeommittee on Federal Chactera. IHolidays and Celebrations. ]

Ar. O'Coxyon. For several vears we have been besieged with
letters and telephone calls at our National Headguarters by indi-
viduals. churches. schools. private organizations. and businesses
asking advice on matters relating to proper dizplay and use of the
flaer. These inquirics have come about because of the vagueness of
some sections of the flag eode aud misinterpretation on the. part of
the public.

The American Legion has conducted extensive research in an
offort to obtain suitable information to modernize and make more
concise the exizting ilag code. as well as to provide additions for.
situations not covered by present law.

The 1071 and 1972 National Conventious of The American Legion
and American Legion Auxiliary have incorpoiated the results of
this rescarch into form of resolutions which were unanimously
adopted. A copy of the most recent of theie resolutions adopted at
our National Convention in Chicago. Illineis, August 2224, 1072,
which proposes specific amendments to the flag codé and urges the
estahlishment of a national flag commission. is attached to my
statement. ) )

>




It iz zomewhat of a paradox as we approach the bicentennial
celobration of the founding of our Nation that our eitizens {find
themselves in a state of confusion regavding the uge and display of
the hanored svinbol of our Nation.

Anotier Tactor that has contributed substantially to the confusion
of cur citizens over proper display and usage of the flar in the
fact that the various States have their own tlug laws with varving
provisions, some of which have been {found to be nuneonstitutional.
I1 our flagr is truly to he aonational flag. then regulations concerning
it= usage and penaities for itz deseeration hould be eztablished Dby
our Federal Government. A modernized and econcize Federal {lar
code shonld serve as a model for mdividaal State laws. thus pro-
visling uniformity and minimizing controversy. :

The wembership of The Ameriean Legions all of whom are war-
time veterans, have come to know the real meaning of the svimbol
of our country and have expressed keen Jdisappointment that the
flagr eode Tae not heen updated. We ave at a point in the history of
our country when we need to take every step poszible to vekindle
patriotism and reestublish a sense of national unity among our
citizenry., We believe that updating the thar code. which in its
present form has contributed to controversy and «dilntion of patriot-
1=m. ean be helpfil in achieving these goals For these veazons. My
Chatrman. The Amertean Legion hopes that vonr subeommittee will
Tavorably recommend S.T0 Tles 91 to the full committee to permit
the amendments called for therein to be approved and implemented
at the carliest possibie date. As vou know. we must move forward
with thiz project immnediately if we are to have time to aequaint
the public with an updated Hlag ende prior to the bicentennial in
1976,

The establishment of a natienal flag eommission alse has the
strong support of The American Legion. Sueh a commission wonld
provide a permanent fornm for the military, patiiotic organizations
and private eitizens to present their views and recommendations for
additional improvements in the flag code as the need for such is
demonstrated in the futnre.

Mr. Chatrman, speaking for The Ameriean Legion and the Ameri-
ean Legion Auxiliary. I dree the subcommittee’s faverable aection
of S.J. Res. 9L Tn view of the short time available prior to the
bicentennia.. T would uvge this legislation be handled in the most
expeditious manner. .

Thank youn for this opportunity to present The Ameriean Legion's
views on this important subject.

[ The above-referred-to artachments follow ;|

THE AMERICAY LEGION
Sdth National Convention, held at Chiceago, Tlinois, Augiist 22224, 1052

Resclution No, &7
Committee: Americanisin
Title: Reviston of Publie Law §&20-77 (Flag Cade)

Whereas. The United States Congress has approved Pablie Taw S0 and
ametdments thereto, tor the purpose of codification of existing rules and cis-
toms pertaining to display of the Flag of the United States of America @ and
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Whereia<, The ciirity of said Pubiic Law 20 it amendments i~ Ieft to
the mullitnde of interpretations which this Teseititien hopefally will correct;
Now, Therefore, be it

Fesodeed 1oy The Anerwean Legioo in Nationa! Convention asseiubled an Chi-
cazo, Iineis, August 22, 280 240 1072, that Sectieu 24) of Puidie Law »2,
wihich reads as follows:

“IT i~ the ubiversal custom to display the fazr only from sunhrise to sunset on
Puitdites amd on stationary Haostalis dn the open, dloevever, The thn may b
displayed at nigiit upon special vccislons when §tis desired to proeduae s patriotie
effveer”

adedd P resid s follows
v universil custon to dispany the tas Srofin sUNTIse 19 stsel on
aud on ~mationary fdags in the openns However, the may be
dispduved 2 hetirs per day 1L proge durkness
Wil s patriotie eifect is desired.
sttady b i1 furthier
sedrcd, That Section 2oed which reads as follows:

“The flag shoull et be displiyed on days when the westther is inclemens”
b sneided To reseed as follines:

The Baw shionitd nog displayed on days when the weather Is ineleient, exeept
when an all-wenther g is displayed
ad, be it tarther

Peesoired. That Section 20dy which reads s Tollews

“Phe e <honld be disphayed on adl days when tie weather pernnifs especially
ou New Year's Doy, January 13 Innusuration Day, Janunary 200 Lineoly'™s Bieth-
duy. Felruary 12: Washington's Birthday, the ihind Monday in Febisuary @
Ii~ter Sunday ivariabler t Mother's Day, second Sunday in May : Armed Serv-
fees Day, thind Satureday in May: Memorial Day chalfesafl until noons, the
Tast Menday in 3May : Flag Day, June 140 Iudependence Day, July 21 Labor Day,
fir~t Monday in September: Citizenshin Day, September 17: Colntalias bay, the
seeond Meonday in October: Veteraus Dy, the fonrth Menday in tGietober:
Thankseivineg Day, fourth Chnrsday in November: Christmas Day. December
o5 : sneh ather days a< may be prociaimed by the President of the United States,
the birthdays of States cdates of admissions ; and on State holidays"

e stneinded 1o read ax follows:

The Haw shonld be displayed on all days, especially on New Year's Dag, Jan-
uary 1: Innuauration Day, January 201 Lincolir's Rrthday, February 121 Wash-
inston™s Birthday. the thind Mouday in Febrinary @ Easter Sunday evarinbles @
Motlher's Iay, secmnl Sumday in May: Armed Ferees Day, third Saturday in
May s Memorial Day ¢half-staff untit Noony, on the last Monday in May: Flaz
Day, June 14: Independence Day, duly 4 Laber Day. ficst Monday in Septem-
Lier: Citizenship Day, September 170 Columbms Dhay, the seennd Monday in
October: Veterans Day, the fousth Menday in Octebier: Thanksziving Day.
fourth Thursday in November: Christunas Day. December 250 such other dags
f~ may be prociiimed by .the Pre<iient of the United Szates: the birihdays of
States Glates of adunssion) ; and on State holidays,
and. be it further

Resedred, Fhat Seetion 2¢e) which reade as faollows:

*The Hag shonll he displayed daily., weatlier peritting on or near the main
alministration nildiug of every public institition.”

L stmended to read as follows:

Tl flne shonld be display daily on or near the main administeation milding
of every publie institution,
and. be it further

Pesolred, Thar Section 30h which rends as follrava:

“The flag shonld-not e deaped over the hoed, 1on, <ides, or baek nf a velicle
or of o railrond train or a heat, When the tdagz i< displaved on 2 meiar ear, the
<taff ~hall be fived firmly to the chiassis or elampead 1o the radiator cap”™
be ametded 10 read as follows

Tl thie <honld niot be draped over the isad, tan, <ides, or baek of a vebicle
or of a railread rrain ar a bost, When the ting i< displaved on o omeaetor ear, the
staff <hail be fived firmly to the chassis or elambed 10 the richt fender.,
anted. be it farther

Dreeatrod, 'That SKeetion 300 which reads as< follows:

“When flags of States, eities, or Jaslities, op teanant< of cacietic: are flown
on fhe ~ane hatvaed with the ffng of the United States, the Intter Shoa?d always
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be at the eak, When the ags are flown frum adjacent stufls, the fag of the

United States =hodd be hoisted irst und lowered lust Nu sueh 1 or pennant

Inay be pluced ahove (e Haz of the United States ur o the right of the Hag of

the Unired States,

be amended ty read as follows :
When tiags of Sultes, citi

on the =ame halvaml with the

il

> or-localities, or pennants of societies are flown

tag of the United Srates, the latier shopbi always
be ar the Deak. When the faes a1e down from adizcent staffs, the Hag of the
United Nigtes =hould be huisted first and lowered Jusr, No Such fias or pennant
may be placed gbove the tus of the United States or to the right of the tlag of
the United States, jis oW1 Fight.,

anel, e i furrher

Resaived, That Section 3tk whiel reads ax follows :

“When useld on g speiaker’s plaitorm, the fing, if dispiaxed ar, ~hould I
displaved above and bebind the ~pedaker, When displayed from a ~tafl inoa
chitrel or pldic uditerivm, if it j< dixplayed in the chanes] 2T chireh. ur on
the speaker's plattorm in a pahiie auditarinm, the fine ~honld acceups 1he Dosition
of honor aml he Phiced at the chereyman's ar seakers right as e
CONZTEIRTion or gitdietes Ay otler tine s dizplayed in the ¢
Tatforne shonld e ilaced at ihe clersyman’s op speakers 1ot as Lo fees the
CONLTesN ol or udienee, . when the flag ix Qisplaved from a <1aff in a
chureh or e dwditarinm el<ewhore than in the chancel or on the platfoarm
it shall be placed iy the pesition of honor at tle righr of (he congreaation or
awlience as they fiee g8 chaneel o platform, Any other flag s displayiad
should be placed on the left of e Conuresitiog
chancel ar vlatforn.

or dudience as they faee the
he amended to restd as foliow e

When nsed an g speaker’s platform, the flaw if dispiayed flat. shonld he (fs-
Played ahove g heliingd the =peaker. Whey displayed from a srafy in n church
or publie auditorinm, the flag of the United Stares of American shonl hold
the position of superior prominence, in advance of the audience. snd in
Desition of honor at the clergyman's or spenkerts rig
Any other tae o di~played «}

Speaker or to the rizht of the
and, be it further

Lesalved, Thnt Rection 210 whicel redds as folliwe s

“When the flag i< being displiyved arherwise 1l beine 4
=hould Le displayed flar, Whether indoors ap o,
all < free s thone, the flir were <ty ffed."
he sinenided to rend as follows :

When Qisplayi] cithor horizentally or vertieallt aeainst a walll e unjon
shionld be wppermang siud to the tlae's awy right: that is. to the abivervors lert.
When di-pluvidd in B window, the flpe shonld be displayed in the NUne way e
with the union op Line field ro the 1eft of the obseryer inthe <trest,
dand, be it further

foextlrod, Ty Rection Som whieh reads ax fallowwes:

“The thre, whon flown At Wnlfe<raff. <honld b first Tivisted to the
Tustant and thin lows ed fo the hinbiesig v no~ition, The {1
Fiiseel to the puals before ir ix lowerad for the day, Ry I
vrire the fhae ta cne-hinlf thie dicrgnee hetween 1. ton
Crepe stregmers may b atfived 10 shearhemnds o
Grder of the President of 1he Uniit e Nitos”
be amemded (o remd as follows ;

The flae. whey flowy

fitees the
haneel or an the

the
ht ax e fiees the audience,
iould be placed en the left of tiwe cleruyan or
amdichve,

AWl from a siair, it
“r e suspended that s fold«

meak for an -
ar <honid he agnin
alf-<taff’ i< menant 1o
and bottarn of Thes <t T,
Hiaestffs in a Parade anly by

1 halfesraff, <honld Te fir<t Loi<ted to the peak for an
instant and then Tawveri] 16 the lalf-<taff pos<ition, The flag chomd e agnin
Titived to the peak baefope it v lowored Torthe dav, By “half-staff™ it i< tennt
Towerine the flae tn one-half the distayep Twtwesn the top and hottem of 1.
staff. On XMemeariaj 1aix the tlae shemld Tie displaved ot half-<tafl untij noon
anly, then raised tn the ton of ihe <taff, By order of the Prevident of the Tnited
States, the Nationg] flag <3.a1) he flown at half-<taff upan the death of nrineipg)
figures of the United Stopee Gavernment and the Governor of a Siyte; Territors
OT pessession, as a mark of resnect to their memeory, Tn the avent of fhe Jdenth

af otbor afficinls ar fareion dignitaries, the flax i< ta o dizplave? gt half-staff
accordine to Urosidenring Instrnetions o rders, or “jn aeenrdance with reog.
nized enstoms or nraetiens naot ineonsictont with Inw.™ The Governor of g <tite
may proclaim the National flnz to he flewn at half-<raff upon the e

Ath of prosent
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oiivials and former oficials of State Governwent. The tlag shall be flown at
Lalf-staff: Thirty day= from the day of death of the President or a former

President: ten day= from the day of death of ihe Vieo Iresident, the Clief
Justice or a retired Clief Justice of the United State<, or the Npeaker of fhe
House of Representatives: from the dax of denth until interment of an Asso-

ciate Justice of the

Supreme Court, a member of e eabinet, o former Vice

President, the Recretary of the Army. the Navy, or the Air Foree, or the (Gove
ertar of o Btite, Territory, or posses<ioll oL o The day of death and the fol-

lowing «lay for a U.N,

sfoner of Puerto Rico,
and. be it further

Serator, UN, Representative, or the Resident Coenmis-

Resalved. That Kection 310y he added to read ax follows ;

When the tlag is sitspendel
only oue main entrinee,
i o the ohserver's Jofy upon entering. It the Imildine

aeross g corriblor or lobhy in a building with
it ~hould be suzpended vertically with {he unien of the
has wore than ane main

etranee, the flag sinihl be suspended vertically near the center of the corridor
or lobby with the union to 1he North, when entrances are to the Eust and Woext
or to the Fast when entrances fare to the North and South: if there are el-
tratces in ore than two dircetions, the union sliould be to the B~

and. be it further

Resalred, That Section 41a) which reade as follows : .
*The flie should never he displayed with the union down sayve as a ~fznal of

dire distress<

he amended to read nx follows:
The flag <honld never he displayed with the union down, exceent ux a <ignal of

dire distress, that i<, onl

and, be it further

¥ justanees of extreme danger to life or Properiy,

Besolred That Seetion 4 £d) swhich reads< as followes +

“The flag should never he nsed ax drapery of any sort whai
festaoned. drawn lnick, nor up. in fobls, bat always alowed to fall free.
ing of Flue, white and red, ahways arranged with the blue tthove, the
the middle. and the red bolow, should be used tor covering a spo;
draping the front of a platform, and for decoration in geueral,”

SOOVer, nover
junt-
whire in
iher's desk,

he antended to read as follows
The flag shanld never e need as wearing apparel. hedding, drapery. ere, Tt

shodd never s fostonned, draw
fall free. Ranting of blue, white
the white in the middle and the il below,

speaker’s desk, draping the front of a platfonn

amd, be it further

Rexolred, That Seetion 4 (p) which reads as follows

“The flag <hostdd never be Tastened. display
s will permit it to be easily torn, soile
b mnended ta rend as foilows .

The flag <hould never be fastened, displayved.
s o perinit 0 to he easily torn, sofled,

amd. b it further

n back., nor up, in folde Init ahways allowed to
and rele always areaneed witle the bhie abave,
should be used for coveripe n
<l far decoration in genernl,

il el or storad in sueh g mannpsr
“Loor damazed in any way,”

n<rd, or stared in «uell a wmanner
or damawed in any way,

Resalved. That Section 200) whiel reads< as follows -

“The tlag <lonld never be nxed four advertising
soover, Tt <houlil not b etabroidered on snell articlps
chicfs ana the likn, printed or otliorwise impressed
or anvthing that is desimmed for femporary
tion of a eostume or sthletie mniform. Adv

ITRoLes in o any manner what-
as eushions or handkor-
on paper napkins or hoxex
nse il diseard : or used as any por-
ertising sjigus chonld nat be fastened

ta a <1aff or Yinlvaed from whicl the flag i< flown,™
he amended to read as follows:

The flag shonld never he nsed for adv
coever. Tt <hemlid not be emhrajdered on
chiefs and the like. printed or ntherwi
nr anvihing that is decigned far fempre

ertising ymarposes in any manner what-
sneh arricles as eushions or handker.
e impressed an paper nankines or haxes
ATy uve and diseard. Advertising. signg

shonld nat he fistened tn a staff or halsard from whieh the flag i~ flown.

and. be it furthay

Besnlved. That Reetion 4¢ it he raf
Seetion (1) will now read as fallows :
The flaz <hanid never he ncnd ns
timu therens. Tlowever, a flae mateh maxy be affived 1o the unifiern: of

erred to hereafter as Seetion 4 (k%) and that

A eastuma ar athletie unifoarm or anv nor-
military

Ty
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persaiell fireen, policemen, and members of patrioie creanizatisns. The flag
represents a living couniry and is itseif considered o living thing., therefore,
the Lapel Fliag Pin being a replica <bull be worn on the lelt lapel pear the heare,
ald, e it firther

Peoseived, Fhat Section 5 which reads as fullows

Tt during the cervtzony of Loisting or lowering the flag or wlen the flag
Is pues~irz b a parade or inoa teview, all persens present should face the tiaz,
stated at sttention, el salute. Those present i aviferm should render the
military salute. W v rel jn uniform. men shotld remmove the headdress with
the richi hansd hols at the left shealder, tie Land being over the heart.
Men witweut huts shouid salute i othe same g r.oat attention, Wonen
shonbl salute by phacite the right Lhand over thie beart. The slure 1o the lag
b thee powing cohnin ~boudd be rendered ot the micoent ihe oy passes””
e incetaled 1o read a< Soilows :

Thar oy tlie cercrony of hoisting or lowering the thz or when the fine i<
Pats<in in o paride in review, atl persons presens shoubl face the i stind
at atfeniion died siute, Those present in nniforin ~heabl render the military
saltttes. When ot in utiform, men sipatld remove their hemidress with tloeir
sht e aiad Lokl it af the loft ~hothler, the hand bwing over ilhe Beart. Men
Pt hat= showld <ature in the siame manuer, Aleis sheonh] staid 0T aitention,

Waorien should sabure by placing tise richt hand over the benrt, The stivle 10
the fiag in the movineg ol should be reirdered at the womient the ol passes,
wedy Bee dt furthier

Losclred, That Seetion 7 whieh reds as follows -

“That the Pledee of Allesianes to the Fine. T pledee allecianee 1o the Fing of
the Urited Staes of Aneriea and to 1he Republic for which it statwds<, ole Nation
under tieadl fndivisibde, with liberty and Justice for alll Sneh pledse slionid be
rendered by standine wirh the rizlt land over the Lesrr, However, civilinns
Will slways show fuil respect to tlie Flaz when the pledge is given by moerely
standing af attention, mell removing the headdres<, Persons in nniform ~shall
render the militey ~albene
L stended to read as follows :

That 1he Pledze of Allesianee to the Fiag, T pledoe alleginnes to the Flag of
the Uuited States of Amerien and to the Republie Tor whicl it stands. one Nation
under God. indivisible, with liberty and justice for 2117 e renderod by <tandings
with the vight hanl over the Leart. Men <honld remove thoir headdres< and hold
over the heart, Men withonr hats <heutd =alute in the same manner. Persaps in
uniforin shall render the wilitary <alute.
amnd. be it further

frexalred, That Seetion & be auended by the addition of Sectiey Sea) and
that Rection > as It now rends heenine Section Sohi, Rection Star will read as
follows )

The Commauder in Chicf of the Armed Forees of the United States of Ameriea
shaldl appoint a National Flag Connuission for the prurpose of heces<ary study
amd revicion of the Flag Code, “Pubilie Law ~20."
and, be 1t further .

Resudied, Thar Section 9 be adided for the mirpase of a penaley elans<e, eaild
cliive ter e known as Disrespect to the Flag of the Tnited States of America,
with Neetion 9 ta read as follows :

Wien-ver knowingly o contempt upon any flaz of the United Sates of
Aurerica iy pnblicly shoswing disrespoct contrary o Piublie Law 820 s Flag Code
~liall be fined not more than 21000 or fipprizoned for por more than one lear.
or Latly,

The term fing of the United Rtate<” a< used jn this section, <hall inchigde
any thir stan ol eolors, ensign, or any picture or representation of either, or
af goy 1t e perte of either, made of AUY substnee or represented on any
substanes, of oy size evidentty prurporting to be eirher of <abl flag, ~tandard,
colorss ar ensien of thee United States of Ameriea. or a pdelure or a repres<enfa-
tion of cither. maon which <halt be <hown the eolar<, the <t
in o
HVET

W

ars and the stripes,
¥ unneler of aither thereof, or of any part or parts of eithor, Le whieh the
Se person sl the <atie wirthear deliberation mavr helicve the same 1o
represeni the fhae stacadands, colorss or ension of the Tnited Srates of America.
anell be it fuftier

owevsd, That this reso ation <lalj “upersede all prior resolntions and be-

eome the sudapted police of The American Legion avd it Natinnal Amerieani<m
Comnpission ax [t relates to Poblie Taw 09 tFlag Codes, and with all prione




resolittions per-aining to the Fine Code being rescinded s of (he dute of adop-
tion af this resolution, .

Senator Incsis. The bill to which you vefer also calls far the
creation of a commission. ns vou know.

Mr. O'Coxyon Yes Mr Chairman.

Senator Hevska, What conments would vou have on that ?

Mr. O'Coxyon, We helieve very strongly in the formation of a
flagr commission which conld serve as the medinm to which patriotie
and eivie aroups and any eitizen conld present his views., It wonld
serve, in mv judement. az the in=rrument for the Conaresz of the
United States in the Fears to come tn receive recommendations and
further updating of the 7.8, flagr code, W, therefore. strongly uree
the ereation of o flag commission,

Senator evska, Mection S(a) is the seetion to which T referved.
the Connander in Chicef of the Armed Forees of the Tnited States

shall appoint s national Hag commission for the purpose of the’

necessary study and vevision of this joint resolution,

As T understand it your position i that you want to support the
content and substance of ST, Tles, 012

AMr. O Coxxan, Except that T would like to make this comment :
It is dmportanr thar the e commission he extablished. amld if the
legislative branely of the US. Government takes the lead in the
creation of a commission, the Ameriean Legion would eladly sup-
port it and this T so state. Tt is nof our position that it mnst he
appointed by the President, A frop a'l. we have gone to the Offivo
of the White Tlouse, For example. T attended a session 5 years aeo
with the President's connsol. in, thie hope that these recommendations
which have heen formulated in ST Res 91 and which in sithstance
were written by the Ameriean Legion and adopted al national
convenfions wonld he rdopted withont any penal provision by pro-
clamation, Dut there D been na action. We are very arateful to
Yo Mr. Chairman. and ta this Senate Judiciary. Subeommittee, for
this opportunity heeause von have recognized what we have heen
SrIving to do. There fope, U the flag connnis<ion is a4 creation of
the Congress of the United States. we wonld cladly sapport it.

Senator Hevsra, Would you he in favor of attaching a provision
imposing eriminal henalties for violation of o provision of the endi 7

My (FCoxxon N, Chairman. that is a diflicult question to
answer,

Senator ITreska. It ia indeed. that is why 7 want some enlighten-”

ment on it.

Mr. O°Coxxer, Lot me say thiz: We helieve there should e some’
minor penaltics somewhere mcluded. IHowever, if i means sacrifie-
ing the legizlation and not having it achieved by hicentennizl year
1976, T think it is a matrer which might require very intense study
by connsel. Therefaro, » s would not hesitate o recommend the

.Aadoption of leeislation for o flag commission and the revisions of the

A code. with a view to lutep on provide some type of sanetion on
the minor penalties, Weo qro not talking abont the ‘major ones. be-
cause President Johnson already signed into law g speeifie sanetion
against those who wonll commit major crimes agamst the flae.
When T say major erimes, I mean burning the flag, for example,




in Central Park in New York City 21 effiay. ridiculira the President
of the United States. referring to the Commander in Chief as a
murderer coineident with the burnine of the flag in derision and
contempt. That is already enacted inte Jaw. T am talking about
“sueh thines as the case in Boston. Mazs.. where a voung man sewed
the Ameriean fing to the seat of his panrs. fe was arrested and
prozecuted mt the T80 Supreme Conrt struck down the Massachu-
setts Jegislation for heing wlat you very accarately dezeribed herve
a fow minates aeo as constitntionally vacne. T wonld rather nos risk
walting on putting the penaltics in, even minor in natnre. to achieve
the srmendinents that we all believe shonld hoe adopted and all of
= suppert here today, inchuling the Ainerican Logion. and alza
Pt creation of the il conumizsion.

Senater Heeska, That ense to whieh vou refer is entitled S0
V.o NGerdF (o . TU was decided on Mareh 25 of this year,

Mre O'Covyeor, Yes,

Senator ITevsea, And it strnek down the Massaehnsetts sfatute
directed aminst misuse of the flagr on the ground that the Janenacre
of the ~tatute is. “void for vaguencss under the due process clapsa
of the Lith amendment.” and so on.

That is how we fread into diffienlt agronnd. very diffienlt grommd.
Andd if an attempt is made to put a criminal sanction o1 the flae
code. T am afraid we are in for deep trouble. Who is to sav? Who
15 to say that if the code provides that there shall be no elobe or
eagle on the top of the flagpole that flies an Ameriean flag, that
that is deseeration. ar defiling. or showine disrespect for it. and if
vou da that. you are going to he punizhed? Now. I have one of the
best flagpoles in Douglas County. Noh. Tr sits on a little mound in
my vard. and there is a ereat hig gold plated cagle up on top. 1
would veryomueh dislike having to remove that,

Mr. O'Coxxon Mr. Chairman. T conld not agree with von more.
But if vou will forgive me for savine so. there is one hell of a
difference hetween what vou have just eited as vour Jove. respect,
and honor for our national colors and the character up in Massa-
chusetts who wore the flag on the seat of his pants.

Senator Huvska, There sure is.

Mr.o O°Coxxor, The prablem is what kind of language would he
aceeptable ta the T8 Sapreme Cowrt that is not consiitntionally
vague and wonld permnit a penalty asainst what I would conszider
in that. caze an offender. in contrast to the situation yvou have
desevibed, where von Lave wiven honor. Jove. and affcetion to onr
national ealors, ,

Senator Huevssa, Well, that is vight, There is a difference. Dnt
You see. At depends on the Ianenage used. You and T might not
think of the Supreme Conit deeision and it yezults, but that i< the
Inw ander whicl we are soing to function. That is your ouh, and
that is my oath. And when they sav that he did et trear con-
temptnonsly. when they sav in theip opinion that by challengine in
State conrts the vagneness of the “tregts contemptuonslv™ phrase
as apphied to him, thoe appellant preserved his due proecess elaim * * *
for habeas corpus jurisdis-tion, .




So the question was: Was the deseription of the conduct that was
prohibitive sufliciontly definire for this voung man to havz known?
They deeided not. That was the question.

Mr. O'Coxxonr. T know they did. M. Chatirzan, hat T wonld like
the Supremie Court——and T am sure all of us would—to tell us what
the motive of that vounz man was at the tine he aflixed the national
enlors to the seat of his pants. In my judgment. they would have
ta say that it was done ta hald aur national colors up to contempt.
and that waz the purposze of the Massachusetts legislation.

Senator Inesia. That 3= righe, Then we get down to the eriniinal
senetion, however, 11 von aneel a eriminal zanetion to a flag cade
like we have now. then you are goinge to have to so to the Supreme
Cowrt i there ix o proscention mdeg that and =av there was a
violution of the code. The man did not wear the button showine a
flagr on his lapel: he had entf Tides mude ont of it or he prt it on his
neckties or he put it on his zhire. The lapel of a enat is not a <hirt.
Aud yon are going 1o sav. we are going to fine him &5, 825, <700,
What do you think the eomrt will say about the right of =elf-
expression? ' ,

Mr. OFCexxor. T absolutely agree with the position vou have
stated. What yon have gpelled out is the grave diffienlty in drawing
{he Tine. But the very fact that vou eoneede that there is a line would
incicate that there are situations which should be punished. and that
Is oor position. T am saving that under these circumstances, that
would require move study amd more research. and as it stands now.
we suppaort the revisions in the {lae eode and the creation of the
Flag Commizsion. This other area. T would think we would have io
leave for intense study, and with counsel to the committee and onv
own resources. we wonld do all we could together to someday arrive
at what we hope wonld be constitutionally clear and not vague. At
this point, however. we ask for support for the resalution on the
Lagis of flagz code revision and the creation of a flae co.amission.

Senator IInvska, That is fine.’ I am sure there is no difference in
onr objectives. T am sure of that. The guestion 15 how to arrive at
thiem when yon start putting words on paper.

Mr. Counsel? _

My, Connaxs, Inoa statement speaking about the flag commission,
The Ameriean Legion favored a permanent commission as con-
trasted with Senator Tower's approach of a temporary commiszsion
lll):l}\'i)l‘xf_" aoreport in just 1 year, Could you give us your thoughts on
that ?

Mo O'Coxxon. T think we would want a permanent coramission’

bocanse after they made a veport in 1 vear. then what would yven do
o 100 or 15 vears from now? It i true we went withont a flag code
far 150 years, Then-when we established one. as vou well know—for
the past quarter of a centurv—all these problems have arisen. and
that ix the reason we are asking for a flag eade revision. So if von
put the commiszion in existence for one vear and it oes out beeanse
it has adopted aeflag eade. then whar would vou de? Yan wonll
have to originate another temporary eommission 10 or 15 vears
from now. As T anderstand. this is not going to be a paid commis-
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sion. Tt wonld he those who zerve on a valuntary bazizl exeopt. 3f T -
am correct. there wonld be reimbwrizeient for expenses {or travel
st ordinavy ineidental expense.

My, Cornivs, But vou wouid prefer a permaneni emminission?

My, O'Coxxer. Yes. :

Mr, Cornivs. And veu take the avproach that the connnission
~hanld he ;qspnint('«] ]))‘ the President ! )

M, O'Coxxon Noo T odo not. T osar thar while The Ameriean
Lesion snoeestedd that i 1635 resolution. we are In favor of the
ereation of a national flag commission. whether 1t be by the Presi-
dent or by the Congress,

T alzo tesrified that we asked the executive braneh of the Govern-
ment over 3 ovears ago to procecd with these vevisionz, whiel could
Iave been done by Presidential proclamation, since they contain nn
eriminal sanctions. .

The point that the Senator made was that 1f yon had eritninal
sonetions. vou are in a dangerons avea, You sure e 1T von have
eriminal sanetions, the President eantet repeal them. either. T am
certain the President. if he wanted to modity. conld modify them.
but he certainly conld not repeal the eriminal sanetion enacted by
the Congresz, So T want to make it vuesgquivoeally elear that the
Ameriean Legion will support very sirencly a commission for-
mulated by the Congress of the [Tnited States.

Al Cornizs. Are vou saving. then, that The Ameriean Legion
would also support the approach taken by Senator Tower for the
creation of a commission?

Mro OYCovyors Yes, We wonld suppert whichever the Judiciary
Subcommirtee in it best inferestz felt was hest for the Uniredd
States, We want the flace commis=sion ereated. and we wonld ke to
see it crented throngh legizlation, whether it be Senaror - Tower's
temporary commission or a permanent commizsion. What we are
tryiee to do iz 1o move on this legizlation. Oar preference is ta have
the flagr commission in existence to consider i the days to came any
chaneros,

My, Covrrxs, As part of an attachment to vour statement. von
delineate all of the proposed revisions mad. by the approach taken
in S.T Res, 01, -

M OYUosxon, Yes, -

AMro Copxse Tothink Mi. Finger in hiz statement pretty mneh
covered those saltent point=. Do vou lave any vou want to hishlighe
vourself, or hus Mr. Fincer covered them in his statoment ? '

Mr, O'Coxyor. Of course. My, Collinz, these are onr own com-
position. Tne faet. the laneiaee in this resolution iz Ldentieal to
what The Ameriean Legion passed. Sa unless vou wish to question
me coneerning any speeifie section, we are willing to et onr awn
written recommendations stand,

Mr. Cornins. Mr, Fineer basieally covered all these points,

Mr. O'Coxxor. Yes, he did. There iz one point that Mr, Fineer
mude in answer to the Senator's question concerning mavors: The
whole idea hehind limiting flag lowerine. privileges to the President
of the Tnited States. We certainly do not think that privileee
shonld ¢o down below the Governor of the State. In the case that
they referred to of a former mayor of New Yark City lowering the
flag. that was in direet contradietion to the position of the Congress
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Senator Hruska. There are some who believe it would be difficult
to do that because of other provisions of the Constitution. You were
in the room. I believe. when I used some of the examples where
the code said vou should wear the fiag pin on vour left Japel and.
you could not put an eagle above the flag, and that is not either
defiling. mutilating. or desecrating the flag. It weuld be most difA-
cult to say that if it is on the tic, ir is all right, and if it is on a
shirt pocket. it is not all right. but on a coat lapel. it is all right,
Now. I would think that vou could not point to any proof that to
put the flag pin on a tie would defile. mutiiate, or desecrate it. and
You get into the business of freedom of expression. and so on. Those
are gome of the considerations that we et intn when peopie sav.
well et us enforee the vode. It is most diflioult, It is another thine
when we get into section 700 of title 18 of the United States Code
that says—the text of which will appear in the recerd—+Desecra-
tien of the Flag of the United States and Penaities.” There are
many. many cases under that. The first pars graph. for instance.
(:\) says whoever knowinglyv easts contempt upon the flar of tie
United States by publiely mutilatine, defacing. defiling. burnine.
or trampling upon it shall Le tined not more than FLou) or -
Prisoned for not more than 1 xuear ar both, '

n

Then there is a host of notes. three printed pages of verv fne
print. that contain the summaries of same of the cases decided under
that title. Those are some of the things that this subcommittee and
the judiciary committee will have to el into in drawing any bill

or any code that would oot into that field.

Mr. Stover. T believe that the VFW would suppart putting teeth
in the flac code if it is possible. W certainly prefer some sanotions
in the code if 1t can be done within the framework af our Constitu-
tion and the experience that we have developed.

Senator IIntsra. At the same time. the code serves a purpose,
does it mot? Tt takes ont the confusion. misunderstanding, and in-
definiteness. People are looking for information. They are not
looking for commands. they are nnt looking for orders or decrces,
They want information on what is respect or what is the proper
wiy to act, :

Mr. Stover. T think this onsht to he done by our 200th anniver-
sarv. as indicated by our previous witnesses, 1f vou ean do it. the
code eertainly should be updated. if possible, in time for the Bicen-
tennial.

Senator Hrrska. Thank you.

Do veu have anything to add to that ?

Mr. FloLt. As said by Mr. Stover earlicr, T think the American
people are really crying out loud far some ruidance as to the proper
manner, when and how to display our flag. All of us remember
Mayor Lindsay issuine an order to flv the flae at half-staff for a
citizen of New York. We think thar is coing a little too hard.

As the lady said abont the condominium owners. I know of two
posts in the VFW. for instance. large posts, over 2.006 members
each. when one of their members (Jies, they fly their flag at half-
stafl. Their flag ts at half-statl almest 211 the time.
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These things should net he permitted. I believe. T believe the
majority of the VFW would like a conmission to get into the pro-
position of who really would decide when a flag. should be flown
at half-statf. T have a feeling it should be left to the Commander
1t Chief of our Armed Services. I believe the great majority of the
people would abide Ly a commission recommendation here, and T
liope they do look intc it.

Senator IHrtsxa. Thank vou both very much for appearing.
[The above-referred-to documents follow:]

VETERANS OF FURLIGN WaRs of THE UNITED STATES.
Kansas City, Mo., July 21, 1552
Mr. Men StzpieNs
The White House,
Washiageean, D.i.

Iiai Mrn: The object of rewriting ilie Federal Flag Code was to up-date it;
13 line up the provisions of the Code in 8 1uore readable, better Howing sequence ;
to use layman's lanzunge and o wake £ noaeniion of fhe Pre~idential Procisn-
tions and Pablie Taws which the Federal Flag Code bLas heretofore failed to
brine rully 1o the atreition of the Fublic .

Thi< 1 rrosi. has been done i the attached re-write.

Thse poriions of the present Federal Fla < Cude which T did not chanse will be
in bluck prive. .

Lvery word. sentence. paragraph or section that I changed will be in red
print, ¢

A<« the peewrite eonsiderally eniarsed the Code, I hod to change the numercial
and alplaberical sequences used in the persent Federal Flag Code.

As ihe present Code stands, you will note «from the attached copyr) that the
Sweciions are nwmerical while the Subsections are alplhiabetieal,

Pve revised thar procedure hecause thers are only 26 lerfers in the alphabet
Al T had 10 list over 26 Subsections, therefure my Sections are alplhaletical an
iy Nubsections are numerical—whiri. quite frankly iz even eclearer, I Lielicve,
Alsn, mnre Rubzectinne ean he il anytime with numerical desegnations,
whereas that old limit of 26 alphaderical eharaciers would always he a bloeck,

On the first page of the re-wriie, note that 1 hiave inserted some new Jdaia
cenrerning the state flag endes,

T Lave alsa inserted the rext of Pallie Law 00-2%1 o the public will. for
onen, be aware of its existence and of it~ strinzent provisions against misuse
of the flnz,

I am nl< extremely interested in hrinzing to their attention the definition of
the ward ~“flae

Nute nlen, that I have insertsl clarifvine data direetly affer Public Law
ON-351 which serves to explain National Ension. Nationai Conlar and Natinnal
Standard. which is something that neither Ialdie Law 80-3%1 nor the Flag
Caode dans, Because of this oversizht many peaple are presently confnsed about
stceh terms,

T am ening dAnwn the list now and eover all changzes T have made by section
and sub=ection o .

fECTION A (o)

Many of the dates in this seetion shonld have baen changed rears agn, The
advent af the new, sn-catted “Mondns Ialiday Bill™ outdated the srction. bnt
even priar tn that new piece of hegislation there were fanlte. Yon wi!l nnte
that in the present Fedoral Flag Code this seetion lists hoth Army Day and Nayvy
Dav as <preinl aceasions npan which we shanld fiv the flac.

T oere cree nn osnel days and havent been ~inee Anined Forese Dav was
initinted tany vears aco, Ko van ean readilt see that even now this pre<ent
Corlo i< <03l eurruirazine millions of paople to display the flag on »ll the
wrong dates, ’

RECTIOX A (M)
Thi- elarnee i in full aceordance with thp TLitrarr of Congress Tegislative

Refierenee Rervice pamnhlet “The Federal Flar Code Inrluding Selected Ques-
thanx and Answaors™ fsee pace 9 of the pamphlet.)
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SECTION A (1)
Same source as above, (sce page 10).

SECTION A (8)

Snme source a5 above, (see page 12

BECTION A (D)

This iz one provisien which I am seekintg tu Lave incorporated inte the new
Federal Flag Cude.

My understandiug is that such a1 mle does apnly to our neighborinz country.
Canada. and 1 certainly believe ir iz fully leoical that it sheuld apply iu eur
country.

SCTION A (19)

The United Srares< Flag should occenpy the Jpiree of opor in thix eountry and
that is to the right of other Hass r=ee e 17 of the Library of Congrness
pamplhilet. o

SECTION A 122)

Too many persons are placing peace symtuls, doves, ecological data. pelitical
glugans. ete. in the pace of The surs in the hige feld of our tag. Tuere ix an
approved desizn of 50 srars [or thiat blne fi«ld and ne other items shenild
appear there. The Federal Flae Code mu. f ke this ertra cloar if desecratic
of .our flag ix 16 he disenurneed. .

When our forefathers desizned onr flag 1ley provided for a ficld of bine
containing stars and nothing else. Let's ~ticls to theic plan.,

SECTION A (24}

I have added one sentenee to thix provision {which is already part of the
pre<ent Code. .

Peaple are nut suppesed to earry the #hig in a hierizontal pesition and shenid
never toss coing or anything c¢lse on it. Far oo many parades still u=e the
flag as a recepiacie for gathering funds. This practice should ceaxe.

Flag auti.orities bave frowned on 1hix sad practice for years.

SECTION A (2T}

Far-out individuals or groups constantly show their lostility by turning
our flog up<ide down to show how purt urbcd they are.

Thix type of reaction lins nothiag in common with the eriginal intent of this
proviscion of the Flag Code swhich envisioned the upside down flag ax an actual
case of dire emergency. ) ’

Tet's cloze this obvions leophale to demonstrators and make the Flag Code
waorthwhile, .

SECTION A (29)

Thiec provision is nof part of our present Fiaz Code, but it <honld he, It
would certainly prohibit the earrying af Viet Cong fiags in parades in this na-
tion. Quch flacs are an in«tlt 10 the parents aud relatives of men who harve
served hereically in Viet Nawm or whe have ziven up their lives in tiie name of
patriotism.

We are all well aware that no one would have carried a Japanese or German
flag in any parade in thiz eouyntry during Werld War I1.

T think that was a mueh healthier attitude than that which now prevails and
alltows such flagrant anti-Aweriean divplays.

SECTION A (40)

Flag authorities have long sta‘ed that it i= all right to fly an ontdated United
States flag, provided it 1= in gond condition.

Therefare. it iz -about time thai we did incorporate this. fact in the new
Federal Flag Cade. so penple will stop destraring perfectly zood flags and u=e
them until ther became unfit to displar. .

.
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SECTIOX A (41

Antenna flags are obviously with us to wtay. Therefore we need to cover their
n~ve i the Flag Codel The preseut ene doesn’T even seknowiedse their exis
Thu=, the averuze citizen doesn’'t know what to dc concerning tlieir use.

tence

SFCTION A (42

Flag patches Luve never been covered by the Flag Code either. 8o lets do
%0 in the new Flag Code. .

SECTION A (4O

The wame type of thinking applies to flag pins and buttons, Let's eover their
usiige in the Fing Code amd ciliminare guessine gunes,

SECTION A 3

Noomention of flas<taff ornamens< has been inelded in the Code before, I
time we enlizhtened the people, o they can do win i< right,

FECTION A (4D

If & persen flv¢ a large tlaz e a short fiazpele or a small fag on a larzo
flazpede it Iooks Tndierons, Therofore, we need oo give them a cuidline 14 f0-
tow <o flaw displays will ook proger. The Flag Code sbould Liave covered Tiie
a long time ago.

SECTION A (43, ’

I receive namerons letters and enlls each sear axzking me why the f
folided in a rrinneular shape. 1t7°< time we ler the whole country know why
are doing o,

I have ever put out a =pecial ~ingle page item. in eslor to cover this AITe07,

oo
al

.
B

SECTION B (1)

he majerity of onr people will alwars say the flag is at “half-mast” wien.
aenually, in wast cases it is really “lhalf-staffed™. It is time we fully clarifi~d
the two {erms.

SECTICN B {2)

The present Flar Cnde has never informed penple on the proper procedure
for half-staffing the flag. A goad Code should do s0.

SECTION B (3)

This pravicion will alen end great confusion about the term “peak™ and
should dedinitely be included in the Flag Code.

SECTIOX B (4)

Once mare, we can further clarify half-staffing procedures with this provision,
P

SECTION B ({5)

This fact was only brieflv covered in Section 2(d) of the present Flag Cnda.
We need to crpand on the marter.

on.CTION B (6}

Penple feel that the flag i< sappnsed to be half-staffed on Veterans Dar
just ax on Memorial Day, bat that is completely wrone, Vererans Juir i~ g
celebration whereus Memorial Dar i< one of mourning. ’

SECIION B (7)

. Thix fact is not  avered in the present Flag Cade and it definitely shonld be.
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EECTION B (8)

I doubt if 1 out nf every 10.000 peaple are aware that Proclamations 3044 and
3046 even exisr., Therefore, they can Lhardly bLe expected to comply with them,
50 let’s bring them to the attention of the publie for once.

There ix another point also. Proclamations 3044 and 3948 cover certain
Federal Officials. bur leave the popuiace complerely up in the air regarding
other peopie of note. )

For example, when J. Edgar Huouver died, neither Proclamation appiled
to hix case, My advice to prople wlu culled frem all parts of the country. for
iustructions on half-stnffiug the fag. was to hali-staff it from the time of his
death until the date of I's inferment.

1 bejieve thiz rute shiould be iceorporated into the Flag Code for persons pot
covered by tbe I'roclamatious.

SECTION B (B8)

T have received meany calls resarding this aspecet of half-staffing the flag
when the state, city or other flag is digplayed on the same fHagpole, as is
often dime,

Obriousty, sueh flags must alsn pe lowered when the United States flag is to
be half-<tafled. because the United States flag must oceupy a place of prom-
inence above other fiags of this type. ,

T.et's jnecarnorate ~uch a provisien in the new Code to enlighten many con-
fu~cd prople across America. ‘

- BECTION C (4)

Thix has been altered from Rection 4 of the present Flag Cede and anciher
parasraph hasx been added to qualify the provirion. beeause of the data con-
cerning the Navy. .

SECTION C (5}

1 have separated o= aspect from Kection § of the present Flag Code, Lecause
it actually requires clarification as to the proper saluting.

The whaole laxt paragraph i< adw, in fact. Tt covers good, commen sense,

~and has< heen advoreated by tlag authorities for a long time.

Penple certainly do tire of s=aluting the hundreds or thouscnds of TUnited
States flacs in a parade.

Saluting the lead flag in each =eparate unit of the parade should suffice to
adenuately show that one is a patriot and loyal to bis country.

SECTION C (V)

Thix puovision has been added to clarify a point of confusion among many
Anwricans who just arenr't sure what to do.

BECTION D

This entire section is new and its inclusion in the Flag Code would certainls
benetit countless citizons, especialliy those belonging to organizations, who aren't
positive about proper procedures.

SECTION E (1)

T o receive countless questions on this point. Far too many rumors circulate
concerning such flags,

People are afraid they will be considered =acreligious if they do fiy a fag
formerly used on.a casket, hut nothing is farther from the truth.

Let's tell the people it is okay to fly such flags in the new Flag Code.

SECTION E (3)

There ix confuxion about the display of the flag on a casket. Let's eliminate
it by incorporating this new provision, 1t is a cusfom which has endured for
decudes and is still followed, <o let™s give the publie the facts.
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SECTION E (4)

Flaps ¢ome in 0 many
make it CHNY for the

sizes that the pulilic becomes :otaliy confused. Let's
m o with this new provixiun

SECTION E (/)

No ohjeer should be placed on the flag, of course, and w
clenr that this appiies {g Hags used at Tunerals, as well. Th
Will il o definge need.

€ must make it
is new Dprovision

BECTION E g5

Flags pliceg in Arlington Nation:
euccurage the nation o follow thi

Too. flags which e
fattered and soijed
Flag Code.

1 Cenwtery g re, Temov
S example, o every
rsons leave longer will n
and will 1lere

vd the next day. Let's
one Will be in accerd,

ot be cared for and will Le-come
fore, have violated provisions of the I'vderg}

SECTION F (1)

This ix ynp (-in!nr;:c:nvnt upon the
offers Letter ouidunee than the prese

That about wupg. U ror pow,
et me knaw,

Yours truly,

present Soction CIBT)
RE pirazraph.
15 yon hyve

of the Flag Code. It

any questiens or SUgT

vxtinns,

Ravvuoxp B B WARDS,
Director, 4 morican iSm—1.05011 u
Enclosures,

The following
proper display of
This ey

dvcument s known as 10 Federal Finz Code. It Dreseribes
and respect for the United Ntates Flag.
dnes pot impose ienalties fo = miey.e of the Tnited Siat
That i Lt 1o the srates and to the fed ra} guvernment for the Dj
Columbia. Eael state has its own flag code.

These srare vodes vary considerably i Jefinine what acts do actually eap.
stituge desceration of the e and the tera. of imprisonment and the awount of
Aues Imposed run a wide range,

Tiue Federal Flag Code dies not supers
are 'ublie Tawg which do conecery misie

(Dublic Faw ON-3%1 : » Ntat, 197, The -
tion of the i a Federnl offense puni<hgi
or up to one year imprisonment, or both, {¢

s Flag,
strict of

“de these zinte laws,
" the flag, They are:
“Xt of the law. which m
» by fines of net
ows:

Hewever. there

akes deceprg-
mare than £1.000.00.

TITLE 18 UNITED STATES CODE

€ the flag of the Tr red States: penalties: (a) Whoever
knowingly eastys eontempt upon any flag of e United Srates by publiely mutilae-
ing, defacineg, doefiling, burning, or tramy .ng upnn it shall be fined not more
than £1.000 op imprizoned for not more tha-. ane rear, or hoth,

th)y The term “flag of the United State. as used in this seetion, shall include
any flag, standard, colors, ensign, or any picture or representation of either,
or af any part or parts of either, made 'f any substance Or represented op-
any  substanee. of any size evidentir Pernorting to he either of saig flag,

standard, eolors, or ensizn of the Tnited States of Amerieq, OT a picture or g
representation af either, upon which sha ars and

be shown the enlors, the st
the stiipes, in My humber of eithier ther «f, or of any part or parts of either,
by which the average person seeing the « e without delif-ration mayr belinve
the xamp tn rerresent th the United SRtates

700, Dheeeration n

o flag, standarde. *olars, or ensien of
of Amerien,

{r) Nathing in thic seetion <hall he corctriund as indicating an Intent on the
part of Congrecs tn doprive any State, tarritory, Nozcessinn, or the Cammon.
wealrly of Prerto Rico of Jurisdietion vop any offense aver which it wounld
have jurizdicting in the absenee of this gection. ! :

To elarify thae above Iaw, the folinw

Miar Natiengl Flag fn sometimes referrod to as the “XNnational Encign»
"Natianal Colnr” ar “National Standa rd.”
The “Natiann] Fnsiony™ jq

a terin need hy the T.R. Narr ang Indicates
the Natienal Flae 1. Wit Iy shipe, hnate and airshipe, :

ing definitione are Hzted -
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The “Nutional Color” refers to U.S. Flags carried by those on foot.
The “National Standard” is carried by persons who are mounted or by
mechanized and motorized units,

(Lulbdlie Law 107, enacted July, 1433} No person shall display the flag of the
United Nations or any other national or international tiag equal, alove, or
ina position of superiur prominence ur honor tu, or in place of, the flag of the
United States ar any place within the United Stites or any Territory ar posses-
sion thereof Provided, That noihing ijn this cection shall miake unlawful the
continnauce of the practice heretofore followed of displaying the flag of the
Vuited Nations< in a position of superior prominence or Louor, and other
hational fugs in positions of cqual prominence or honor, wirh that of the ting
v the United Srates ar the headquarters of the United Natiuns or at any
DPlares at whicly any ofiicial meeting or procecding of the United Nations jx in
Dregres<. Whoever knowingiy vielutes the provisions of thi= section shall Le
lined ot wore thay ¥ or impriconed not more than six meontbs, or bath,

SEC. A, DISPLAY OF THE FLAG

1y The flag shonld alwuyx be hoisted bri=zkly and lowered ceremoniousiy,

(2 The flag may be dizplayed on auy day of the sear but citizens are
Particuiirly urzed to Iy then on the Tollowin Lodidpy s v nd <pweciai ocensions
New Years Dy, January 1; Presidential Inausuration bay, Junuary 20; Lin-
Colit'’s Bir:tday, Februa Y 12 Wiaskingron's Birthday, 3rd Mauday in February ;
Easter Sunday: Leyalty Day, May 1: Mothers Day, 2ud Sunday in May
Arined Forees Fury, ard Suturday in May: Memorial bay  (Lalf-stafr until
nan, then fuli-stadl 1o sunser the last Mondy, o May; Fiaz Dar, June 14
Fatiwr's Day, third Sunday in June Indepeendenes Doy, Juiy 4; Iabor Dar,
first Munday in Seprember; Constitution Day, September 17: Columbus Day,
“ud Monday in Ocpobey Veterans Dray, 11 Monday in Oetober: Thanksgiving
Day, dth Thur=day in November: Bill of Rl Day, Decermber 13; Christmas
Day. December 251 aleo Tor ~tate and foeu! hoddday= and Swatehood Dayrs for
comtemoration of adisission 1o the Enion: also upon all elvetiog days and other
=Uch oeensione ns lmay e proclaimed by (Le Presidont of the United Stites,

1310 The fag should e dixplayed dully. on or near the main administration
ildine af every public institution,

(1) The flag should he di=played in or near every polling place on election
days, :

{31 The flag should e displayed during school daFs iu or near every schoal-
hounse,

(1 The flag may be flown 24 hours per dax, if «n de<ired, Proper perindle
Insjuectione nst he undertaken, however, to insure that the flag is never flown
ina tittered or xoiled condition.

{71 The flag may be' flown at night. In sueh instapces the flag should be
Muminated «o it will he visible,

{~ The flaw may he fown in inclement weatler, provided it is made of
waterproof material.

1D No flag nf any other nation will he carried in a parade or procession
in thix eountry unless the United Siates flag i< al<o present,

{101 When twn or ore {laes are staffed hefore the entrance of a huilding,
the United States flae must be on the left, 4= ob<erved from the srreet,

11y Whea earried in a proces<ion with anotlier flac or flags. the Tnited
States flaz must he vither en the marching righf: that is. the flag's own richt,
or. if there i a line of ather flage, in frent of the ceuter of that line,

(123 When flags of two or more nations are displayed, they are to be flown
from separate siaf~ of the came heicht, The flags must be of approximately
enqual <ze, Tnternatinnal u=aee furhid< the dizplay of the flag of one nation ahove .
that of suother nation in time of peace.

{130 Yhen flags of <tates, eities. ar localitio<, or pennants of <ocieties are
flown o0 the <ame halvard with the fing of the United States tlie latter must
alwavs he at the peak. When the flass are flnog from adiaéent staffz. the flag
of the Tnited States it ha hoisted first and Jowered Jasr. Na zneh flag ar
pennant mav be pliaeed nbove the flne of the Tnited States or to the right of the
flaz of the United] SRtates,

{11y No ather flag or prnnant <homsld he planeed ahnva ar, if an the =ame
level. tn the right of the firg of fhe Tnited Statae of Amerira. axeopt during
chureh serviess ennidineted by naval ehaplains at seg when the chareh pennant
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wmay be flown above the flag during chureh sarvices for the personnel of the Navy.
(See Public Law 107,

. 1153) When the flag of the United States Is displared from a staff projecting
-horizentally or at aun angle from the window #ill. baleony, ar front of g Lailding,
the union of the Hag must be placed at tiie peak of the staff unless the tiag is
-at half staff, When the flag is suspended over a sidewalk from g rope extending
frum a house to g bole at the edge of the sldewslk. the Hag must be beisted
out, nnion first, from the building,

~t14) When the flag isx displuved over tire middle of the street, it must be
“suspended vertically with the union 1o the north in an east and west street
Or to the east in & north and south street,

(1T) The Bag must not he draped over the hood, top, sides. or back of a
vehiele or of a railroadg train or a hoar, .

t15) The Hae must never be carried fatr or horizontally, but alwars aloft
and free. )

113y The fliy mnsi et he di=pluayed on a4 float ina Diarade exeept from a staff,
or a2 provided in subsection 20.

120) When the fae s dizplayed otherwise thap by beinz Aown from s ~taff,
it must by displayed flat, whetler indoors ar out, or s suspemded that its
folds fall as free g though the tuyr wore *tuffed,

121} The flar must uever have placed npon it nor on any part of it. nor
attacled to it any mirk, insignin, letrer, word, figure, desian, Dpacture, symbaol,
sl or drawine of any nature.

1220 The hlue field tuniont of the flow must contain only the correct min-
bee of <stars Fepresenting the states in e midan, The stars will he properly
arcanzed i a desien whiel lits heen offivially  approved by the Federgl
Lovernnent. : L

{230 The flag mus<t never b used for wmlvertising purpesex in any manner
what<aaver., Tt mus<t pot be embroidered on surh articles as cushions or hand-
Kerehiofs nml e like, printed or otherwise impressed o paper napkinse or
Loves ar anything that is desisned for temporary use and diseard: or u<dd as
any portien of a costume or arhletie uniform, Advertising vions must nat he
Tastened toa <1aff or aalyard from whicl the thie ix flown,

(211 The flnr wmust never be Nsed as a receptacle Tor receiving, holding,
carrying or deliverine anything, Durings parades, it will et bhe utilized ax g
means of gathering coins tossed by 2 crowd, even for charitable PUrPOSes,

1251 The flag mus<t never he seddl as dranery of any =ort whatxoever, never
festooped, drawn tack. uor ug. in folis, tan always allowed to fall free. Bunt-
ing of hlue, white and red. always arransed withe hlue ghave, the white in
the middle, aud the red below, must be nsed for eovering a speakers desk,
draping the front of g Matform, and for deenration in geueral. When buntine
is” displayed e rtieally, the blue will be 1o the observers left, white in the
center and riad on the vight,

(26) The flax mus<t never touch anythine Leneath it. «uch as the ground, the
floor, water, ar merchandice, .

(27) The flag mnst never ho displayed with the nnion down cave as g
sienal of dire distrecs, Personal feelines or Zronp retections over domestic or
Toreion afairs do not ranstitute dire distress yuder this Cnde, :

(28 The flug mnst never he Tastoned, displayed. uced. or stored in such g
manner se will permit it to he easily tarn, <niled, or damased in any way.

(29 It iz fllecal to earry the flag of any nation, encazed in warfiare asajnst

the Tnifed States, during any parade, process<inn qar ceremony at any time, in
this eonmntey,

(3 When u<ad on 2 spedalier’s platform., the flag. if Qisplnyed flat, must he
dispiavi«d above and hehing the sponker.

(21) The UK, Fiae must be staffed to the rieht of the speaker if he i an g
platform (rai<ed surface above the level of the aundience) : otherwise the U.S.
Flaz is <tafed to the richt (front) of the mniience,

(229 The flae mnst never be used as a2 desk or table covering, nor have any
ohject placed npon it.

(33) When the flag is hune flat azninst a wall, whether hnng horizontally or
verrieally, the flng's blue field is 1o the flaw's own tight, or tn the ohserver's loft
as he fares the flae.

£34) When the flae j« displared above an hanor roll it should he hung flat nr
siepended so it's folds fall free, The flpe <hould not be drapnd, festoomed nor
allnwed to toueh the honor rnll,
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(83) Whe: Jdisplayed in a selivnl classroun the flag must be Lung flat
amain<t the wall behind the ttelier’s station or, it stafléd and on the =ame
lfevel with students, the fug wust be 10 the student's right as they face the
front of the rogu, ) :

(361 The tlag of the United States of America, when it is displayed with
another flayg azainst a wall from crussed stalix, must be on the rizht, the flag's
ow Fighe, and its stail must be in Lront of Lie staff of the uther flag,

371 The dlag of the United Ntates ¢f Americn must be at the center and at
Ahe Lighest point of the SrouDd when w numder of fuws of Stutes or tocualities or
Dennants of socjicties ape greuped and displayed from staffs,

tosr The Hag inust nat he Ut aa n covering for g ceiling,

v The fiag e foem o distinetive feature of (he cereony of unveiling a
statlle or monument, but it wnsg never be onsed as the covering for the siotue
U liohmuaent,

i Thongh it s always prcferble (o 1y au ups-to-date fag, it is not ilieeal
o L amn older versivi of 1he Haw, having fess siyrs. provided the ilag is still
i wedd condition,

D Antennn Uz pay Le properly displayed on miotor vehicles, However,
stweli tlass mnst be rented with thet sy care aid respect slown to fufl-<jze
Uniied States ilaues, Soiled or torn flags of (hix nature shwould be cleaned or
destroyed i€ heyam] repuir,

32 United States o patelies may be woren, but unt in auy poesition on fhe
clithing whiclh woukd idicate colitelngt Tor the tlayg, or 1he country it rep-
Fesels, suceh as on the ktives or (3 Seult of olie’™S pont s,

G5 Flag buttons or (e Pins wmay v wopn,, it they propecly depict the United
Ntates g gy approved by the Federal Laverneient,

CEDY The Use of ormnments on fhie o< shontd be Thniied to the spear, hall,
eazie, qeorn or lance, The pasle and ginbe condingtion should not be used
o fasstadts by civilinns and civilian oroanizitions as it is generally reserved
For toe Pros Tential tlae ; ] colors, ' )

10 CTo determine the <ive of 1 o Lo in relation to the flagpale fisure 25
pereest of the hejglis of the Dole from the ground a< the correct length for
i Hoyu,

Conversely, the flagpole from cround-level io the top of the staff should be at
least 2 ar 1 fhines the lenath of the tlag,

160 When our flay i< Jowered and folied i1 will be folded intn a trianeular
shape to o symbolize bats which were wornn by soldiers of the American
"Revalution,

SEC. B MALF-STAI'FING THE FLAG

€1} On laud, the Hag is lown on a staff while on sea it is flown on 1 mast,
Therefore we say the fhar is hadf-staffed on land tand-it is at half-mast aboard
ship.

(2 When placing the lae at half-<taff, it shonld be hoisted to the peak for
anoinstant and then lowered to the lmif-stafl position. Before the flag is
losweerod for the day it =hould be raixed brivtly to the peal.

(31 The peak is the hizhe<t point 1o whicel the flag ean be raised, The top
of 1 ball, or the end of a spike topping o flagsinff is therefore not the peak of
the staf),

(41 The correct position of the flag ot half-staff is not necessarily half wag-
down the staff. It shoulil he itk suitable height dowa from the top, depeinling
o the size of the fing and the height of the bole, to indieate that it is
half-<taffed, ‘

31 01 Memoriat Day, peen without a Drosidential Proclamation, the flag
is dizplayed ar half-staim from sunrise until noon and at “nll-staff from noon
mtl! sunset. The Pre<ident can specifieally proclaim that it he Lalf-staffed from
sunri<e to sunset, however,

61 The flar Is not half-taffed it Veferans Day, becanse this nceasion,
orizinally known as Armistice Dy, was ¢ day of celebration, nnt of mourning.

{7 Tt is proper to salute and tn Pledae Alleginnee to the half-staffed nag.

tAr Prexidential Proelamation Na, Rt isancd \ardh 1. 1934 nna amending,
Proclamation 3948 jesned Dhcember 12, 1969 Drescrihe cortain rutes for the
duraiion of display of the nited States flag, at half-stafr hy Federal -An-
tharities ou Federal huildines, Lromuls, ete. upen the death of g President nnd
coertain desiznated other Fodernd Officials. These Proclamations have hoen sup.
plemented by Orders jwned by Presidents at the deaths of other leading citirons,
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167 vovered by the proclubntions, as o mark.of Oficial tribute to 1heir service
tu the country.,

Wiien the duraiion of displuy of the ila
Praociuin nodeRd oroin 3ias, the dag will o
duenii until the tinee of dnterment, . -
vy the Prestdent of the United States, eitber direetly througl (roclamation
or eXsntive ordert. or indireetiy throngh autematic operadion of Preclamation
B ep JUMS, has thie suthority 1o corder the o o be fown at Lalf->al ou
Feleral Govermment buildings, grounds amd faciities and naval vessels,
cse Proclunations and tisders Go onop apply as 2 matter of aw, 10 the

coet the tas ar Iladfestafl by ivate individuals, Stute Otlicialy, or
N fregquentiy used as o cuide by thewn,

e odectsion ge to dyvine the ooai Ladi-staff o any other buildingz (other
n Federal Lulidingsy rests with the person whoe owns or is responsible for
sprepeerty o which thic Lodlspinred,

it When anndd ooor Jaatmunt is town en the same facyele with the
ther of the Unitod Sintes aud the VLN, Flaoe is half-staffed, the other lar
st slsa be Fawered o position beneath the U85 e

¢ at half-staff ix not speeified in
Lalf staffed frem the time of

A

RUC, U SALUTING

$10 When satuzine the tlaw, persons in uniform will rendeér the military
~rlte ciibrertips of (he risht buand o this capo. Menr nocivilian dress will
place the richt i sover the Leart cholding bar if one is worn, ar ihe left
<iremiblert. Wournhen ip ecivilinn dress wiil =alute by placing the riclr band over
Line Lot These rules also apply to children.,

120 Wihoen the tag ix displayed during the playing of ‘the National Anthem,
@l persons presest sboubl stind and face the ag. Thoese in tiiforiy will render
The mwilitary salute—ietainine that posithen untdd the lasr pote i played.

Wemen aud uneovered men lgee their right ands over their Learts. Men
wizh hut< will remove them ami hold them at iheir ™ <houlder—their rizht
i< heing over their henres,

e <iue mle< aply to ehilidren,

2 When the Nationn! Aunthetn is played and the flag is not displayed. all
persons present will stand and face the musie. Those in uniferm will render
the cailitary =alute. They will =~alute at rthe sound of the first note and
Lotd the salute unril the lest note is played,

All arhers stound stand at atzention, men removing their hats.

(11 Do uut dip the Flag of the United Stafes fa auy [wrsen ar thing,
Revimental colors, state, organization or institutional flugs will reuder tlat
honor” ‘

However, « T.8. Nai, ship, upon receiving a salute by the dipping of the
flag froo a vessel registered by a national which is formally reeognized by
the U.S. must return the compliment dip for dip. .

(31 When the flag nasses by in a parade. the senr rules apply a2 when the
flas ix being hoisted ur lowered. All persons xhoula stal and salute. .

Uniformed persous will render the militury salnte—holdinge it untit the flag
has passed their position. Woaen and uncovered men will piace their rizhr
hands over their heurt: Men wearing hats should remove thetn and hold them
at the left shoulder—ihe right hand being over the heart. .

Technicully. a person <hould rise amd =alute eac-. of the many United States
Flaws earried in a parade. but it is acceptallde o salnte the lead flag in each
unit of the parade and stand at attention as the other U.8. TFlags within a
unir pa=s by. .

(6) The follawing is designated as the Tledze of Allegianes to the flag:
“T pledee allemianee tn the flag of the United States of Awmerien and tao the
Repaublie for which it stands, ene Nution under God, indivisible, with liberty
and iustice tor all.”

Sieh pledze shiomld he rendered by standing with the right hand over the
heart. TIowever, eivilinns will always show full respect to the nag when the
plades je given by merely standing at attention. mnen removing the headdross.
PPor<ans< in uniforni shall render the military <nlute. R :

(7Y Tt iz praper for one to veice the Pledas of Allegiance whilas at the
rizhr hand =alute. .

SEC. D. CARRYING THE FLAG

¢ty TWhen carrving 4 staffed flag it i< proper to hold the <tafl with nne or
heth: hands in front of the center of the bady. the base of the staff resting
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agiinst the body and the staff sloping upward, and forward at an ancle of
about 30 degrees from the bhody.

{2y The fing bearer should only hold the flag against the staf when lowering
the stafl through a doorway, Otherwise, the Hag ~hould hang free.

(31 When the flav is being carried into rvom and Dlaced in its stazd, every-
ohe should stand, facing the platforn. Tie color bearer, followed bty escort,
marches to the front and faces the audience. Bscort takes poxities on either
~ide of the fng bearer. With proper salute the audienes pledres Atleriance
to the flag, The National Authein way be suns The flag bearer then Places
tag in fis stamds As bearer and escort start to leave, the audicnve is sented,

1 When tbe taes is carried at the side of the body, the s<tal ix held
vertically in the right hand., gripped between thumb and forefinzer, back of
itnd to the right, arm extended dowinvard, the staff resting azainst the
outer side of the shoulder, biaxe of stafl wbout midway between the hip and
knee.

(91 No religious, orsanizational or sectional emblem will proceed the Tnited
States tiag in a procession.

{61 The United Suites flag will not be earried buck over the shon’der of a
hearer. :

SEC, E, THE FLAG AND TIIE DEAD

(I The TS0 flag way be displayed or tflown after it has been used ason
casket cover. The UN Fhue belones (o all the people, Placing the tflas upon the
ciasket of one who defvnded it is it gesture of gratitude by the peopde in honor
of the deeensed. After the fag Las been used to honor the dead it ~hould be
displayed ur lowi as the etblem of all Americans.

(2 When the flag is uxed to cover a casket, it shonld bo =0 Placed that the
unien ix at the head and over the left shoulder, The flng <hould net be
luwered into the grave or allowed to toueh the cround.

(31 The Hax is reversed on the casket. with the blue field {union! to the
ob~erver's rizht, instead of the left. to indicate mouriineg,

iy The regulation size of the tiag upon the easket of a deceased veteran is
geven feet long by 41, feet wide, with hemimed heading, Such 2 Haz will Le
made available, witheut cost, by eitlier the locul puestmaster or Veterans Ad-
miniztration facility.

{31 It ix not proper to place a pall, wreatl, flowers, lodge embleru or other
object on the flag of the United Statex covering the eaxket. ’

(6) Flags on staffs. which are placed on graves on speeifie occasions <hould
be removed the following day, i.e.. Memorial Day.

SEC. F, COXCLUSION

(1) Never destray a U.8, Flag in public ceremony. When the Flaz is so
buadly torn. soiled or faded that it is no longer a fitting emblem for dixplav the
Flag shoulil be destroyved in private, preferably by barning and withonr cere-
mony. A torn Flag may be mended. ur if soited it may be washed or dre eleaned.

Ilaug it for deyiug in 0 manner as not to sugwest carelessne«s or disrespect,

(2) Any rule or enstom pertainings to the display of the flag of the United
States of America. ser forth herein, may he altered, modified, or repwealed. or
additional riles with respeet thereta may be preserilied. by the Commander-in-
Chief of the Army and Navy of the United Stater, whenever hie deems it to
be appropriate or desirable: and any sueh alteration or additional ruie shall
be set furth in a proclamation. ‘

[The followine re<olutions were adopted at the 74th national eonvention of the Teterans
2( l‘n(;---i:u Wiars of The United States held in New Urleans, La., Angust 17 throush
24, 1973.1

ResorvTtron No. 110.—REsekcT For OUR Frac

Whereas there ix an alarming tendencey for our citizens to fail to sliow
pbroper respect for the Flag of the United States during parades and other
patriotic observances ; and

Whercas many homes and commercial estall;<hments fail to displar the Flag
on Memorial Dy, Fourth of July, Veterans Day and other patriotie day<: now -
Therefore he iz - .

Resolved by the Y5th Natienal Conventinn 0f the Yeteronz of Farcion Wars of
the United States, That we eall upon all citizens to render propoer respect to
the Flag of the United States on all oceasions, and that by precepr and example

Y TSI T
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V.EGY, members and the Ladiex
ltines the Flag of the Unitvd xt
Droper tribite to the Flag at ali tiy

Auxiliary lead the way by dizplaying ac our
Ates on all parrietic dars, aud thaut wWe puy
s,

Resorvrion

No. 113.—DResprer FOL NATIoNAL ANTI Ry

{ AT I'UsLIC GATHERINGS
Witereas <ince (he adoption of the Star Spansled Banner ax cur national an-
them, it hay becume traditionul ¢r sing. and, or play it at the opening of all
Spurting events ang Other large pubie affairs: arng

Whereas in recent yeurs there Lave been lany instances of dixresnog
our flag and natiogg] anthem by a smajl minarizy of gur cirizens, Because of thix
some high officinis ip the sporting world have propuged that the Practice of
playing the natio ¢f major SDOILS events be dizcon-

T’“”Wmm-yvyngywnw,. .

t showp

Ll anthem ug the heginning
tinued. CXeenton very special Geeasions; and
" Whereax, we helieve that the vast mwijority of eur citizens 1ot anlr favor the
pluying of sur natieual uantlen, at these events Lut al«o are prouag o demonstrage
their love ang espect of counrry Ly standing ar attention, uneovered untit the
*last notes or the Nrar Npangled Buanner nhave did asvay: Nus, therefnre, he it
Yesolved by the YIh Natieaa; Convention CF the Vetrrgne of Forcion Wars nf
the United Ntates, That we Vizarousty OpDose this abject surrender of cur pa.
fional traditione tu this smaly disrespectful rority of our citizens; ang be it
further
Resalved, Thar a respectfnl renditinn of ¢
our nation's SPOTHNg events ang ather 1
mosphere of patriotis
inatiendance,

R

¥

B sl S,

Ur narional anthem be presented at
arge publie futherings tn foster an at-
nand provide g source of inspiration to all loyal citizens

ESOLUTTON No. 116.—FLy THE FLAG OF THE Usitep STATES Diay AND NIGHT aT
VA Hospitass

Whereaxs, it is only appropriate that all Americans demonser,
apprecigtion angd “uncern for onr Veterans, who in the perf
duties while serviug their ceuntry, have ang are suffe
Hgonies; g

Whercas, oy respect, appreciation and eny
and <ymbolized by the Permanenyt displaxr ang
all Veterans Hosvjtnls throughia

Whereas, the *pot Hehting o
many dark and lonely hours o

ate their respect,
ormance of their
ring untold Diain ang

Iern ean hest he acknowledged
Lzhting of the Aleriean Flag at
t the Nation: ang
I Old Glore could serve to inspire ang
Sterienced by our veterans, Perh
out into the darkpess of the nizht and see 0O Glory
fo them. it could nley SerVe s a perpetugl reminde
for them : Now, theretore he it

Resolved by the itk National Convention v
the 'nited Ntates, That the D
Direcior of the Veterans
tiie nocturnnl dixpl
Inminated witl

illumina ;.
AP a8 ther Mok
lit up as g special tribute
T of our concern and lgye

T the Teterans 7
resident of t)e United Statos
Administration be nrzed to consider andg eneconrnge
ay of the 1lagc of OUr Country at all Veterans Hospitale, i]-
O guiding light of {lope for Peace and Unity from dusk {o dawn,

Mr. Charlez E, Mattingly, deputy legisiative director of The
will be onr next witness. He wil] he accempanied

American Legion. _
by Mr. Charles I, Masters, assistant Americanism director,
among this aroup ?

f Fareign Wars af
amd the National

Mr. O'Conuor. are You alzn
Mr. O'Coxxon, Yes, T am.

Senator Irrska. That 12 fine.
You have filed with the s

theamniittee 5 co

py of vour statement.
Suppose vau read that statement and then we i)l include in the

record following Your statement tle eapies of the rezolutions which
&re attached to vour statement, We wil] print those in fyl].
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TESTIMONY OF DANIEL 7. O'CONNOR. CHAIRMAN., NATIONAL
AMERICANISM COMMISSION. THE AMERICAN LECION. ACCOM-
PANIED BY CHARLES E. MATTINGLY. DEPUTY LEGISLATIVE
DIRECTOR. THE AMERICAN LEGION, AXD CHARLES E. MASTERS,
ASSISTANT AMERICANISH DIRECTOR, THE AMERICAN LEGION

Mr. O'Coxxor. The Ameriean Legion and the American Legion
Anxiliary appreciate the opportunity of appearing befo_ro_ vour sub-
committee to express their views on the need for revision of our
Federal flae code ( Public Law S to oifer sugeested amendnments,
and to recommend the establishment of a nutional flag commission,
For the past 11 vears, T have served as chairman of The Ameriean
Fegion’s Nationul Amerieanizsm Commizsion which has. as a part
of its total program activitles. the responsibiiity for The Ameriean
Legion™s patriotie prograins. one of which is flug education, We
condurt flag education programs in our schools through our 16.00)
local Posts of The American Legion anu provide various publica-
tions dealing with flag etiquette to the general publie, as well as to
the nearly 4 million members of The Ameriean Legion and Ameri-
can Lerion Auxiliary, T have in my haed. Mr. Chairman. The
Ameriean Legion publication on “Let Us Be Right on American
Flag Etiquetre.” We would appreciate yvou making it a part of the
record. Mr. Chairman. : '

Senator Iinrska. We wonld like to hav
onr files, Pertinent parts of it will be
to the selection of our stafl with your

Mr. O'Coxxor. Thank vou.

[The above-referred-to publication mav
the Subcomnittee on Fedeya) Chacters, Holidavs and Celebrations.]

Mr. O'Coxyxor. For severul vears we have been besieged with
letters and telephone calls at our National Headqguarters by indi-
viduals, churches. sehools, private orranizations. and  businesses
asking advice on matters relating to proper display and use of the
flag. These inquiries have come about because of the vagneness of
some cections of the flag cade wud misinterpretation on the. purt of
the publie.

The American Legion has conducted extensive
effort to obtain suitable mformation to modernize and make mare
concise the existing ilig code. as well as to provide additions for.
situations not covered by present law.

The 1971 and 1972 National Conventions of The American Legaion
and American Legion Auxiiiary have incorpoiated the results of
thiz rescarch into form of resohutions which were unanimously
adopted. A copy of the mMost recent of these resolutions acopted ut
our National Convention in Chicago. 1linois, August 20-24 1970,
which proposes specific amendments to the g codé and urses the
establishment of g national flag commission, is attachoed- to nmy

e it for onr record. or for
printed in the record subject
assistance.

be found in the files of

research in an

statement,




It is somewhat of a puradox as we approach the bicentennial
celebration of tiwe Tounding of our Nation that our eitizens {ind
themselves in a state of con fusion regarding the use and display of
the honored syvimbol of our Nution.

Anotiier factor that has contribnted substantially to the confusion
of our citizens ovor proper display and usace of the flag in the
fact that the varieus Stages have their own flue laws with varving
provisionz, some of which have been found to he mwonstitutim‘ml.
I our tlae is trily to he a national flagr. then regulations concerning
it= usage and penaities for ite deseeration shenld o establizhed by
onr Foderal Government, A modernized and concise Federy] flaer
code should serve ax a model for Individaal State laws. thns pro-
viding untformiry and minimizing Conrroversy, .

The membership of The Ameriean Legion, all of whom are war-
time veterans, have come to know the real meaning of the svimhol
of omr country and have expressed keen d=appointment that tle
flagr code has not heen updared. We are at g point in the history of
our conntry when we need to ke every step possible to rekindle
patriotism and reestablish g sense of national unity among our
citizenry. We helieve that updating the e eode. which in irs
present form has contributed to controversy and dilution of patriat-
ixm. ean be helpful in achieving these vouls. For these reazons. My,
Chairman. The American Legion hopes that Your subcommittee will
favorably recommend ST Res. 91 to the fall committoe to permit
the amendments called for therein to be approved and mplemented
at the carliest possible date, \s you know. we must move forwand
with this project immediately if we are to have time to acquaint

the public with an updated tlag ende prior to the bicentennial in
1076,

The establishment of g natienal flag
strong support of The Amorican Legion. Such a commission wonld
provide a permanent forum for the military, patiiotic organizations
and private eitizens to present their views and recommendations for

additional improvements in the flag code as the need for such js
demonstrated i the future,

Mr. Chairmann. speaking for The Ameriean T
cann Legion Auxiliary, I
of S.T. Res. 910 In view
bicentennia., I wonld
expeditions manner.,

Thank vou for this opportunity
views on this Important subject.

[ The above-referred-to attachments follow 1]

comniission also has the

egion and the Ameri-
urge the snbeommittee's favarable action
of the short time available prior to the
e this legislation be handled in the most

to present The American Legion's

THE Axerreay Leciox

adth National Canvention, Lelg at Chicago, iy, August ooy 1072

Resclition No, 87

Comnitice: Ameriennism

Title: Revision of Public Law §20-77 (Flag Cade)
Wherpas, The United Stages Conmress has

amendments thereto, for t]e DUrpose of codifie

appreved Prblie Taw son,
toms pertaining o display of the Flag

Aien of existin
of the United Stutes uf

and
« rules and e
America s ang
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Whereas, The elarity of said ubiie Law 500 wnd its amendments is left 1o
the multitude of interpretations wihicl, this resciution Lopefully will correct;
Newv, therefore, Le it

Nesolved by The Querean Logioo in Nationa! Convention asseimbled in Chi-
ciazo, THinols, Angust Y8240 10T that Se a2 of Publie Lasw son,
which reads as folliws;

"It s the uuiver=al custom to display the dax only from sunrise to stunset on
buihdings and on sationary Huostafis fo 1the open However, i 1y by
displayed b night upeon special occisions Whel it i~ desired 1o prrod:  jattriotic
effeer”

T sitnended e rend s follows

o s the universal enstom to display the fas LY ITonin SUNTIse T0 slihisel on
Lnitidings and on ~atomry flagstats in 1he o However, the g may be

displayed 24 botirs per o

AL properiy illuminated during the Lours of darktees

tiad bee it turther

flesolrod, “That Seetion 20ey which reads s follows:

TThe the shondd 1eet be displuyed on days when the wegther is inciemens.”
be stmended to reaed as Follows

The fag shonld net displiged on days when the weatler is niede
Wher o alb-weather slag is displayed :
aned, be it turther

Foosofresd. That Seetion 20d) which reads ax Tollews

“The thie <hould be displayed on all day= when tie weather permiis espeeially
on New Year's Day, Janvary 13 Inoumrition Day, danwury 200 Linesly's Birrh-
day, Feloruary 12: Washington's Hirthday, the thind Menday in Febeuary
Faster Sunday ivariabler ; Motler's by, seeond Sanday in May : Arnled Serv-
fees Dy, third Sawurday in Mav: Mesaorind Day rhadf-stafl untit noeon, the
Iast Monelay i May : Flag Day, June 14: Nudeperniuce Day, Jaly 41 Labar Iy,
fivst Menday in September: Citiz A=hin Day, September 17: Colutnlbags ay, the
secotd . Moenday in October: Veteran< 1% the fourth Manday in Getober:
Thankseiving Dav, fourth Tloirs ar in Novewber: Christmis Day., Decemnber
250 such other days as may be proclaimed by the President of the Unired States,
the hirthdays of States tdates of admission) and on State holidays"
he nrended 1o read s foliows :

The tlag shouhd be displiyed en al days, especially oy New Year's Day. Jan-
uary 1: Inaucurtion Day, Juannary 202 Lineohr's Birthulay, February 12 Wash-
ington’s Birthday. the rhird Mowlday in Februnry: Easter Sunday evariables :
Mother's Day, second Sumlay in May: Armed Forees Dax. third Rarurday in
May 1 Memorial Dax ihalf-stafl until Nootit, on the last Monday in May: Flazx
Day, June 14: Iindependenee Ty, Jaly 4: Labor Day. first Mondayx in Reptem-
bher: Citizenship Day, Neptember 171 Columbus Dav, the second Monday in
October: Veterans Day, the fourth Mendar in Octobor: Thankszivine Dar,
Tourth Thursday in November: Chrictinas Day. December 25 sueh other dars
s may be proctaimed by the Pro-~iient of the United Siates: the birthdarys of
Rrates ddates of admssiond : and o, State holidays,
aud, e it furrher

Bewlred. Thar Reerion 20e¢) which readec as follraws:

“The flag <hould be displayed Yo weather perinitting en or near the main
administrarion nilding of every public instirution.”
e amended to read as follows -

The thne chondd be display daily on or near the n
of every publie institution,
and. be it further

Pesolved That Seetion 80hy which reads as folleae:

“The flae <honld-not be draped over te haed, ton, <ides, ar back of a veliele
or ool o railrond reain ar a boat, When 1he fHax s displarved on o omeroer enr, the
staff slall be fived firmdy to the ¢has<is op clampead 1o the radintor i’
he amended 10 Tead as follows

The thie <honld not Le drapml over the hoend, inn, <ides, or baek of 2 velicle

or of a railrond-rrain or g boat, When the fing i= di~xplaved on a motor car, the
=taff <hail be fived firmiy to th

e Cchassis or climped 1o the right fender,
and. be it farther
Prsalved Thar Secrion 307 wlich reads as follows:
"When flags of Rtates, civie<. or hoealitioe, or rennants of zacioties are firwn
on ihe same halvard with (he oz of the United Srates, the hrer <tom'd alwrys

delt, exeept

1ain administration Imilding
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be at the peak. When the Gags are fown frum adjucent stafls, the fag of the ”
United Stutes should be Boisied 1rst and lowered lust No such tlag of penhant
ity be placed abwve the fag of the United Srates or to the right of 1he dag of
the United States”

be amended tu read as follows: .

When Haws of States, cities, or lecalities, or pennants of societies are fluwn
on the sane halyard with the tiag of the United States, the latter <hould always
be at the peak. When the fass a1e down from adiocent staffs, the il of The
United Stutes siouh] be hoisted fiest and lowered last. No suci ting or pennant
may be placed above the fag of the United States or to the right of the tlag of
the United States, its own righi.
and, be it further

Jovsaoived, That Seetion 3tk which remls as foilluws:

“When used on g spenker’s plaiform. the fag if dispiaved faz. ~hould be
di~piayed above aml bebind the speaker. When dispiaved tfrom a stail in a
chitrel or public auditorinm. i€ it i< displayed in the chanceel of a chiureln or on
the speaker's phitforna in a publie auditoriun, the fine ~iould oceupy the poxition
of honor and be placed af the Clersyin’s or speakers right 2~ he Jaces the
congsrezation or audiete. Any other ting sa displayed in the ehaneel or on the
plattorie shanhd e pliced nt the elergyman’s or speaker’s left as Lie faces the
ennereration or audience, Dt when the flac is displayed from a staff in a
chureh or putlic anditoriuim el<ewhere than in the chancel or on the platform
it <hall e placed in the peesition of honor at the right of the congrecntion or
audience as they fisee fhe chaneel o platforn. Ay other ilag sa displayedd
shonld be plnced on the el of the congregation or audience as they fiuee the
chaneel or vlatform.”
be amenled to read as follows:

When u~ed on a speaker's platforn, the flax, if dispiayed flat. shonld be dis-
played above and beiind the spealer. When dizplayed from a stafl in a chureh
or public anditorinm. the tag of the United Stafes af American shonlkd hoeld
the po<itien of snperior prominence. in advanee of the audience, and in the
position of honer at the clergyman’s or speaker's richt as he Tiees the andience,
Any other g so displayed should be placed on the teft of the clerzyman or
spestker or to the rizlit of the audienee,
al. be it Marther

Pesedved, That Section 30i which reads ax follaws:

GV e the (1o i< Leinz displaved otherwize than being flown from a ~taff. it
shonld be displayed fiar, whether indoors or wif, or so suspendel that = Iolds
il a< free as thoush the flag were staffed.”
be nmended to remd as follows:

When displavedd either horizentally or vertieally aszainst a wall. rhe union
shonld e upperinost aid to the flae's own right 0 thar i= to the abverver’s left,
When di-plaved in g window, the thie <honld he displayed in the ~ame way -’
witit the mmion or bine field to the 16ft of the observer in the street.
and. be it further

froexnlred, That Section 3o wlidel reads as Tollvs:

wPhe fae. when flown af half-<tafl. <leald be first hoisted to the peak for an
fustsarr sl 1len howersd fo the half-staff positicn, The flag <honid be awain
rai~e-1 to the peak before it is lowered for the dax. T half-staff” i< meant low-
wrine the e to ene-hndl the distanee hotween the fop and hattom of the ~<taff,
Crope <trenners may be athived to spearhend< o tagsiaffs in a tuirade only la
order of the Pre<ident of 1he TTnited States”

b prereded 1o read a< follinves: |

The e, when flown st half-<tadf. <hanld be first Loisted to the peak for an
in<tant and then Paversd e the halfestaff position. The flag <honld be again
raiced to the peak before it i< lowered Tor,the dpy. By @half-seaff”™ i is mennt
Towerine the flie ta oane-half the distanee berwesn the top and hottom of the
<teff. On Memerini st the tiag shonld be displaved at haif-<taff aniil noon
anle. then raised to the ton of 1he <taff. By arder of the President of the United
Qatee, the National flac slLall be fown at half-staff npan the death of nrincinal
fenres of the United States Govermment and the Gavernor of a State. Territors
or possessien, A< a mark of respect to their memarv, T the event of the death
of otler officials ar fareion diznitaries, the fiag i< ta he displave! at half-staff
aeenrding to Tresidential instrietions nv arder<, o “in acenrdanse with recoc-
nized envtome ar nractices not ineonsistont with law.” The Governor of a ctare
mayv proclaim the National flng to he fiewen at half-<rafl npon the drath of prosent
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offivials aud former offichils of State Government, The flag shall be flown at
Lalf-staff: Thirty days from the day of death of the President or a former
President: ten days from the day of death of ihe Viee President. the Ohief
Justite or a retired Chief Justice of the United States, or the Speaker of the
IHouse of Representatives: from the day of demth until interment of an Asvo-
cinte Justive of the Ruprems Court, @ meinber of the eabinet. a former Viee
President, thie Secretary of the Army. the Navy, or the Air Foree, or the Gove
ertor of o State, Territory, ar possession and on the day of death and the fol-
lowing day for o TS0 Senator, UR Representative, or the Resident Comnis-
~joner of Puerto Ricen,

and, be it further

Pesalved. Ihut Rection 3¢o) be added to rend ax follows:

When the tlag is suspended across g corridor or lohby in a buildine with
anly one wmain entrinee, it should be snspemded vertieatly with the union of the
fiag tothe oheerver's left qpon entering, IT the nildiug has more tian one main
entranee, the e shiiouhd he suspentied vertieally vear the center of the corridor
or lubby with the union to the North, when entrances are to the East and West
or Lo the Fast when entrances arve ta the North and Seanth: if there are en-
tranees in more than two directions, the uuien should be 1o the Bast
and. be it further

Resolred, That Rection $4a) which reads az follows:

“The flar <houid never be displayed with the union dows save 'ax a ~jgnal of
dire distres<’™ .
he amended ta read as follows:

The flag should never be displayerll with the union down, except as a signal of
tlire distres<, that is. only in jnstanees of extreme danger to life or properiy,
aidd, be it further

Resolred, That Section 4047 which rends as follows:

“The flag should never he used ax drapery of any sort what<oever, never

fostooned. drawn back, nor np. in folls, but abways allowed to all free. Bunt-

inc of blue, white antd red. always arrnngetd with the blue above, the whirte in
the middle. and the rod below, <hionld e used for coviring a speaker’s desk,
draping the front of a platform, and for Jdecoration in gencral”™
be mmended to remd as follows

The flae shontd never be vsed as wearing apparel, bedding, drapery. ete. Tt
shonld never be fostonned, drawn back, nor np, in folds, it always aflowed to
fall free, Buating of blue, white and red, always arranced witle the bine above,
the white in the middle and the red Delow, chould be nsed for covering a
speaker’s desk, draping the front of a platferm, mul for decoration in zeneral,
amd, e it further

Resolved That Seetion 4 (e) which reads as follows:

SThe flng <hionld never he fastened. displayed, v<ed or stored in <uclt 2 manyer
as witl permit it in le easily torn, soiled, or damaced in any way”™
L amended ta read as follows:

The fling ~hunld vever be fastened, displayed, nsed, or <tored in sueh 2 manner
as ta perinit it te he easily tarn, <oiled. or damaged in any way.
and, he it furrher .

Resalred, That Seetion 471) which rends a< follows

“The flae <honld uever be nxed for advertising parpose< in any manaer what-
snover, Tt <hauld not e embroidered on <uceh artielos as enshions or handker-
chiefs ana the Tike, printed or otherwise impress<eid on paper napkins or hoxes
ar anvihing that i< destoned for temporary nse mud diseard @ or used as any por-
tion of a costume or athlerie aniform. Advertising <izns <hemld not be Tfastened
to a <iaff or ialvard from which the fine i< flown”
he amended to read as fotlws:

T™he fing <hiomld never he uzed for advertising purpo<es in any manner what-
saever, 7t <honld not be embroidered on <uch articles as cushions or handker-
chioefx and the like. prinfed or otherwize impres<ed on paper nankins or haves
ar anvihing that is de~xicpned for tomporary nxe and diseard. Advortising. cigns
shnutd neot bhe fastensd to a s<taff or halyard fram swhiech the flag ix flown.
and, be it furthar .

Rexolred, That Seetion 4¢§) he referred to hereafter as Seetion 4 (k) and that
Seetion 4 (1} will now read as fallows

The flag <honid never he used as a eazfume ar athletie nniform ar anv por-
tinon thereos. ITowever, a flaz patel mav he affixed to the upifern: of military




porsonnel, firemen, policemen, and members of patriod crounizaticns. The flag
Tepresents i lving ¢ oaniry and is iiseif considered living thing. thercfore.
the Lapel Flag Pin being a replica stall be worn o the left llpel pear the hedrt.
and, be it furtler

e soiicd, That Seciion 5 which reads as follows :

“That during the cervizony of hoisting or lowering I!-v flag or when the flac
is puis~itr inoa parvade er inoa teview, all perseus present should fiuce the tiagz,
st ot attention, swd swdute. Those present it vweiform =housld render The
sndlitary sainte. WV L Lol in uniform. men showld remove the hesddress with
the richi ind bl it at the left s~heubider. the Band beiug over the Leart.
\lvn \\ frnent dorts shouid salute i the same anier. ap attention. Womnen
shembd stlute by placine the right bawd over the beart, The salute 1o the tlag
in tie 1;;..\1:.__ column ~tonuld be rendered at the pootment the thig passes”

Do iteenadend 1o pewd us 0 oW

Tlhat during the cervimony of hoisting or lowering the flag or when the flag is
pas=ing in o paride or in review, ail persons Dresent shonld Taee the Do stond
a1 stdiention sunl siinte. Those present in uniforzr sheald render the military
sititie. When pot in utiforn, men sienld remove their headdress with their
frby Jond arad Lobb it at the deft shothder, the hand heing over ihe Leart. Men
withent hat< slonihl ~alure in the sime manier, Alens sloald stond ot attention.
Wotnen <hotuld =alnte by plaecing the right hawd over the heart, The saiute to
the 1L in the moving eoluien should Ve reidered 2t the tonrent the Dng passes,
stirle Bee it furdhier
el ool Tl Seetion ¥ which reads ax follows:

“That the Pledee of Atlesianee to the Flag, ] pledee alleginnes to the Fing of
the Ubited Xttes of Americn and to the Repithlic Tor which it stands, one Nation
noder G, indivisilde, witlh liberty and fastice for il Such pledee shonid be
rendered by standing wirh the rizbt land over tie Leart. However, civilians
will slways show fuil te~pect to the Flag when the pledee is given by anerely
standing at atfention. wen removing the headdres<. Persens in neiforme <hatll
render the military ~ainre”

b smended o read as follows:

That the Pledze of Allesianee to the Fitg, =T pleday alleginnes 1o the Flag of
the Tnited States of Amerien and o tlie Repnblie Tor which it stands, one Nation
Nrder Ged. indivisible, with liberty and justice for all” be rendersd by stasding
withi the right bl over tie Leart, Men <hould remove theip headdres< aud bold
over the heart, Men withour hats should =alnte in the same manner. Persons jn
uniform <hall render the military <atute.
ancd. be it further

Resolied, That Jeetion § be amended by the addition of Rectiony Sea) and
that Seetion » as it new peads heeosme Seetion Scbi, Sectiom Stat will read as<
follines: '

The Commauder in Chief of the Armed Forees of the United States of Amerien
shall appoint a Natioual Flag Comnission for the purpose of necessary study
and revision of the 1-‘1:1:: Codle, Dublie Law 8207
and. be it farther

Resolivad, That SXeetion 9 he adided for the purpose of a penalty clanse, caid
clitise ta be known as Disrespeet (o the Flag of the United States of Ameriea,
with Seection 9 1o read a= follows:

Wioever kuowingls «o~t< contempt upos any flaz of the United SRtates of
Amerien by pnhlicdy showing disrespect contrary to Publie Law 820 «Flaa Codes
<hi!l be fined not wmere than L0000 or imprizonéd for not more than ene year,
or beath,

The termn, g of the Tnited State<” a< u<ed in this cection, shall inchude
any tar stan liel eolors, ensign, or any picture or tepeesentation of either, or .
of avy 1t oo perts of either, made of any substanee or represented on any
subistanee, of Loy size cvident!y purporting to Le either of bl flag ~tandard,
eulor<, or ensen of the United States of Ameried, or a picture or g repre<enta-
tion of either, npon whivh <hall he <hown the eddors the <iars and the stripes,
i auv nrher of «ither thereof, or rd‘ any part or parts of either, e which the
VT per<nm ~eelpg the sare without deliberation may Linlicsve the came (o
I'v;-rmo ni the B ctaewdnrds, enlors or ensign of the TUnited States of Ameriea.
aud. be it furiher

oeaTeed, That this reso.ation <Lall cupersede alt prior resalutions and be-
come the sulopted policr of The Vmeorienn Tegiin and it Natienal Amerieanism
Compis~ion as it relates ta Publie Taw 820 (Flag Codes, and with all prior
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resolutions peetaining to the Filag Code leing reseivdedd as of the dGate of adop-
tion of this resoiutiogn. .

Senator IIrrsia. The Lill to which vou refer also ealls far the
creation of a commission. as vou know.

Mr. O'Coxxer, Yes. Mr. Chairman,

Senator Hievska. What eonnnents would you have on that?

Mr. O'Coxxor. We helieve very strongly in the formation of a
flagr commizsion which conld serve as the medinm to which patriotic
and civie groups and any eitizen conld present his views. It wonld
serve, in mv jadement. as the instrument for the Conarezs of the
United States in the Years to come tn receive recommendarions and
further npdating of the 7.8, flag code. We. thevefore, strongly urge
the ereation of a flag commiszion.

Senator ITersra. Mection &(a) is the seetion to which T referred.
the Commander in Chiet of the Armed Forees of the Tnited States

shall appoint o national 1lag eonmission for the purpose of the”

necessary study and revision of this joint resolution.

A= T nnderstand it. vour position i that you want to support the
content and substance of KT, Res, 017 .

Mr. O'Coxxor. Txeept that T would like to make this comment:
Tt is npovtanr that the tae commission e established. and if the
legislative hranelt of the 1.8, Governmoent takes the lead in the
creation of a commission. the Ameriean Legion would cladly sup-
port it. and this T so state. It is nof onr position that it must he
appointed by the President, After all. wo lhave gone to the Office
of the White TTouse. For example. T artended a session O vears ago
with the President's counsel, in tlio hape that these recommendations
which have heen formulated in 8.7, Res. 01 and which in substance
were written: by the American Legion and adopted at national
conventionz would be adopted withont any penal provision by pro-
clamation. But there has been no action, We are very grateful to
voru. Mr. Chairman. and to this Senate Judicin ry. Subcommittee, for
this opportunity heeanse vou have recognized what we have been
striving ta do. Therefore, it the flag commniz<ion is a1 ereation of
the Congress of the United States. wo wonld ~ladly support it.

Senator eesra. Would vou be in favor of attaching a provision
imposing eriminal penaltics for violation of a pravision of the code?

Mr. (FCoxxor. Mr. Chaivman., that s a diffieult question 1o
answor,

Senator ITrrswa. Tt is indeed. that is why
ment on it.

+r

Mre. O'Coxxar, Lot me say this: We believe there should e some’

minor penaltics somewhere ineluded. Iowever, if 7 moeuns sacrifie-
ing the legizlation and not having it achieved by bicentennial vear
1976, T think it is a matter which might requite very intense study
Iy ecounsel. Thetefore. v : wanld not hesitate to recomnmend the
adoption of legiglation for a flag commission and the revizions of the
flag code. with a view to later on provide some type of sanction on
the minor penalties, We are not falking abont the major ones, he-
cause President Johnson already signed into law a specifie sanetion
against those who woull commit major crimes against the flae.
When T suy major erimes. T mean burning the flag, for example,

want some enlizhten-’

i




in Centeal Tk in New York City 10 effiov. vidiculirg the President
of the U'nited Siates, referring to the Commander in Chief as a
murderer coineident with the burning of the flag in derizion and
Ceconternpi. That s already enacted into law., T am talking about
such things ns the ease in Boston, Mass.. where a young man sewed
the Ameriean flae to the seat of his pants, Ile was arrested and
prosecuted, It the ULS) Sapreme Const struck down the Maszsachn-
settz leaistation Jor being what yvon verv acenrately dezeribed here
A few minnres ago as constitutionally vasue. T would rather nor risk
wadting on puttine the penaltio: T even minor in nature. to achieve
the pmendients that we all believe shondd be adopted and all of
us support here todayv, ineluding the American Legions and alsa
for e crention of the dacr conmmission.,

Senater ITeeswa, That ease to which yvou refer 3= entitled S 7h
V. Nharigf (Yo o, Tt was decided on Marel 23 of this year.

Me, O'Covxon. Yes,

Senator ITevska. And it strneks down the Maszsachusetts sratute
direeted aeainst misuse of the flag on the eround that the langmace
of the ~tatute iz “vold for vagueness under the due process clause
of the Itth amendment.” and so on.

That is how we tread into diflieult gronnd. very diflienlt ground.
And if an attempt 1z made to put a criminal sanction on the {flag
code. T am afraid we are i for deep trouble. Who iz to say? Who
is to say that if the eode provides that there shall be no globe ov
eagrle on the top of the flagpole that ilies an Ameriean flag, that
that is deseeration. or defiling. or showing disrespeet for it. and if
vou do that, ¥ou are going to be punizhed? Now. T have one of the
Lest flagpoles in Donglas County, Nob, Tt sits on a little mound in
my vard. and there is a great big eold plated eagle up on top. I
would very mueh dislike having to remove that,

Me. O°Coxyonr Mr, Chairman. T could net agree swith veu more.
Dt if von wili forgive me {or saving so. there is one hell of a
difference hetween what vou have just ecited as vour love. respect.
and honor for our national eolors and the character up in Massa-
chusetts who wore the flag on the seat of his pants.

Senator Tevska, There sure is,

M. O'Coxyor, The problem iz what kind of lansuage would be
seceptable ta the TW8 Supreme Court that is not constitutionally
vacue and wonld permit a penalty aeninst what T wonkd eonsider
i that case an offender. in contrast to the situation vou have
deseribed. where you have given honor. love. and aflcetion to our
national eolors, .

Senator Haeevswa, Welll that iz right, There is a0 difference. I3t
Yo seeo qt depends on the language uzed. You and T miaht not
think of the Supreme Conit decision and itz vesuli=. hut that i< the
Low ander which we are going to function. That is vour oath. and
that i= my oxth. And when they «av that he did net treat con-
temptuons=ly. when they say in their opinion that by challenging in
State conrts the vagueness of the “treats contemptuonsls® phrase
as applied ta hin. the appellant preserved his due proeess ¢laim * * *
for habeas corpus jurisdiction. .
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So the question was: Was the deseription of the conduet that was
proliibitive sufficiently definite for this young man to have known?
They deridmd not. That was the question.

A O'Coxyon. T krow they didi Mre. Chairrzan, but T would like
the Supreme Court—nd T am sure all of ns would—to tell ns what
the mative of that vonnz man was at the time he aflixed the national
eolors to the seat of his pants. In my jundgment. they would have
to =av that it was done ta hold our national colors up to contempt.
and that was the purpese of the Massachnsetts lemizlation.

Senator ITneska. That i= right. Then we get down to the eriminal
sanetion. however, 11 von artach a eriminal sanetion to a flax eade
like we Love now. then vou are going to have to wo to the Supreme
Comrr if there is g prosecation undex that and say there was a
vialution of the code. The man did not wear the button showing a
flagr on s Yapel: he had et Huks nuade out of it.or he pre it on his
noektie. or he put it on lis shivt, The lapel of a coat is not a sabrt,
And vou arve going to sav. we are going to fine him S5, 824, =100,
What o von thiuk the court wiil say about the right of sclf-
expression? ' .

AMr, (OCexxonr. T aheolutely ngree with the pesition you have
stated. What von have spelled out is the grave ditiiculty in drawing
the Tine. But the very fact that yvou coneede that there is a line wonld
indicate that there are sitnations which should be punished. and that
is onr position. T am saving that under these circumstances. that
wonld require more study and more researcli. and as it stands now.
we suppert the revisions in the flag code and the creation of the
Flag Commission. This othier area. T would think we would Lave to
leave for intense study. aid with coungel to the committee and our
own resonrees. we wonld do all we eould together to someday arrive
at what we hope would be constitutionally clear and not vague. At
this point. however. we ask for support for the resolution on the
basis of flag code revision and the creation of a flag co.amission.

Senator Hnvska. That is fine.’ I am sure there is no difference in
onr objectives. T am sure of that. The question is how to arrive at
them when vou start putting words on paper.

Ay, Counsel? '

My Conraxs, Inoa statement speaking abont the flag commiszion.
The Awmerican Legion favored a permanent commission as con-
trasted with Senator Tower’s approach of a remporary commission
making a veport in just 1 year. Could you give us your thoughts on
that ?

Mr. O'Coxxonr. T think we would want a permanent coramission’
beenuse after they made a report in 1 vear. then what would you do
G010, o 15 vears from now? It is tree we went withont a flag code
for 15 vears. Theu-when we established one. as von well know—far
the past quarter of a centnry—all these problems have avizen. and
that ix the reason we are asking {for a flag code revision. So if yon
put the commission in existenee for one year and it goes out because
it has adopted @ flag code. then what wonld you do? You would
have to originate another temporary commission 19 or 15 years
from now. As T understand. this i~ not going o be a paid commis-
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sion. Tt wonll he those who serve. o a voluntary basis, P\'(‘ﬂ‘r. if T

amn correct. there wonld be seimburzinent for expenses for travel

a1-d ordinary incidental expone, o
.‘-Ir. Conrys, But vou would prefer a pevmanent eomnnssion !
Ar. O'Coxyer, Yes.

AMr, Conriz<. And vou take the aprroach that rho comni=sinn
“hould be appointed by the President

Mr. O'Coxyor Noo 1 do not. T sy thar while The Ameriean
Lecion snereested that in itz vesolution. we are in favor of r"r'r'
crention of & national flae commission. whether it be by the Pr
dent or hy the Congress,

I also tesrificd that we asked the exesurive hranch of the Govern-
ment over 5 vears azo to praceed with these Tey dgionz. which conld
Lave been dote by Presidential proclamation. since they contain nn
rrirnixml sanerinns.

he point that the Senator made was that if von had erivainal
sofweTions. vou are in a dangerous arvei. You sure ave. If von have
eriminal sanetions. the President eannot repeal them. either. T wn
certain tlu- President. if he wanted to 2 nmhh. could modifv them.
hut e certainly condd not repeal the cr: suinal sanetion enaeted by
the Congress, 8o T want to wake it vuequivoeally olear that the

Amerienn Legion will support very stronely a commission for-

mulated hy the Congress of the 7 nited States.

Mr, Corpivs. Are von savine, then, that The American TLeaion
wonlid alzo =upport the ﬂ)pl'mch taken by Senator Tower for the
ereation of @ commission?

Me, O Coxyor. Yes, We would suppart whichever the Judiciary
SRubeawmirtee in its hest interests felt was hest far the Tnired
States, We want the flage commizgion ereated, and we would like to
see it crented throngh legizlation. whether it he Senator Tower's
TEIMPOrAry eonmission or a permanent commission. What we are
tr\ ing to do s to meve on this lewizlation. Oar preference 1< to have

he flae commission i existenee to eonsider in the days to come any

--h.mn::w.

AN ("mrT\‘i As part of an ﬂtt.ul 110
delineate all of the proposed revisions mm
in .1, ]w Nl

M Coxxon Yes

Mo (nlll\~ 1 think Mr. Finger in his statement pretiv much
covered those salient ]mmt~ Do vou have any vou want to highineht
vourself, ar his My, TFineer covered them in his statement

Mr, OYCoxxon Of course. Mr. Collins, these are onr own cam-
position. In fact. the langinase in this resolution 3= identieal to
what The Ameriean Legion passed. So nnless yon wish to question
me concerning any speeifie seetion. we are willing to let our awn
written recommendations stand.

Mr. Corvrys, Mr, Fineer hasieally eovered all thess points.

Mr. O'Coxxer. Yos, he did. There iz ane point that Mr. Finwer
made in answer to the Senator's guestion coneerning mavors:- The
whole idea behind Yimiting flae lowerine. privileges to the President
of the United States. We eertainly do net think that privilewe
should o down below the Governor of the State, In the case that
theyv referred to of a former mayor of New York City lowering the
flag. that was in direet contradiction to the position of the Congress

(._‘

it to vour starement. vou
L by the approach taken
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of the United States and rnst Americans in supporting our men

vverseas. That symbol ar that time was done in sympathy with

Vieoum Veterans Against the War and eaused great controversy.

We used every intluence at our commmand to prevent that ineident,

and we suceeeded. I think that is an abuse when Yoiu got Jdown to

the ollice of mayor, and we would not favor that.

Senator Hrvsra, Thank vou. all three of You, for appearing.

Have you something, M. Mattingly, to add to the testimony
aiven?

Mro AMarrixary. Senator ITruska. my chief purpose in being here
this mornine is o aeeompiny our expert witness. I would like 1o
introduce the assistant director of the division which statts My,
O Connor’s conmunission. Mr. Charles E. Masters, assistant director
of the Legion's Americani=m DLivision. _

Senator Heesua. Isee in the commission room M, Frank Specht.
wlho 15 very, very active in vour Legion and the National 1lead-
quarters, )

Frank. would you come up here, sit at the witness table, and join
Your colleagues? We know vou thousht muny years of Your having
wi abiding interest in the program of The Mnerican Legion,

You may proceed. Mr. Martingly.

Mr. Marnixery., Mr, Chairmar, T have no statenent as sucl.
Daaniel W1 O'Connor. our witness who lias Just testitied. is, as Yo
know. well known throughour the country in patriotic cireles <
well as vererans® organizations, e has been the chaitman of our
National Amiericanizm Conmission sinee the year 1962, Prigr 1o
that time, he was an active moember of that commission. wnd |
believe he has amply demonstrated Lere today his familianty and
hiz expertize in this particular field.

We do appreciate very, very mnsly the opportunity that vou gave
us today to make our recommendations known to your subcommnittee.

Senator Hevska, Have vou anything further to add ¢

Mr, Mastins, No, My, Chateman.

Senator Huesa. Very well,

The opinion in the $w./h case. which was issued on March 25,
19T 1s quite historical. beeause there are conewrring opinions. there
are dissenting opinions. and 2 review of the entire subject is made
of decizions on this subject. The text of the epinions will be printed
at a suitabie place in the record. My, Counsel, and vou will deter-
mine that cditorially.

[Tl above-referred-to opinion follows:]

Suprene Court of the United States
sullebies

SMITH, SHLarF
.
GuGreN
APPEAL FoMOCTITE UNITED STATES COURT 0F APPEALS FOR T FIRST CIRCTIT
Noo T2-1254 Argued Ne vennber 12-13, 197 U—Diecided Marel: 25, 1971
Appaclive, for Wearing a sl United Rtates g sewn to the <eat of his trous-
erscwas convieied of violutir ¢ the provising of the AMassachusetls fng thistiag
siatute that ~ubjects to eriminal Hability anvone who “pubdicly . treats cone
tempiously the g of the Tnited States |, " The Mussaebszetis Supren.e
Judicial Courr affirmed. The District Court in appellec's Labeas corpus action




54 . , ' :

Tound the “trears vonfewntuvusly © o plirase of 1the stutute unceustitutionathy
vague and overbroad, The Court of Appeals affiriced. ifeld: .

1. The callenred statutory lnnmuage, which Lad received noe purrowing state
Conrt interpresation, is veld for vagueness under the Dize UProces< Cliuse of the
Fourieenth Ametdment, since by fuiling to draw reasvnably clent lnes belween
the Rind- of non-cerewenial treatmeat of the e that are er Linal aud those
that ire not it does not provide adequate warning of Torbidden e nduer g sels .E
Torth a standard =o indetivite that police, court wuld jury arte free to redet 1o -
nething more than their own preferences for treatment of the Sas PpoG-9a, ik

=By ciutllenging in state conrts the vaguelivss of 1he “treats elilelnpinousty”
Partse ax appiied to him, appelles Preserved his ddue Drocess ol Tor jpnirposes
of Dwderal hubeax corpus jurisdiction, Picasd v, Connor, 304 1., 2700 sinee e
challenged language is void for vagueness ux applied o anpe or To anyvone
vlse. A “harnd-core” violater eomcept bus little hueaning wirh resard to the
chittienzed Linguage, beeause the phrase ot is-ue i< VAW 1t i e sense of re-
qriring o person 1o conforin his conducet o an Dprecive bur comprgchensible
~tanedard. but in the sense of not spuecifyine any ascertainabie standard of coy-
duet at all, 'p. -1

S Fven if, ax appellant contends. the statnute voadd he said tee dea? only with
cieraal” flags of the United State< 1his wonld net resalve e rentrd Yagneness .
detivieney of failing (o define ColttemmpiLols (feohment. I'po 12-10, ;.

4. That other words of tlee desecration aneld conieinpt portiod of ihe stafigre ;
didress more specitic conduer (mutilation, rampiine. and defacing o7 the fing
tdoes not assist appellant, since appellee was rried solely under the “ireiats eon-
lempruotsly” phrase, and the lignest state eourt i this eise ddld Lot copstrie
the challenged phrive as tuking color from m..re Specitic accotnpanyiug lan-
HAITS L b - 3

S Regevdless of whether te~triction by that eourt of (1. seope of the - :
challenced phiese to intentional contempt may tes helidl against opeottee, sueh an 3
inierpretation nevertheless doe< not clarify whnt condmet con~tifiges contenr :
of the flag, whether inteutionnl or inadvertent. Iy 13-14.

471 F.2d 88, affirmed.

Powrrr, J. delivered the opinion of the Court. in which Doreras, Derxyvay,
STEWART. and MarsHALL, L), joined. White. J.. tiled an opinton conenrring in
the judoment. Brackyex, 1., filed a discentineg upininn, in whicl: BUrekr. . J.,
Joined. RenxeuisT, L. filed a dissenting opinion. in which Brrerr. C. J., joined.

Supreme Court of the United States
No. 72-1254
JOSEPH S\MITH, SHERIFF oF WoRCFSTER {'aUrNTY.
APPELLANT

v,
VALARIE GoGUEN

OX APPEAL FROM THE UNITED STATES COURY OF APPEALS FOR THE FIRST « IRCTIT

{Mareh 23, 1974}

Mr. JustIice TPoweLL delivered ~ta apinion of the Ceurt.

The R[ueriff of Worcester Connty, Massacliuserts, appeals friem a judament of
the United Stntes Court of Apreals for the Firet Cirenit holdine rie contempt
provixion of the Massachnsetts Bag misise statugo unconstituiicnally vagme and
overbroad, Goguen v, Smith, 471 F. 3 88, afe, 013 F. Supp. 1681 o XMass, 1970,
broh, juris. noted, 112 TR0 635 (1973), We afiem on the vigieness ground.
We do uot reach the eorrectness of the holding below on everbreadth or ofher
First Amendment g -one As, .

I

The slender record in this ease reveals litrle more than rhat Gaomen ware
a small cloth versien of the United States flag sewn to the seat of his rronsers’

! The reeord consists snlely of the amendod BT of cxreptions Gao Flead in the Mac.
eachnsetts Supnreme JTudicial Conrt, the OpPesing beiefs haefore that eoorr, the comnplaint 3
nmder which Gozuen was praseented. and Goenen's “wderal hihea< CATPUS Larition, Ap.
perdis I-46, 42 430 We da net have o trin} Transerino althonsh Goezien’s anenmided hill
of excepiions briefly summarizes soma of the textimany zithn by witnesses for, the prosa-
ention at hix state trisi. Goaguen dbd not take thoe stand. This we do nor hava of pecord
his aceount nf what transpired at the time of his areest or of his purpose in wearing a
fiag on the seat of h!s trousers.

v
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The flag wax approxiimately four by six inches did was (disy
rear of Gozuen's blue i
ntinister, Massachnsers
thvolunivred Guoguen standing aad talking with a sroup of pe
street. The gronp APPArently wuas not engaged in any denno:
Profest as<ociated with Gozuen's apparel” No disruption of ir
the peace occurred. Wien thix otticer approelie

the ftaw the other Derson= present luuched, Seme tinge later,
oiiserved Gowuen in e e attire walking in the downtow;:
ol Leominister,

The Tollowing day e first officer SWore out o complain
under the contempr provision of the Assachiseiic Hag nais
relevant part of tLe statute then read :

"Whoever  publicly mutiltes,  tramples ugon,
tewptiuonsty the idag of the United States
er priviate projerty
hor uere tum one hundred dollges or by fmprisenment f
enle Vear, or herly, ), A

Dlespite the first six words of the statute, Gozuen was not ¢
act of physical decoration® As Permitted by the disjunetive
deseeradon amd “Intemni portion of the starute, The offic
anel omly that Goguen “did pubidicly treat contenptuousiy the g
hIHATEN

v e o Whether s

Aflter jury trinl in he Waorcestep County Superior Court, «

suiliy, The <ourt impesed a <entence nf *IX months in the Ma

Thar conrt rejected Garuen’s  vagneness argument with the

“Twilatever the uncertainties in ather Ciremmnstinees, we sep
thie ~tatute as appdied here fd., — Maxs, at —, 270 N.F.
-
Tr. of Orai
A Maxs, G
orreneg

Wovetersns® xroups, the statute re,
SArrest anud convietion ;
penalty for misyse

' publiciy mutilates, Tramptes upoan. Gefnens 0nr (re:n
of the United States op of A
or whaever Ai~plays <yel Har ar any representation  thereof upan
fizures, advertixements or desirns, or whaever CAUNES o perplits cnely
A parade ax gt recontacle for depositinz or collantings
NT wWhoever exposes ta public view, mannfactures, sellsx,
has in possession for <ale Nr 1o give away or for an
being an artiele of merchandise or n receptacle ntf m
arte2ched, throuch 3 WrIpping ar atherwise, enEraved or printed i oag
reseniation of the Uniteld Stiotes flag. or whorver yues NN represen
the creat sexl of the fommonwealth for any addvartising
Punished by a fine of not jess than ten or nionre thian one
ent for not mare than one Yeur, or hoth, Wordx,
tiched to, or dircetly or indireetly connected wirh,
In ~uch mianner that sageh flar or it reprasentition
vertise snel word, fizures, advertisemonts
tion be dermed ta be hpen <uach tag, ©

The «tiatnte is an amaleam of provisianps dealing wir)
(the tirst 98 word<) and with comrgerein] mixise
stare and national Tovernment, Thix epse eoncerns only  the *tregrs
phrase of the <tatute. which hax apwarently Leen fn the suatute sinee
ISOG. Goaguen v ¥mith. Muped, 371 10 24, o1 o0, g, 2,

In 1671, suhsaquent to Gogyens rasesiiting, the
the <tatn v wie amended twice, On Mareh S 1071, the slntnre, pe
muodiied the fir<t sentenee by fnxerting “huens OT otherwise” lLetweon the
and Umitilates and, in addition, by ineregsing the fine.
§ 0 1T s PP R Angast 19, 1971, via St 1971, o,
new s = detining “rthe flag of the United Stpgtes
tence: “For the parg
any flag which hins leey fesig
Reates s the aationa) emblem, whethoer ar pog sueh ddesienation fe en
Thidd. The 1471 AMeNGments ire relevant to thisx ecase
they tmlicate a Tevoeguition
ST e,

* Perhopx this was hregnee nf the diftenlty ar the auestion whether
eon<titnted phvdbea] descerntion of the fNae. Cf Goguen v Nmith, supra,
A4 4 (W le arn pag e Sure that sewing g flag ta g backaraund elea
eal intesriry "y .

EAppendix 4.

ar commerein}
hundred dolla
tirures. advertisenn.
such flag or any retr
Is used to attract a

1 flag de<eerar

the lexis]

1o

by the lesislature of the need ta tighten

1IN contemunte
Stehitsetts, whether such flag ix pohlie or 18

“r nther exploitation of fdage of the

ated by et or Resulution of the Cangress of

dayed to the left

s, O January 30, 1971, two boelice otficers in Leo-
aw Gocuen bedecked in that fishion. The tir~t oflicer

<ot~ on i puhblice

SIrntiog or other

b or byeach of

CGroguen (o gqlestion i abeagt

Hie ~evcond officer
bitsiness dixtrict

awnineg (;ll;"ll('“

timr ~iptute. The

Tefaees or Irents con-

uein i is pnbiie

-« o« shall be punished by a fine of not less tjon ten

WOl e 1luin

huraed win)y HEIES
SITHen e of fle

“CF cliiraed “pecitieally

42 of the United

Toguen was found
<=erheris Homse
of Correetions, Gogien appealed to the Massachusetts Supreme Jadiein]
which affineed. Craninenpeqllin v, Goguen, — Masw, — 279N I}

“lonrt,
L2 GEEG L Oty
culutnels that
o vasme; 2 in
2l oar 66y The

5 01071y, Omittineg severst SENEENCAS Pratactine 1he
ad as foilews gt tl. time

sy the flag
1o Iraperts,

are waord,
to he nxed in

tHae

IBOLEY of any other srriels ar thinge,

CXpoves for siale givee awny or
N opurpase, gny articla o ~ubstanee,
erchandise or artieles Hpon which §e

1V mianner, i rep-

tion of the arm= or

Imrpase. shall he
r< ar by fmprisan-
nis or desjens at.
veentation thereaf
ttention to or ad-

6r designs, <ball for the hurposes of this see-

fon and econtem pt

fontemptunnsly
s enactment in

deseeration anin CoRtempr poartion of

r StOI071 e 74,
*terms pablicty'

Lts<. Gen. T.aw< Ann, eo264,

Ature appended a

vhrase appearinge in The first wep.
s of this section the term tlaz of the Unitel Ntate

< ~hall mean
the Tnited
reentls in foren

only o in the tansential sonse that

up this imprecjse

Garnen's romnilnet
171 F. 2d ar 6y
rIy affects ‘physi-
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court cited no Mussachinsetts precedents interpreting the “treats conleinpliousiy”
phritse of 1he siatune” -

Ater Goguen began serving Lis saulehce, he wWis aranted bail and then
ardered released on o writ of higes arpirs by the Tiived Staves District Conr
for 1he Distriet of Mas-achnsetiz, e v N U supra, 383 F. Suapp, 161,
The Distriet Court fonnd the Hne cortempt jeer v Massiehunse s snatnte
inperinissibly vasue under the Due Urovess Ci the Iourteenth Amed-
ment as well ax overbrond under 1the First Arne: Im uphedading Gomigen's
vold for vimieness coutentions, the eonr vole; S0 e words preass
contemptuonusly™ dic Lot provide creadiiy asceriainag
at 167, Fspecially iu “these days wiwn tings are oo
sarients ald vebdcies .00 the words tinder wii
“leave canjecrurai, in many instances, what eoqd 1y osubdeet the detor te
Iminal proseoation.” fhid The conrr sl<o femnrad iU the stararary Ianounse
e may be sald to encourage Artrary and errutie srrests and convicetions,”

nly dispday ed on huaes,

BoGomen wius eonvieted

Jrmed 1he Teisrriet Courr

Tl Court of A

Appealso with one jodzoe conenr
on boils Fiersr Ajses
1

boent and vaoieness sronads, (Goonea v, Niiith, supra, 471
Fo2d ssOwWirhy recard 1o 1he Jarter arosind, the Ceer of  Apjeeals conehned
thar “resalurion of [Gouien’s void for vigueies-1 vhillenge 1o the statute as
applied 1o him necessarily adjudieates 1he statuie’s fueial eanstitationaliry
e Tdy ar S, Treating as-appdicd and on-tle-Saee vagneness arracks g«
essentinlly indistinzuishable in lzsht of the i ool the sramitary phasoe
AT Essuey Adoar 92 89, the eonrt Fonnd thar the lanmuaze failed 1o provide adee-
MEe warnizg o anvoue, contained insufficient wonideline for 1aw enforeemens
ofichals, nud et furies and courts ar laree, [d.. a7 D3-96. Nepior Cirenit Judee
Fhuniey. sirting by desizuntion from 1he Ninth Cirenit, conenrred salely i
the vebl-for-vauneness hohiie, 7., ar 100, Judze Thasaley sow na wed to reach
the “far broader eonstimtional gremul™ of First Anendment overbreadeh Teliedd
un by the majority, woring the “<ertied principhe of app e adiudicarion that
tonstitutional questions are uor to he donlt with urie=s thisc i< necessary to dis-
pose of the appeal™ Thid,

IT

We azree with the holdings of the Distriet Conrt and the Conrt of Appenls:

on the dne vrocess doerrine of vagmneness, The =etthed principles of that dectrine
TOQHTE N eNTensive restatement Lere” The Aoetrine inearparites notions of fair
or warnine® Moreover, it requires legi<latires 1o <ot ren<onally elear anidelines
for law enforeement officials and friers of fuet in order o prevent “arbirrarr
amd di~eriminatory enforeement.” * Where a stamre’s Yiteral <eopr, unaided
by a narrowing siate eourt inferpretation, is capable of reaching eXPression
sheltered by the Fireo Amendment. jhe dortrine demands a greater tlegree of

“Appellant coarrectly caneeded at arai ArTument thar Gozoen's ecace 3 the fipxt ra-
enrided Masnelineerta toreadine Of this lapenawe, Te. of Oral Arz 17180 Tudesd,
with the ey i PP of the continry e SINEoann of the ctatneets eons.
mereial misinse wravidens, Conmmoniecalth Vo R T Shevaen Yarua, (a), 140 Muse, 7675
NOEDTY 010050, the entire <tatnge has heen essentinlly devall of state raopp interprota-
tron,

FThe edemente of the void for thogenec doe
of precedent fram this Coutt: The egaec e rat
fard, oS TN 101, Tas 100 (a7
in_the Suprenws Conet™ 100 17 T T Tlev "y ol e

Sl Papaeheictoy v 0y af dnelean ville, 405 UUN0 153 102 (10970 - Lanzetta v, Xerr
Joereeu, 00 U800 457, 450 1980, .

SNo one neny he reagnieed at Teril of Yifo, Yiheresv o oo F roospoeylete ce 1o the mean-
ine of 11 statutes, AN are entithed 1o b infurmed as 0 wihere the Sgare commands or
1 toed bt
strwection (o, 200 V] nGG
either forhids or reg < the diine of an aer in
iutrllicen St oBeciess ol Tnecs ot irs meanine and
~onhitial of doe ~ouf dawT o Cirrians
fla, Gequned ar 10 Tyited
~1s9 e e Tempr tooenfares thae
Temt oof copp fTart b evppe e g N cowhich in terms e ] Aol neniced o)
ners deirimental 1o the tesblie interest when unineg ny mothe estimation .6
The enatet sond Juee " 2 P yited Stoate RECEES RN R CISTS 0T wantd e
tainly Lo nrerons i rhe lesiciatnre o h fe eotel ol noscibte
offenders, 2l Jeave it 1 the conrt< fo ~ep inside codd be richefuily ge-
tained. and Whe shouid Le wet ot Jupme'™). ’

na Wizve bean developad jn a Taren hraly
Crized in. ca. Graupcd v City of Rari:.
B Vi for- Vo 2o nes Tietrine.

4

CTN2A1 LU TAT <tatate which
VAl thor of ramuan
RS ITIR £ SIS Y tien, violates

Calien Gvaccry Cp,, 255
ol hn tha aggef sguiva.

<t o et
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specificity Loy in other contexts. The statitory lunguage at issue here, -
liely oL troecs Colntelnptuously the tag of the United Stules . . . .7 has =tich
sCope. eg, Noreet v Now York, 304 ULS. 576 30t overlul tas contempt),
Wil wt The moevant vime was withoeut- the bupefit of judicial eiardivution

Flag e BLostatutes have been charatterized as void for 1ack of nolice
on the the that ~“fwlhat is conteInpluols 1o onge wih may be o work of arg
to auother” = voguen's behavior ean hardly be described as art. Ininaaturity or
SRilly condrent oo probably comes clover to (he wnrk. Bat we me the Toree of
the Districs < urt's olwervation that the flag Las beenme “un ‘wbiieet of youth
Tashion awsd ch IR LT B3 L Nup 0t 164 A< heth couris fesioaw noted.
caxual treg ‘Bloof the Hag in wans contexts has become 2 wide-jiread cap-
telperary lenomenon, Jd., at 164, 167 471 F, =d. ar G, ¥ wenring in oa
diny of relussd ciothing styles may e simply for adernment or a play to
attraer artvo- e It and mwany other current. eareless uses of e e never-
theless conss re urcereluonial treatment that nNImy  people oy view g
contempiues~. Yet noa rime of widely varying attiriades and tiasie< Tor dis
blaving sometning as idguitons s the Unitad Stutes thar op prosentations of
i enubl Lardly be the pu-nose of the Massachnsetrs legislature to mitke
criminul everv informal use ot e day, The siery mnguase Shder which
Goguen wuas charged, however, fa:'s to draw reasonabily clear lnes between
the kind< of oncervmonial treatment *hat are criminal aud thoee Tl are not,
Dt process tenquires thar all “he Infornsn-d as G what the Stane cominitals or
forbhls o007 Luwzetta v, New JEracu B06 1 %, 4510452 1o, and thar tmen
of common inteligence” nout he Torced 1o guess o* the meaning of 1he eriminal
Iaw., Ceappn Vo Goeneral Construction o, on LN BN 391 108, Given
today’s e icies to treat the- tag uncerenivhions ¥, those notics ~tandards are
not ~atiste ere,

We recnzrize that in a noneommercial eontext belavier ns a zeneral rule
is not mappe-1 out in advance on the hasis of <ntutery Innruage™ In soeh cases,
Perliaps tie nost meaningful aspect of the vagueness doctrips i< not actual
notice hut t*+ other principal eletwent of the doctrine—the requirement that a
Iesislature (~.ablixh minimal guidelines to covern law enforcemnentt, It ix in
thiz rezard 1nat the statutory, language under seruting has its most notable
defleiencies.

In irs terms, the lancuaze at issue is sufficientls unbounded tn prohibir, as the
Diistriet Comzrr noted. “auy publie deviation from formal fing eriguetre, ., v
M3 F. Ruppe. at 167 TUnehanged throughont it T0-vear histore.” the “treats
contemptinez<Iy™ phiraze was also devnid of g narrowing state eoure interpreta-
tion at the =-levanr time in this cage® We are wirhour autharity to eure that
defeet’” Rratutary language of such a standardless sweep allaws policemen,
prosecutors. and juries to pursue their persanal predilections. Legi<lamres max
not s«o ahdiente their respansibilities for setting the standards of the criminal
law. F.a.. Fapachrisinu v. City of Jacksonville, 403 T.8, 156, 1651680 (1970,
In Gregory <. ity of Chicagn, 304 T.], 111. 120 CIHRMY, Mr. Justice Black
voiced a ¢omeern that we share against entrusting lawmaking “rto the moment-
to-moment Sudament of the policeman on his heat™ The aptness of his admoni-
tion i< evii-nr from appellant’s candid eoneession during oral aronmenr hofare
the Court ~f Appeals recarding srate enforeement standards for rhat portion
of the statu-« under which Goguen was convicted : .

Ea. Grauned, supra, 40% UK. nt 104 Smith v, Calityrnia, 261 .8 147 151 11059,
Cumpira the jevs sTringent requirements of the modern TADIONNGS raves degli
puarely eeano—ie regnintion. £.9., F'nitrd Statex v, Nutianal Nairy Prod. Carp,
20D G106 incon-Fatman Aet).

D Quan 0 supra. .

2 Nera, A0 2ich, T, Rev, 1040, 1050 110453,

T GoquFn = Nmith, supra, 340 P Supn. at 104,

¥ Amsrerdom, swpra, 100 U, Py, L.- tev, at 82 n. 7o,

1" Qee n, supre, :

M Reen. v eupra, The eantempt poartion of the Maseachneetts statnre coems o liave
Iain falluw ¥ almosr fre antire history, A nparently thers have heen ST n half dazen
arreste nead This rerr of the stnuee in Teeent vear<s, kat none hae pe ~e] A Fetarted
decision. Tro f Ooral Arp o% S20,In 1968 a teenager In Lynn. Mass<achnseres was vharoed,
ADPATERIY T ey the present ttnte. with dexerrating the Tnited Siites Tac py seswinge
Pieres 0f 32 = < hie frogeere. New York Times, Aysusr 1. 10A% P01 eall 10 The reenseonr
wis ardered hvonostyre divrriet eourt tn prapare bodnliver an edaax R T Me. N, Tlhe
fonpt cantimoad the edve without 5 findine, depriving e oof anv nrasedeptiag valtie,

WIa., T'rced Statee v, Thirtu-seven Phatugraphs 4a2 " Q. aR5, 2 01071,

"




= .. [ATx counsel [for appellant] admitted, a war protestor who, while
attemdling o rally at which it beginus to raiu, evidences his disrespect Tor
the American ilag by coutemptuously covering himself with in in order
oo aveind sefting wet, would be prosecuted under the Massiachusetts ctatute,
Yot a member of the Americiu Legien whoo canghit in the same rainstoru
while retnenine from an - ceriva—DLove 1t or Leave 10U rally, =imilarly
taes the dag, but does 2o v pettably and without a contemntuous attitude,
would net be proseeuted. (71 FO il at 102 cemphasis in original ).
Where inhierently vacue statntory language permils <uch selective law enforee-
taehif. there s adenial of due process,

III

Appellant’s argianents that the “treats contemptuously” phrase i not iue- .
poermis<ibly vamie, or oat Jeast should not be so held in this case, are uu-
perstasive, Appellant devoies g sabstantial pertion of his opening brief, as he
did Lis oorgl srgtieent, to the eonterdion that Gogien failed 1o preserve his
preseut void fer o vaoieness claim for the purposes of federisl hubeas corpus
Jurisdictioan Appetinnt concedes thar the issue of “vagieness s appliod™ is
Jiroperly before the Tederal conri=e” hur contends< that Goguen's only argable
clafn iv that the <taiute is vamise on its face. The hatter ciain, appellaut in-
sist~c wis nop presented to The state conrts with the requisite fair preeision,
Pieaed v, Copgor, 0 USSR 270 010710 This evioiastion of remedies argnnent
i< belored?y raiseda, omd i fuils 1o {ake the (il ineasure of Goguwen's eflores ta
Hoennl @ vamtenes< arttack in the state conrt< We do not-deal with the point
at lenzrh, Lowever, for we find the relevant statutory langaage hnpermissibly
viteite s applied to Gozuen, Withaat deubt the csubstance™ of this ¢laim was
Sraiely pre-ented” ro the state conurts tnder the exbanstion standards of Picord,
supersrs A0 U ar 275, 27N

Appetlnts exhausiion of remedies armunment i< premisxed on the notion that
Gozuen's hehavier pendered him o hard-core vielarter as fo whom the statife
Wik nof vitenhe, whatever its implicativms for those ecuzaged in different condnet.
To lue ~sure there are stafntex that by their terms or ax authoritatively constrized
apply withont question to certain activities, bat whose application 1o other

R t Dl 1 1
behavior ix uncerrain, The hard-core vielator eoncept makes some sense with
recard to such statutes, The present =tatute, however, is not in that entegory.
This eriminal provision i vagne "net in the sense that it requires a person to
conform his condiet to an hinprecise it comprehensible normative <tandard,
Lt =aerher in the sense that no <fawdard of condnet iz specified at all” Coafes v,
it o f Cinetnrari, 02 TR 6110 611 (1971, Sueh a provision <imply has o
core. This abwence of any ascertainable standard for inelision and exelnsion ix
precisely what oftends the Due Process Chuise, The deficieney i< partienlarly
ulhijectivmable in view of the unfetiered Intitude therehy acearded Inw enforce-
meoent ofiivinls and triers of faet, Until it i< correeted either by amendment or
judiginl eonstenetion, it affects all who are proseeuted under the statutary
Inneuaze, In onr opinion the defect exists in this ease, The lanmmage at jxsun i<
void for vasiencess as applied to Goaguen beeanse it subjected him to eriminal

1~ R irief 4.

1% ety Bl his federal haheas eoarpus petition snlisomient to Picard. supra. Yot ¢
appenrs that appedioat alid pot radse his present eshan<tion of remedies ment telars
the Distrier Conrt, That canst connme? ecifiently oo this omission s < No contention
is now nuude that {Gemen] has not o xhansted <te remedivcs, nor thar the eans<titntional
issies presented bere were not ral<ed appraprintely in stare proceedinges 212 P Sapp,
ot 164,

2T onen Siled in stare saperior conTt on unsseeossml matinn ta dismiss the compdaint
in which he cited the Povrteenth Amemidment and aliveed that the <iature under whirl

Ni~vihly =azas and ineapabie of faie and reasonsble jnters

iix 1. Thisx motien wax wlore ihe Massachnsates

Sirperene Judiceiad t e it awvae fnearparated In G < oamended Bil of exeantions,
IThad. In addition, mie - F befors that Conpp 3 ] vaonenecs amd eited
i Leiting Lavsetta v, New dyreoy, 2008 4531 190y,

(YWY X0 1078 sthree-jude el (North

: drneness and averbresdrhY, Atenellant i< edrrest
ssertine That i ompartmentalize 1n his <tate eourt brief the doe proe.
werine of vagiepess 2l First Amendiment canesnts af averheeadih, Seoe Appendiy
a-24, But vermittine a dexree of Jeakage hetwaen thase nartieniar adinining eampart.
ments s undessiandahle, 0 Note, “The Flest Amendmaast Overhreadth Doetrine™ x3
Marv, T Thev, S43, ST1-S75 119700, The hizhest state court’s opinien. which dealt <rpa-
rately with Sogaen’s Tirst Amemnent and vacneness elahins, Cammomizcal?h v, Gaguen,
enpri, —- Massoat — 27U XN, T 24 at 617, iy ates that that conrr was well aware 1that
Gozuen raised hoth sets of argnments. -
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arrow sithject malier of the sfiuie. “weiuad™ o of the Urn Siates
Appellant umtvmh tiar thix “fitkes seme of the vaZueless away from the
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opinion in this case or in any earlier opinion of that court snstains the tatter,
In any event, Goguen was charged only under the whelly open-ended dangsiuise
af publicly treating the fug “contempiuously.” There was nu allegution of
physical desecration. ) . : .
There are arcas of hnman eonduct where., by the nature of the problems
presenied, legislatures <imply cannot estabilish standard< with grent precixiogn,
Cuntrol of the broad range of dizorderly comduet that may inhibit @ police-
mull ik the perfonsance of Lix official duties mway be one such area reqiiring
as it does an on-the-spor assessment 6f the need o Keep order. Cf feden v,
Kewtuckn, 407 US04 19720, Lar there is nno romnparable reason for com-
mitting bropd diseretion to law enforrement officials in the area of s con-
tempt. Indeed, because displuy of tne tiag is so comon and takes so many
Cforms changing from one genersiion to anather and ofien diffenlt 1o i<-
vinguish in prineiple, a legislature snonld detine with some care the fiaz fe-
havier it intends to outiaw. Certiinly nothing prevents g legislature feom
tefindne with substanrial specifieh, what constitutes forbidden treatneent of
United Siates flues” The stamtory language at issve Lers fails to dpnronely

that weal apd is veld for vacuenes<® That indement is aflirmed.™

If i.\' R4 f:l'l’t‘]'frl,
Supreme Court of the Unired Riates

No, T2-1204
Josepi NMITH, SHERUFF 0F WORCESTER UCOUNTY. APPELLANT. 1 Varaxir Gocrrx,

ON APPEAL FEOM THY UNITED STATES COURT OF APPRATR FOR TUE FIRST CILCUIT.

[Mareh 23 197471

Me Justicr Wite. concurriag in the judzment.

Tt is 2 crime in Massachusetts if one mutilates. tremwples, defaces or “treats
coutempruousdy”™ the tlag of the Tnited States, Respondent Goguen wa< eon-
victed of treating the flag contemptuonsdy, the ovidence heine thar hn ware
likeness of the flag on the seat of hix pants, The Court holds this portion of the
statutre tow vague to provide an aseertainable standard of guilt in any <ituation,

¥ The federal flag desecration statute. for rxample. Tefleets a eanzrescdonal purpoes tn
da jusr that, In response to a warning by the United States Attorney General that to
n-e sneh unhounded terms as “denes’ or “easts eontempt L L. either by word or aet® i«
“to risk invalidation™ on epess grannds, N Ren, Noo 12570 0th Cong., 2d Sese, 3
(106%) 0 H. R Rep. Noo 2500 90rh Cang., 1.t Sese, 7 (106871, tha hil) which bheeame the
frederal statnte was amenided. 113 Cong. Ree. 10440, 16450 (19871, to reach anly aces that
physieally damage the flng. The desecration provision of the statute, 15 UK.CO§ Tonea,
declares: .

“itd Whoerer knowinzly easts eontempt npon any flag of the Tnlted Statns by pabliely

mutitatine, defacing, deiline. barning, ar teampling upen §t <had! be fined not more than
R1.000 ar impricaned for 5ot more than one year, or hoth.”
The Legislative history riveais a clear desire to reach anlxy defined physdenl acte nf doco.
eration, 1T, R, ep. Nn, . rupra. at 3 ("The lancuage of the hill prohibits {ntentinnal,
willful. not aceidental or fnadvertent publie physic.tl acts of desecration.”y : R, Rep. No,
1287, #upra. nt 3 ("The Innzuage of the bill prohibite intentionni. willful, nat neeidental
ar inzdverrent pnblie phesieal aete of deseerntion of the flng."), The act ha< hean <o T
br the lower federal eonrts, which have upheld it asainet teness challenges. nited
States v Crogson, 362 10 20 9% (CATY cert. depled, 409 T.]. 1004 1472 Joaner x,
I'mited Stagex, — TR App. DO — 454 F. 201 971 119711, cort. denlsd. 305 "8, ann
PIOT2Y. Sen Hoffman v, United Statrs, — UK. App. DAC, — 445 T 24 290 11071y,

= We ore awire, of eovrce, of the ynlversal adoption of flag deseeration or enntempt
statutes he the federal and state covernments Rep n. 00, snpra. The <tatates af the Lt
States wre cynopsized in Hearinges an 1. R, 271, ¢t al., hefore Suh Comm No. 3 of the
Heonse Camm, on the Tudiciary, 00th Cong., 1st Ress., «or, 4, nt, 111 2t S24-348 (1907,
Mast af the <tote statiutes are patterned after the Un'form Flag Act of 1917, which in-:
§ 3 provides that:

“No perzan hall publiely mutilate. deface, define, defy, trampie upon. or hy word or act
cast eantempt nbon any sueh dag <tanpdard enlor. enslon or <hield. "

Compare S8 Uniform Laws Annotated H2-53 119661, with Hearings on I, R, 271, et al,
supra, ar 221-046, Beeause §r §s stared in the dislunctive, this lansnnee, ke that twefore
us. makes passihle eriminal praceeution colely for easting rontempt upnn the fing, Bure the
wvialtidity of stamies ur inz this language, In<ofar fs. the vawnepes<s doetrine {x con-
eerned. will depend as much on thelr judieial eon~truction amd eafurcement. history as
their Yteral terms,

W huve not addrecerd Gognen's First Amendment srenments heennse, havinz fornd
the chailenred statntory lanovase void for vasueness, thers is To fieed 16 decide addi.
tional issees, Mareover, the ~keletal reeord in thix eave, <ee 1. 1. =apre, affurds a paor ap-
porturity for the .carefyl consideration merited by the importance of the Firct Amend.
ment {ssues Goguen has raised. "
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inehding this one. Altonzh T eoncur in the judgment of affirmancee for other
reason<, I calinot agree with this rationale

I

Tt ix ~elf-evidenm that tirere ik o whole range of eonduct that anyene with at
least sembhinee of commicn sense would know is contemptuous conduet and 1hat
wonhi fe- covered byl statate i direetd at the tlag, In these instances, there
wotthd be suple totice o the etor and no room for unduae diseretion in entoree-
et oiffcers, There mny fqxe @ varicty of other conduet that might or migit net
Tor vlainn +f contempruens by the State, but uppredictaldy in those sttaativns does
Hot cimnLoe the cortadnty iu others,

[ am o contldent that the statute was nof viagne with respect to the conduct
for wi Goruen wias arrestidd and convicted, It ~honld o be bexomd the
resisotzbie comprebcensics: of anvene who would conform his conduet 1o the law

alizee thay sewing woon the seat of Lis pakls i< contemiptuons of 1he
e, The Supreme Jduedicia] Conrt of Massachusett<, in afivming the convietion,
stated that the Gury eonld inler 1liar the violation was intentional .. 0 7 11
ey i infenderd e very et which the statate forbids, Gozuen can Lhardly
compinin g e did nof reatize bis aers were in vielation of the <tatate. < Tlhe
respiveinent< of 1 speettie intent to deo o prohibited act may avoid those conse-
quenees to the aeensed which nuy otherwise rernder a vague or inderinite
stpinte invalihd oL L L [V lhere the punishment fipo<ed is only for an act
Erowing!y done with the piurpose of doing that wihich tlie statute prohibits, the
sertnsed cantiot Le soid o saaffer from lack of warning or knowledoe that the
aet awhich e does is o violation of law.” Sercws v, United States, 325 U, 8,
S 101-102 19450,

IT it be arened that the statute in this eaze merely requires an intentional
act, nar a wilfnt one in the sen<e of intending swhat the «1ature forbids<. then
it annst e reentled that respondent’s ajor argument i< that wearing a flag
patel on his trousers was conduet rhar “clearly expres<ed an idea. albelr un-
popular or unpatrictic, abkaut the flag or aboent the country it symbelizes | . .
Gosuen may have meant to show that Lie believed that America was a1 it place
only ta <it on, or the proximity ta that portion of his anatomy ntight have
Itd more vialzite eonnotations, Noneth Jless, the <trong and Toreeful communicn-
tinm of jdeas is unmistakable” Appendix 13, Goouen was under no misappre-
lension ax to what he was doing and as to whether he was showing contempt
for the gag of the United State«. Ag e acknowledzes in his brief here, . (| it
was neenesary for the jury 1o find that anpellee conveyed a contemptunns at-
titnde in order to conviet him” T eannot, therefore. aoree that the Macsaclinserts
statnte is vagre as to Gognen: awd if net vazue as tn his eonduet, it i< ir-
relevant 10t it may be vagnue in othier contexts with respeet to nther eonducet,
“In determinine the <affivieney of the notice a statunte must of nececsity be
exvaminet in the licht aof the eondnet with swhich a defendant is chareed.” T nited
Ktates v, National Dairy Productc Corp, 372 7.8, 20, 22 (1003}, SRratutes arp
not invalidated as vaoue simply beeance diffienlts is found in deiormining
whetlhier marginal cffenses fall within their lancoaze.” Id., at 32,

U hare hae heen repurrines Htioatinn with diverse practlts aver the valldite af flae nen
Al fae dacerratinp <tarntas. Tlourseantatite nf thoe fadaral and wtafo ovens aTe the fnl.
Inwing: Thome v, He®arwan AT} 23 47R (CA2 1075 > Jana Teland Vie*nom ifnra.
taring Casnwm e v (Cohn 427 T° 20 D18 (CA° 19TNY - T nited Statee v Craecan 207
T3 A8 iPANY part Jantead 400 TR 1003 (1AT2Y 2 Jauecs v TTuited Rpatee 137 TR
Apn Te™ 12Q a54 1 %1 aT71 (1271, rarr. donled 405 T"K O (1077 - Needz = Dotn,
A0 T Qann S40 N Tavw 170 2 Aldrovd v, Kugler, 297 T Qapn, 170 N T 19700,
rovtag 40T T OO 1A 10T ahwtention pn o remand A0 T Qann, 27 a3 417 TR
A% YOTHN D Ruthierlavsl « BeTTul 290 T° [anp 740 181 I 14711 2 Paster v YWaraan.
T T Qunp SS WD N O 1971 Cracean v Cileep, 219 T Runn 10R4 (Ariz 16701 ¢
Hoideidan v, Ruslhenan. 210 PP Eonp, 522 (Nind, 197N, rav'd ap ather rrannids evh siam
Jrodeidan v Stahler S34 F 9] 007 (0D 1971Y 2 ['nited Sfntex v Feovarveny, ™00 T Kenn
1111 NV O o0 ¢ Seare v Dovn) SN = L0 AL 2 AT VAT - Stade - Zim.
melwan 0O N T, 0T T A MY 190 39T - ate v, Sheners, Q1 Warlh fd TR 0GP
SA "MON nmah dueds perad 4110 TT 8 Q1S5 10T yxuh dudicey < Mife af Aliaed v Walten.
Prvace A0 Qe ™1 TR0 1Ty Tt O A I0T0Y 0 State v Witsbell N0 OWa Ann, P4 IR
ONE N TT N 210 (10T - Stafe v Tiela M0 (hia Ann Od 7170 991 XTI 23 403 (1071 -
Ltate v To% Camp, U Cana Cie 0O 2C1 A 24 588 (107713 - Jigte v Woterman 140
N 20 &0 g Tawa Run . 10971Y) - Rfede ¢ Saplin, 20 Ohia \fiep, 75 97T N T 90 TN
F10T1Y - Nesdo v Snte 17E R W 22 TIQ iCrim Aon Tor 19711 Pron?e v Fadirh, 0§
NY 21114 2NN Y. Q 4 <t 217 N P 2% A0 01070 2 hr an canalle dicided panet,
407 T°Q 201 ek denfad 0 [0 Q GKA  1OTIY - Peanle + Carraill 971 Cal Ann 23 a0n
TR (Cal nre RO (1O00%7  anneol dismicerd 208 T NT1 (1ATNY ¢ fTinfan v Rfate 007
Ga 171 1m0 81T 0] 248 (1987, tevid an ather sronunds ~ub nom, Andeecon v, Grorgin,
200 R 206 (196R), .
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The unaveidable inguiry, therefore. becomes  whether the “treals oo
femptueusiy " provision of the statinte, s appdied inthis case, is uneanstitarione)
under the First Amnendment, The amendment, of course, applies 1.0 <l
and net to eonduet wirt.our substuniizl cornnunicative inien; and imerer. Evon
thongh partcular condier may be expressive and ix anderstood to e of 1his
nature, i omay be prohibited if Becessury te further o nonspecch intere<i of
the Goveronent that is within tie Power of the Government to budezaent,
United Siates v, O Rric g, 89] U3, 367 (10N,

There i no dgouht in ey mind that it is well within the powers of Conoress
ta adopt and prescribe a national tlae and to pretecer the intesrity of tha
thus Congress may provide for the general welfare, control interstate can.
meree, provide for i eommon defense ard exercise ANY POWETS Leees=iary :il
proper for thoxe emds, Those power<, wnid 1he inherent atiriimtes of sovercignry
(v well, surely encolnpas< the desions tion and protection of a fluz, Ir would e
foolishness to sugzest tiat the men who wrote rthe Constitntion thes,r $her
were vislating it when they specified a flazr for the new Nation, vt of Tan-
ary 13, 1674 1 Stat, St e, 1. Just ax they had for the Uniom under the Artiches
of Cenfederation, N Journal of the Conrinental Conaress 464 iJuue 14 17770,
Tt ix o fact of history thar flags Bave beey associated with natinhs oo with
sverninent at all levels as well as with tribes and families. It ix glso np
hixtorical saer that flne<, inchinling our<, have Flaved an important and neetul
role in human affairs, Ogs need not explain fully a Lhenotenon (o recosyze
it existence and in this case to comeede that the Hag is an important syibus,
of nationhaod and nuirr, created by the nation and endowed wirh “ertain
Ute<c Coneeived in this leht, T hove no doubt about the validity of Jaws
desizuatine and de<eribine the Hag and reculating its e, displnr and disqus-
tion. The Tnited States hos created it own fae, as< it mayr. The flar i< a 18-
tional property, and the Nation mar reznlate those whe would make. imitate,
%0, pos<ess or use it,

P owonld not question these statutes which proseribe mutilation. delacement
or mrning of ihe flag ar whiel, otlierwize protect it< plivsical intearire, withone
rezard to whether el eondnet misht rrovake violenee. Neither winld T find
it heyond eoneres<innal power, or that of <tate lezisiature«<, to forbiil attaching
to or patring on the flae any words, symbaols ar advertisements’ Al of e
ohjeetx, whatever their nature, are foreign to the fAae, ehanoe ji< physieal
character, and inferfers with its desizn and fanetien. There wonld o to Jae
Hittle question abonr the nower of Cangress ta farbic the mntilation of the
Lineoln Memarial or te jirevent overlaring it with wards or other obiicets Tl
flag is ir=elf 2 monnmenr, suhject to shmmiiar proteetion.

I

I wendd affirm Goonen's comvietion, therefore, Lad he heen convicted for
nmtilatine. tramplinzg unon or Aefaeing the flag, or for nsing the fla: ns a
billherird for eonmmercial advertisenments or other di~plars, The Ma~<achuseirs
starire. however, dois not ston with rroseriptions against defacement or at-
taching foreivn obicets th the flne. Tt al<o makes it a crime if one “treats con-
temprnensivy the flay of the United Srares. and Goenen was convietod npder
this part «f the amie. To vialate 1he sane in this respect, it i< nor onogeh
that ane “trpar” the fue: ho muat alsa preat it “eontemptuonsiy T whicly, in
ordinary mlerstanding, is the expres<<ion af contompr far the fias. T tie encn
bBefare mie s has heen nored. the jury mn<r have found that Comen et anty
wore the flag on the <.ar of his panpi< bt alsa that the act—and lenee Gozuen
hims<pif——wis eontemntunis of the faz. To eonviet on this hasi< ix to convier
not 1o pretect the phivsienl inteerity ar ta protect against aets interforing
With the prover nse of the flae, bt to wmish for commumienting jdeas abont rhe
lng unneceptable ta 1he controlling majoriry in the iegislature?

AFar a treatment of statutes nrotactive nf the flap. cen Rocenblatt, Fing DNezapratinn:
Histarvy and Analveis, 1972 Wadh, . L. . 193,

3IXMasinchusptts hae pot ranstrasd fte Statute ta eliminata the cammunipative fupert of
the nrazerthed eanidner a< n erineia slemant af tha vinlarian, In State v Raual, e N 5T,
—. 300 A 24 ATG (1973). the Now Hamnshire Sunreme Canret antine amone nthor thing.
that the State has n valld Interest in the phesienl intecrity of the flag, retacted n freiy]
attack on its Flae Decseration Sratute. which made it n eripn to puhlirlc mutiare
trample unnn. defile. deface. ar east contempt unon the flag. The eanrt senctpnsd fre
statute to be “directed at acts unon the Hag rnd nat ‘at the evnrecsion nf and mere he.
ltef in particular ideas.” " Id., at £SO, The proseription against easting contempt upnn
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Neither the United States nor any State may reguive any individuoal to saliine
or express favorable attitudes towards the Hlag. Wes' Vieginin, State Boated of

Edweation v Barectie, 310 U.S0 G2 (2040, 1o i= alse clear ubder onr cases.

that dissespectful or contemptuous spolell -or Written Werds aleout - the da
may not be paanished consistendy with the First Amendment. Secet vo Neo York,
St ULS0 576 o1t Adtheush neither writtenr nor spoket an act may be sui-
ficiently comtunicative to invoke the poieciion of the Piest Amendmert.
Tinker v, Do Moinex Todepondent Contiarnity School feistrict, 205 U 503
(1968, 2wl ay nat be forbidden by law except incidentild to preventing un-
protected condnet or unbess the eommunication is itsedl sweng bose that fails
etnexide the protection of the First Amendmeni. In 07 rica, the Court sustained
“ieonvietion tor dralt card burning, although adinittedly the hurbing was jt=elf
expressive. Tuere, destrietien of draft cards. whether communicative or not,
wits founsl too be fnimieal to jmportint govermnental econsiderations. But the
Conrt mende Clear that 17 the eonvern of the law was with the expression a<so-
cizted with the act, the resnlt would be otherawise:

“The ease at bar ix therefore uulike one where the alleged govern-
mentnl interest in reculating conduen arises in <otne measare bhecanse the
compniication atlemedly integral to the conduet ix iself thought (o he
Laritul, In Steowede rg v, Califoraio, 253 T30 350 (1931, for example, 1his
Conrt ~track dewn o xtatntory phrase which punished people who express<ed
their *oppo<ition 1o oroanized coverniment” by displaying sany f hadee.
banner, or device! Sinee the stitute there was aimed af snppressing com-
munication it eendd ot be sustained ax a rewulation of noneommunicative
conedinet.”™ 3071 178, 567, 352 (1065,

It wonld be diffienlt, therefore, to heliove 1hat the caonvietion in 0" Bries would
have been susiained haul the <tatute proseribed only contempuons barning
of draft cards. . i

Any conviction under the “treats contemptuousiy™ provision of the Aas-
sachusert= statute wonld snffer from the sawe intirmity, This i< troe of
Gognen’s conviction, And if it be gaid that the convietion does not vielate the
First avrd Fourteenth Amrendments bhecause Goguen communicaferd nothing at
all by hix conduct and did not intend to do so, there would then he no evi-
dentiary ha<ix whatsnever for convieting him of heing “contemptuons" of the
flazc. 1 eonenr in the Court's judgment.

Supreme Court of the Toited States
No. T2-1254

TJOsEPI SMITH. SHERIFF 0F WORCESTER COUNTY. APPRITANT, 1. VALARIE GOGUEN.

ON APPEAL FROM THE UNITED STATES COURT 01" AUPEALS FOR TIIF FILST CIRCUIT,

{Mareh 235, 19741

Adir. JUsTicE BrackMUNY, with swhom ‘i'ne Crrer JUSTICE inius, dissenting.

I agree with Mg, Jrstiere WIHITE in Lis conelusion that the Aac<achusetts flag
statute is not aneonstitntionally vague. T disagcree with hic eonelnsion, and with
that of the Courr, that the wards “treats eontemptuonsls™ are peces<arily
directad at protected speech and that Gozuen's convietion for his inunature antie
therefore eannat withstand constitutional challenge.

T agree with MR, JUSTICE REHXNQUIST when he concludes that the First
Amendment affords no shield te Goguen's econduer. I reach that result, how-

the flaz was ta he understond as n general prohihition of acte of the came naturs s the
previonsiy forbidden ners of mutilation and defacement, net as a proseription of the
expressinn of ideas, Thus: .

“Qnr ctatnte 2 moare narrewlic drawn than some flag ctatwies Tt doale anlt with the
flae fteelf nr any ‘fing or snsien evidentiy purpartine ta ha' the fIng. State . Cline N .,
05 AL 24 AT deeided thie date, Alsn, as we constriie it onr <fatute nrahibit< onle nets
of mutilatinn and defiloment infileted directls upon the Aae iteelf and dors nat proahihie
nets which are directed at the fiae without tonching it. The statute enumarntes spreific
arts of flag desecratinn. namelr ‘mutilate, tramnple upan. defile, defaes.’ all of which in-
volve phyeiral aets upon the flag, The general term °cast eontempt’ follows the enumer-
ated snecific acts, We hold that the phrase ‘or east contempt by . . . aects’ as used {n
REA 573 :4 I= limited to phirstenl ahnxe type af arte similar tn thosa previonsis enu-
merated in the stnte. 2 Ruatierland. Statntore Construetion § 4909 (24 rev. ed. Hargek
1843) 1 State v, Small, 99 N.I1. 249, 111 A, 24 201 (10554 Sfate v, N.[. Gas & Elsctric
Co., 86 N.H. 16, 163 A, 724 (1832)."” Id., at 879. .

e

ednt s e don o cag d NStk

L e




64

ever. not on_the ground that the Supreme Judicial Conrt of Massachusetts
“wotithl read” the langnage of the Massachusetts statite 1o require that “treais
contemptaously™ entails physical vontact with the flag and the protection of
it= phesieal integrity, but on the grouod that that court. by its upanimons
rescript opinion, has in faer already  done exactly that., The court’s opinien
stute~ that Gesuen vwas not presecuted for being ‘intellectuaily . . . diverse
or Tur *~peeeh) ax in Street vo New York, 504 ULS, 376, Dud-a04 L .07 1laving
releeted the vameness challenze and eonchuled that Goguen was not punistbed
for specell, the Massacelnsetts conrt, in upholdine the conviction, i:as necessarily
Hisite:d the scope of the statute o profecting the physical integrity of the dag.
The requizite for “treating contemptuonsly™ was fonnd and the eourt con-
chded that ponishnzent was not for specch—a communientive clement. I there-
fore, wust conecinde thit Gosien's punishiment wis constiturionaliy permissiide
for hapning the phy<ieal integrity of the flac by wearinz it afixed to the
seat of bix pani<. I aeccept the Massachnsetts court's opinien at what I reward
to be its face vahie.

Supreme Court of the United States
No. 72-1254
JosTrH RMITIL SOERIFE OF WORCLSTER UOUNTY, APPELLANT. 7. Vatarie GOaUEN.
ON APPEAL FEOM THE UNUTED STATES (OURT OF APPEALS FOR T115 FIRST €IRCUIT.

[March 25, 1974}

Aln, Jestoer Renxorist, with whom THE CRIFF JUSTICE joins, dissenti

I avree with the eoncurring oninion of wy DBrother WHITE in<ofar 4= he
conehndes thal the Massaehusets Jaw iz not unconstitutionally vagme, bt T do
net aeree with him that the law under which respondent Gowguen wax convicted
violites the First and Fourteenth Amedments. The issue of the application of
the Fir<t Amendment to espressive eondnet, or “symbolic spoech,” i un-
donbredly a difhiealt one. and in eases dealing with the United States flag it
hax unfortuns. 13 been exponuded  only i dissents am]  concurrences. See
Réreet v. New York, 804 1.8, 576, Warren, C. J.. dissenting, id.. at it Black. T,
dissceniing, fid., At G009 Warte, J. dissenting, id.. at 610 Fortas, J., diszenting.
il at 610 and Ceaegill v, California, 396 1.8, 371 (19700 tla rian, J.. eoucenrring,
1hid. Nonetheless, sinee T disagree with the Conrt's canelusion that the =fatute
is wneonstitntienally vasue, I must. unlike the Court, address petitioner’s First
Amendnent coitentions,

The guestion whether the Riate may regnlate the display of the flag in the
cirenmstanees shown by {his reeord appears (n he an open ane under our
decisions, Halter v, Nebraska, 205 TS0 34 (1007 1 Sfreet v, New York, D04
U9 5T6 (1969 5 Crargill v. Califurain, 396 1.8 371 (19701, Yarlan. J.. con-
enrritig: People v Radiel, 26 XY, 20 11, 257 N.E. 24 30, aff-d by an egually
Aivided Court, 401 TR, 331 (1971, v

What the (ourt righily deseribes as “the slender record in this ease ante.
. tooshows only that Gomien wore a s<mall ¢loth version of the TUnited States
flae <ewh th the seat of his blue jeans. Wlhen the first police officer questioned
Lim, he was standinzg with a aronp of people on Muain Street in Lenminster,
Mas=aclisett<. The peaple with him were laughing, When the zpennd paolice
officer «aw  bim. e was “walking in the downtown basiness distrier. in
Toeominster. wearine a short enat, rasual tvpe pants and a miniature Ameriran
flae <ewn on the left <ide of Lis pants” Gozuen did nnt testify. and there i<
notLine in the record hefore ns to indieate what he was atfempting to enmmnuni-
cate b hiv eondnet, or, indeed. whetlier he was attempting to eoramunicate any-
thing at »ll. The reenrd hefare ne deos not even eoncinsivelr revenl whether
Guoonen sewend the flag on the pants himself, or whether the pant< were manu-
faetured complete with flag: his eounsel here. however. who wagc alsn lis
trinl connsel, ~tared in oral aremment that of 17< own knowlndge the pants
were net manufactured with the flag on them. Finallv, it does nat appear
wiether anpellee <aid ansthing dnring Ins journey thronsh the <treete of
Lorminster = Tis amended hill of exeeptions to the Sunreme Jndienl Court .
of Massachusetts made na mentinn of any testimony indicating that he spoke
at aii. ‘

Gaenen wne proseented tnder the Massachneetts statute <ot forth in the
apinjen of the Court, and ha= auserted liere not nuly @ elaim of nneonc<titntional
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ragueness but a claim that the statute infringes his right under tbe Yirst and
Fourteenth Amendments.
I ’ )

There isx a gord deal of doubt on this record that Gogten was trying to
cominunieate any particular idenr, and had be been convicted uinier a statute
which simply prohibited improper display of the tlae T would he satistied to
conclinde that nis conduct in wearing the Sag on the seat of Lis pants did not
come within even the outermost linits of that sort of “expre<sive condurt” or
“symbolie speech™ which is entitled to any First Amendment protection. But
Gorien was canvicted of treating the flag eontempiunously by the a¢t of weating
it where lhe did. and T bave ditliculty secing how Goguen could be found by
a jury 1o bave treated the flag contempiuonsly by his act and =1ill not to Lave
expressed any idea at al. There are, therefore, in my opinion. at least marginal
elements of “symbolic speecli” {n Goguen's conduet as retlectesl by this record.

Many cises which could be said 1o invelve condnet no tess expressive than
Goguen’s, lawever, ave never been thought to require analysis in First Amend-
ment terms becanse of the presenee of other factors, (ne who burns down the
faetory of a comparny whose products e dislikes can expect hisx First Amend-
ment defense to n con<equent arson prosecution to be given sLort <hrift by the
courts, The arsen statute safewnards the zovernment's substantinl interest in
preventing the dextrucetion of property by means dapgereus to hnman life, and
an arsonist's mwotive is quite irrelevant. The same fate wouki doubtless await
the First Amendment eciniim of one prosecuted for destriction. of coverument
praperty after he defaved a speed it sign in order to protest the stated speed
limit. Both the arsonist and the defacer of trailie xigns have infrinzed on the
properey interests of others, whether of another individual or of the govern-
ment, Yer Goruen, uniike eitler, has <o far as this record shows infringed on
the ordinary property rights of no one.

That Gozuen owned the flag with which he adorned himself, however, i< not
dixpoxitive of the First Amcendment issne. Just as the government may notr es-
eapee the reach of the First Amendment by asserting that it acis onle in a
proprietary capacity with respeet to streets and parks to which ir has title,
Hague v. €10, 207 TS, 496, 5314-516 (193¢0, a defewdant such as Gosuen nay
unt exeape the reiach of the police-pawer of the State of Massuchusetrs by
axserting that hix acf affected nnix his own property, Indeed, there are so many
well-established exceptions to the proposition that one may do what he lkes
with hix own property that it eannot be said to have even the status of a zen-
eral rule.

The very substantial antherity of state and loeal zoverning bodies tn recu-
1ate the use of land, and thereby to Hmit the nses available to the owner of the
land, waz established nearly o half century ngn in Fuelid v, Ambler lealli
Co., 272 T8, 260 (1926), Land use remnlations in a rexidential zonine distriet
typieally do nat merely excinde malodorons and unsichtly rendering plants:
they often alsa prohibit erection of buildings or memiments, including ones
open to the publie, swhich might itself in an aesthetic sense involve substantial
olements of “expressive copdiet ” The performance of a play may well eonsti-
tiate expressive conduet ar “pnre” speeeh. but a landowner may net for thnt
reason insist on the right to construet and operite 2 theater in ap irea zoped
for noneommereial uges, 8o loug as the zoping Iaws do not. muler the siie of
neutrality, actually prohibit the expression of ideas heeause of their enntent,
ther have not een thouzht open to challenge nnder the First Amendnent.

As may land, g0 marx athier kinds of property be snbiected to close reanin-
tion anud control. A person with an ownership interest in controlled druzs. or
in firearms, eannot use them, el them. and transfer them in whatever nuner
he pleases. The copyright laws, 17 U.R.C, § 1 of seq. Hmit what use the pur-
chaser of a eapvriclhiied bhook max make of hig acquixition. A eompany moy he
rostricted in what it advertizes on its billboards, Paclker Crrp. v, Utah. 235
.8 105 11932). :

The ctatute which Gognen violated, however. dnes not purport to nroteet the
related interests of other property owners, neighbinrs. or indecd any campet-
mg ownership interest in the same property: the interest which it protects is
that of the Gorernment, and is not & traditional property interest,

Fren in this, however. laws regulating use of the flag are by nn means
unique. A number of examples can be found uf statutes enacted by Congress
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which protect ondy a peculiarly governmental interest in property otherwise
privately owped. I8 ULS.C0 § 504 prohibits the printing or publisiing in actual
size ot fu actual volor of any United States postage ©r revenue stawp, or of any
oblizatinpg or security of the United States, 1t likewise prohibits the imypwrta-
tion of oy plates for the purpose of such imprieting, 18 UL, § 351 prabibits
the altesation of auy Federal Reserve note or national lank Nete, atd 18 78,0,
§ T02 prehibits the wearing of a military uniform. any part of suech uniform
or anyteinye similar to o militarey nnifer or part thereof wighont IToper -

thorizazio IS TR0 8 704 probfhits the maathorized wearing of service medals,

It s net witlkout simniticance that many of these ~Gites, thoush lone on the
books, Lave never beere judicially construed oF oven chinlensed,

My Boother Walne savs, howe er. that whiatever ‘may be said of neuiral
suries simply desicned to protect g governmenial iuterest in private prop-
erty, which in the cose of the thig may be eharaeterized s an intere<t in }Te-
serving its phiv<ival intesrine, the Massachusetis sfaruie here i< por neatral, It
pandshies o0y those wito treat the e conmempiueusiy, inpesing no jenalty on
these who “ireat™ it otherwise, that i=, those wno Bmpatiy its plys=ical integricy
in ~uime other way.

11

Leavieg aside for the momenr the nature of the govermmuental intorest in
protecting the physieal futecrity of the tiag, I caunor accept the conclusinon that
the Mussitehusetts s tatute must be invalidated for punishing only same copduct
that fmpaics the flae's physieal integrite, It is true, px the Court observes, it
Wedo Tl Bave in so mgny woris a "Harrowing constraetion™ of tle siatite from
the Supreme Indicial Court of Massachuserts, 1ut the first of this Court's de-
cisions cited i the short reseript opinion of the Supreme Judicol Conre ik
Ialter <. Neleaska, 205 U.S0 34 01007, which aphicld against constitutional
attaek a Nebraska stature which forbade the use of the United States flar for
purposes of pdvertizing, We alxo have the henefit of an opinion of the Arorney
Genernd of the Commonwealth of Muassachuserts that the statute under whicl:
Gozuenr wax prosecuted, being penal., “is not 1o be snlaroed beyond it plain
fmport, stnd sx a gensval rule ix strictly construed.” Rep. A=G ubs. e, No, 12
(tansy 1n2-T93, With this muidance. and the Turther assistance of the content
of the eutire =*atutory prohibition. 1 1hink the Suprenn. Judieinl Conrt wonld
read the language “whoever publiely mutilates, tramples upon. defaces, trears
contemtneusiy a flag of the United States , . " as eareving the clear impliea-
tion that the centewsptunus trentment. like mutitacion. trampling upon, or de-
facing, mnust involve some actual phvsical eontaer with the flag irs-If. Sneh o
reading wonld excinde a merely derogatory gevture performed at a distance
from the tlag, as well ax purely verbal dispiregensent of it

If il statute ix thus Hmited to acts which a®eer the physieal intezrity of
the fag, the quuestion renutins whether the State his sought only ro punizh these
who fmpair the Hau's phgsical intogrity for the purpose of disparasing it ax< a
symbol, while permitting impairment of its physical interrity by those who ddo
not xeek to disparage it ax o svmbol. If that were the ciuse. holdines like
Xehaet v pited States, M U8 55 (1970), sugzest that- suell a aw waonld
abiridae the right of free expression, .

Jur Missachusetts metes ot punishment to anyone swho publicly mntilates,
tramples, or definees the ag, resardieoss of his motive or purpose. It alse jumn-
ishes the display of any “words, tizures, advertisements or desjsn< a1l the
flaw. or the use of o fine in 2 parade = 8 receptacle for depositing or ecallecting
money, Likewise prohibited i the offering or se'ine of auy article on which
ix enzraved a representation of the Uaited States flaz

The variety of these preliibitions demoustrates that Massaehusetis has not
merely prohitived impairment of the phesical intesrity of the flasg hy those who
wonhd east contempt upon it but equally by those whn would <eek to tike ad-
vantiaze of s favorable imave in order to facilitate auv commereind PUrpBose,
or those whe would seek to convey anr mes<age ar all Ly mesns of imprintine

!To the axtont that eoun<al for petitin,er wha arzund the ecanee in the Court of Ap-
peals may have intimated a broader eon<rripction in rhe cnilnguy In” that ecanet in this
Conrt’s opinion ante, po 9,1 wonld attach little welcht ta 1t. We hate previnnsiy «aid
that wa apea “loath: to atrach eonclu<lve woichit to the relatively spoantanesas respanssc
of eaupsel to aqualle spontansre avectionine feam the Conrt” during orel arzumaent.™
Moase Lodae No. 147 v Irvia, 407 U8 10872, 170, and if that be the enee surelv nven lesy
welzhr ~hould be aserihed by us to a colloquy which tadk place in another eaurt, -
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words or dexigns on {he flng, These prolibitions are broad enough that it cun
be fairly said that the Massuchusctts statute is one essentially designed to
preserve the physical integrity of tha fiag, and rt merely to puuish those who
would infringe that integrity for the purpnse of dixpuraging the las as a
svibol, While it 1= true that the statute does not appear to cover one who
simply wenrs a tlag unless his conduet for other reaxons falls within its pro-
hibitiops, the legislature is not reguired to address every reiated matier in an
ared with one statate, Aatzeanbach v, Morgan, 354 U8, G641, 656058 (T0a6y, It
muay well be that the ivcidence of such conduct at the time the statute was
visteted wax not thiought to varraat legisiation in order to preserve the physical
intearity of the tlag,

In {nited States vo O Brien. 391 U8, 367 (1968}, the Caourt observed:
“We eannot aceept the view thar apparently limitless variety of conduct
ran b labeled speech’ whenever the person engasing in the condust in-
ternds therebs to express an idea,” 391 U.S., at 376,

Then, proceeding “on the assu=iption that the alleged enmmunicative element
in (Ylrien’s condner was suilicient to bring into play the First Amendwment,”
thie Court held that a regulation of conduer was sutliciently justitied
“if it 1= within tle constitutional power of the Government; if it furthers
an jmporthant or <ubstartial govermmental interest; if the governmentra?
interest ix nerelated to the suppression of free expression: and if vhe in- .
cidentsy restriction on alleded First Aamendment freedoms is no greater
tha s esseniial to the furthervanee of that interest.” 301 U8, at 377

While 1 have somwe deubt that the first enunciation of a group of fest< ~uch
ax those established in O'Brica setx them in con rete for all time, it does feem
o me that the Massachuserts starute subsantinlly complies with those tests,
- Fhere ean be no guestion that a <tatute such o the Massatchuset!s one here is
“within® the constitutional power of a4 State to enact, Sinee the statute by this
readitg punishes a variety of wsex of the tlag which would Papair its physical
integsity, withont regard to preseuce or ehariaeter of expressive condier ik
cannection with those uses, I think the governmental inteve:st  is unrelated to
the suppressio n.f free expres<ion. The gquestion of whether the governmental
interest ix “substantial™ ix not easy to sever from the quesiion of whether the
restriciion is “uo greatrer than is essential o the Turtheranee of the intere<s.”
aed I therefore treat those two daspeets of the matter towsther, T believe thist
botit of these testx are met, and that the governmental interest is sutlicient to
antweish whatever cotlateral suppression »f expressive conduer was involved in
the actions of Gogaen. Tn = concluding, I find myself in agreement uot ounly
wwith my Brother WiniTe in this case, but with thaxe members of the (ourt
referred to earlier in this opinion who dixsented from the Court's disposition
in the v of Street vo New York, supra.

My Brother Warre allugex to the carly legixiation of hoth the Continental
Congress and of the Congres< of the new nation dealing wirh the flaes, and
observes, *Cuae need not explain fally a plenomenou to recognize its existence
ancd in this case to coneede that the o ix an important symbol of natisnhood
aned nnity, ereated by the nation and endowed with certain attribntes. Conceived
in this licht, T have po doubt abant the validity of laws designating and de-
seribing the flag and reculating itz use. display aud dispo<ition.” I agree.

thy Reptember 17, 17870 ag the In<t wembers of the Coustitutional Convention
woere signing the anstrument, James Madison in his “Notes™ deseribes the oe-
currence of the fellowing ineident :

“Whilsr the last memboers were <igninz it Noctor Franklin lenkina toward=
the President™ Chair, at the bhaelk of which o rising san happencd ta le
prmted, observeod ta a few members near him. that Painters had feund it
difliealt o dictinenish in their art a ciging from a =etting «un. T have
said heo often and often in the conrse of the Reesion, and the viejssitndos of
my hopes and fears as to it jsene, looked at that hehind the Prec<iident with-
ont beiaz sbhle to 1eil wlhether it wns rising or getting: But now at encth
T bave the happiness to know that ir i+ a rizing and not a <ettipg sun.”
Writines of James Madison, Vet 4, pep, 482483, (G, T Tutnam's Sans
1003,

Writing for this Conrt aiore than one hinndred vears later. Mr. Tustice
Hainmes made the Tamiliar statement

. ITWAlien we are dealing with wewdzs that alsn ors 8 ennstituent

act, Yike the Constitution of the United States, w~ mat realize that they




have cualled into life a being the developinent of which eould not hiave
leen foreseen cumpletely by the most gifted of its Hegetters, It was anoigh
for them to realize that the hope that they had created an orginnism: it
bas taken a century and has cilused their Stcces=ors much sweat and blood-
o prove that they ereated a nation, e cuse before us muxt be considered
in the iight of our whaole expericuce gud not werels in that of what was
=nid a hundred vears e Missourt v, Mollund, 232 U8, 416, 433 (1920,

From it eariiest days, 1Le art and fiterature of our country have asxivned a
special place to the fHug of the United Staies. 1T ligires prominentiy in ar least
onite of Charles Wilsen Peal s portraits of George Washington,. showing himm as
leader of the forces of the 313 colonies diuring the Revoluiionary War. Ne one
whe lived rhrouzh the Sceond World War ‘n this country ean forzet the
impact of the photuzraphs of the metnliers of the United States Marine Corps
raising the United Staies Hag on the ten of Mount Suribachi on the Island of
Two Jima, whicn is pow commemorated in o statue at the Iwo Jima Memorial
adioining Arlincton National Cemetary.

Rali:h Waldo Emerson, wriling J0.yeiars after the hattles of Lexington and
Concord, wrote :

1y the rude bridee that arched the flong
Their flag to April’s breeze unfurled

1Iere rmee the embattled farmers stoud
And dired the <hat heard ‘round the workld,”

Oliver Wendell Holmes, Senior, celebeatd the flag that had flown on ein|
Tronsides™ duritg the War of 1812, and John Greenleaf Whittier wnde Darlara
Frictehies devotion to the “<ilken senrf” in the teeth of Stonewall Juckson's
omineus threats the central theme of hix familiar poern. Johin Philip Sensa's
“Ntars and Stripes Forover” and George AL Cohan’s “It's 2 Grand Old Flag™
are musieal celebrations of the flag familiar to adults and children alik,
Franeis Xeatt Kev's “Xiar Spangled Banner” is the courntry’s national anthen.

While most of the artistic evoeations of the flag accur in the contest of times
of natirmal strizgle, and enrrexpendingly grenter dependence on the flaz as a
syithel of national wniry, the importance of the flag is by no means< limited
to the field of hosrilities, The United Srates flaz flies over everr federal coinrt-
hoense in enr Natiem, and ix prominently displayed in almost every federal,
state. ar local rablic milding . throughout the land. It is the ane visilble om-
hediment of the anthority of the National Government, threuch which the laws
of the Nution and the auarantees of the Constitution are enforeeq.

It i~ not empty rictorie o «ay thar the United States Constitntion, even
the First and Fourteenth Amenaments nader whlch Gommen seeks to up=et hig
conviction, dees 1ot invariably in the world of pritetieal affairs enforee itself,
Soing back ne farther than the memnories af most of ns brissengly alive, 11w
Uuired Stares flag was earried hx federal troops summoned by the Drécident o
enforee deerees of fidernl courts in Li‘rle Rock, Arkansas<, in 1957, and in
Oxtord. Missis«ippi, in 1969,

The significance of the flag and the deep emntinnal feelings it aronses in
A lerge part of our eitizenry, cannot he fully expres<ed in the two dinensions
of a fawyer's brief or of 2 indicial opinion, Dut if the governaent AV Crentes
private vraprierars interests in wriften work and i mus<ienl aud Tthestrien)
perforinanees by virtue of copvright laws, T see no renson whe it mav net, for
All of the reasoss mentioned. erente a similar goverumental interest in 1 i
hr proLibiting even thase wha hsve purelnsed the physieal obicet from jm-
pairing its phy~ieal integrity. For what they have pnrchased is nat merely
cloth Aved red, white, 2%l blne, hnt glso the one vi<ible manifestation of two
Inidred years of nannnihnad—a hixtory complicd by senerations of onr for-
hears and contribiuted to by steoams of fmmisr: ats from TMe foir eoffiers of -
the slohe, which hns travelled a emrse sinee 1he time of t.is Country’s orisin
that conld not ha e been “forececn by the most zifted of {15 bogetters”

The permissible sonpe of gavernment rognlsiion of this unigque phresieal objoct
eannot he adequatels dealt with in terms of the law of private property or he
a livhls abstract. scholastic interpretation AT the First Amendment. Massaehu-
setts has not prohibite:d Goguen from Wonring i sign sewn o the seat of his
nanes expres<ing in wards his low opinion of the flaz, of the enuntry, or any-
thing else. It has prahibited him from wearing there a partietlar svmhol of
extraordinary significance and eontent. for which sitmifiennee ami eantent
Gomien is in no wise respansible. The flag of the United States i not anather
“thing.” and it iz not just another “idea” : it is not primarily an idea at all.
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Iere Gozuen was, o far
whittever views it was he v
Pants. on the streets of

ax= this record appears, quite free to express verhally
Vs seeRing to express by wearing a flag zewn to his
Leominster or in any of its parks or commons wWhere
free speech and Axxembly was customarily permitted. e was not compeilerd
fn any way to salnte the flae. phudgoe allegivnee to if, or mane any afirmative
esture of suppart or respect for it sueh as wonid contravens Wesr Virginia

Brourd of Education v, Barnette, 310 U, 8, (1043, ITe was ~imply Prohibited

froon impairine the Physieal integrity of 2 unigue national symhol which has

been given eantent by generations of hix a1d our forebears, a symbol of which
he bad purchased a copy. 1 believe Massachusetts had a richt to enaet 1his
prohibition,

Senator ITrrska. As of now. the record will be ke
other 2-weeks for the addition of any information that anyone may
wizhi to add. .\ determinarion will be made as te when the subeom-
mittee will meet for consideration of the text of the bill.

Mr. O'Coxxor. Mr. Chairman. T thank Yon very much. Would
it be possible within thar 2 week period to review the record?

Senator JIncska. The testimony that vou have given?

AMr. O'Coxxor. Yes,

Senator Heeska, Indeed.

Ao O'Coxxor. We appreciate that.

Senator Ilrvska. Get in touch with Mr. Thomas Collins here,
and he will make the record available to vou. You may make sure
of editorial changes or language changes that you wigh,

Mr. O°Coxyor. T just have one resction to vour discussion with
Mr. Finger on the pin in the tapel. This is ofthand. without checking -
this with my conferers in The Aimerican Legion. As You may note,
T am wearing an American flag in my lapel over my heart. T think
if xout use the phrase “preferable to be worn on the Joft lapel.” the
use of the word “preferable” is important. If it is worn on the
other Japel with respect. or any place with respect and honor, that
would be the kev point. :

I would like to review my remarks with the other officials of
The American Legion and those present here. and if we believe it
helpful to you or helpful to the auxtliary. we would like to file an
additional statement within the period you offer.

Senator Hrrska, Very well.

If there is nothing further. the subcommittee is adjourned subject
to the call of the chair.

[ Whereupon. at 11 ::0 am.,
the call of the chair.]

pt open for an-

the subcommittee recessed subjeet to

O
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Mr. Hrrska, from the Committee on the Judiciary,
submitted the following

REPORT

[To accompany &.71. ERes, 19]

The Tommittee on the Judiciary, to which was referced the bLill.
(5.1, Res. 49). to amend the joint resolution entitled “Joint resolution
to codify and emphasize existing rules and customs pertaining to the
display and use of the flag of the United States of America, having

considered the same, reports favorably thereon witl amendnients and
reconumends that the bill as anended do pass,

Prrose

The purpose of the bill is to codify in an official code for the nse
and guidance of civilians and civilian organizations tha proper
method of using and displaying the flag of the Uhnited States of
America,

. BAcEGrorxD

The original flag code was contained in Public Layw 623, approved
by the Congress on June 22 1942, This statute was subsequent]y
amended on Decenber 22, 1942, by a “Joint resolution to codify and
emphasize exixting rules and customs pel‘taining to the display and
use of the firg of the United States of America.” On the basis of the
resolution. un’ officiul code was establislied for the use and guidane
of civilians and civilian organizations not required to comply wiun
regulations promulgated by the executive departments of the Cnited
States Government,

More recently, Publie Law 90-821 made public mutilation, defie-
ing, Lurning or trampling u.on the 1.8, flag with the intent to cast
contempt on it a federal offense punishable by up to $1,000 fine and ‘or
up teone vear imprisonment.
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Even more importantly. however. was the recoznition by the Com-
mittee that there now exists throughout the nation considerable con-
fusion as to the proper method for displaying the flag of the Uhnited
States. During hearings held by the Senate Subcommittee on Federal
Charters. Holidays. and Celebrations in June. 1974, considerable testi-
mony was heard which underscored the multitude of interpretations
that the flag code has been given by our eitizens. It was also apparent
to the Subcommittee that some of the long-standing customs and
usages of the flag are outdated and in serious need of revision, Ot her
provisions of the flag code seem to require additional clarification and
reemphasis, S.J. Res. 49 was drafted to accomplish these revisions
and codificationsim the exizting flag code.

With the celebration of the country's Bicentennial upon us. it isap-

rropriate. and, indeed. timely for the Congress to thoroughly consider,
and, in time, pass legislation governing the use of our Hag—the hon-
ored svmbol of our proud nation. ‘

The history of the instant measure finds its roots in the il S. 340,

a bill introduced in the 931d Congress by Senators Tower and Pell.
‘That bill. to establish a commission to study the usage, customs. and
laws relating to the flag of the United States, was introduced along
with S. J. Res. 91, introduced by Senator Gurney, which was a bill
similar to the subject bill.

Neither bill was acted upon during the 93rd Congress, although
hearings were held on them in June 1574, S. J. Res, 49, introduced by
Senators Bavh and Thurmond in the 94th Congress, is similar to
S. J. Res. 91, but contains a number of changes which were the result
of testimony presented during the hearings of 1974 and considered by
the subéommittee to have sufficient merit and purpose to be included
in the clean bill.

Included in this report by the subcommitee are (1) a section-by-
section analysis of the bill, (3) changes in existing law.

SECT]ON-BY-S.’ECTION ANarysis

Section 1 of the bill is amended by adding language that permits
the display of an ail-weather flag for a patriotic effect twenty-four
hours a day if properly illuminated during the hours of darkmess.
This has been technically possible for some time because of advances
in outdoor lighting and all-weather materials for flags, but the federal
code was never adjusted to permit around-the-clock display of the flag.

Section 2 has been updated to indicate onr Nation's holidays, their
new names, and other changes in dates, to reflect the special days on
which the flag should be displaved.

Language has also been added in sections 2 and 3 which reflect efforts
by the committee to update the flag code. No longer is the flag. if diz-
rlayed on a vehicle, to be “clamped to the radiator cap.” It must now

¢ aftixed to the right fender.

Subsection (i) of Section 3 has been amended to specifically spell
out the display of the flag when displayed otherwise than being flawn
from a statf. When displaved either horizontally or vertically against
a wall the union or biue field should be uppermost and to the observor's

cft.
i Section 3(k) has been amended to indicate the importance of the
guarantee of religious freedom by the U.S. Constitution. The new
. © SR.To7




3

language of this section affirms that when both the flag of the United
States of America and the flag of the church are displayed or staffs,
the flag of the United States should hold the position of prominence
and the pos tion of honor at the clergymsan’s right®Any other flag so
displayed should be placed on the left of the clergyman or speaker
or to the right of the audience. 4~ )

Subsection (m) ef Section 3 provides for specific language as teo
when the flag may be flown at half-statf as a mark of respect to the
memory of the deceased. It also states specifically who may order the
national flag to fly at half staff—no public official below the office of
Governor. It also designates those public oflicials for whom the flag
shall be flown at half-staff and the period of time it is to be flown in
that position.

Subsection (o) of Scction 3 is a new s=cetion which describes the
proper display of the flag when suspended across a corridor or a lobhy
inside a building. If only one entrance, the union of the flag should be
to the observor’s left upon entering. If more than one entrance. the
flag should be suspended vertically with union te the north, when
entrances are east to west, or to the east when entrances are to the
north and =outh. If there are entrances in more than two directions.
the union should be to the east.

Section 4. subsection (d) is amended to preclude any use of a flag
as a costume or athletic uniform has been deleted. It is included, how-
ever, as a new subsection (j) and provides further guidance as to the
use of a flag patch affixed to the uniform of military personnel. fire-
men, policemen, and members of patriotic organizations. A lapel flaz
lpin, if worn on clothing, should be worn on the left lapel near the
heart.

Sections 3 and 7 are changed by adding language that women should
salute by placing the right hand over the heart during the hoisting.
lowering or passing of the flag and during thé Pledge of Allegiance
to the Flag.

Sections 6. 7. and 8 of the bill simpl¥ reiterate existing conduct for
salute of the flag and authority for the Commander in Chief of the
Armed Forces to alter. repeal, or add rules pertaining to the rule or
custom of displaring the flaer of the United States whenever he deems
it to be appropriate or desirable.

Craxces 1x Exrstixe Law

In compliance with rule XNXIX of the Senate. changes in existing
law made by the bill are shown as follows (existing law proposed to
be omitted is enclosed in black brackets, new matter 1s printed in italic.
existing law in which no change is proposed is shown in roman:)

AN ACT To amend the joint resnlution entitled “Joint resolution to endify and
emmphasize existing rules and customs pertaining to the display and use of the
flag of the United States of America” .

§ 171, Same; conduct during plaring. :
[When the national anthem is plaved and the flag is not displaved.
all present should stand and face the music. Those in uniform should
salute at the first note of the anthem. retaining this position until the
last note. All others should stand at attention, men removing the
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headdress..When the flag is displayed, all present should face the flag
and salute.J

During rendition of the national anthem when the flag is displayed,
all present except those in uniform should stand ct attention Jacing the
Alag with the right hand over the heart. When the Aoy is not displayed.,
those present showld face towurd the music. During rendition of the
onthem, men not in uniform should remove their headdress with their
right hand and hold it at the left shoulder, the hand leing over the
heart. Women should place right hand over the heart. Persons in vni-
jorm should render the military salute at the first note of the anthem
and retain this positionuntil the last note.

§172. Pledge of allegiance to the flag; manner of delivery.

EThe following is designated as the pledge of allegiance to the flag:
“1 pledge allegiance to the flag of the United States of America and
to the Republic for which it stands. one Nation under God, indivisible.
with liberty and justice for all. Such pledge should be rendered by
standing with the right hand over the heart, However, civilians will
always show full respect to the flag when the pledge is given by
merely standing at attention. men removing the headdress, Persons
in uniform shall render the milita ryv salute.}

The Pledge of Allcgiance to the Flag. I pledae allegiance to the
Flag of the United Stales of America. and to the epublic for whickh
it stands, one Nation under God, indivisible. with liberty and 77'te‘-5'f;f‘€
jor all.”, should be rendcred by standing at attention facing the dug
weth the vight hand over the heart. When not in uniform men should
remore their heoddress with their right hand and hold it at the left
shoulder, the hand being over the heart, Women showld place right
hand over the heart. Persons in uni form should remain silent, face the
Rag.and renderthe i Aitury salute,

§173. (Sec. 1) Display and use of flag by civilians; codification of rules and
customs. .

The following codification of exizting rules and enstoms pertaining
to the display and w=e of the flag of the United States of America is
established for the use of such ¢ivilian or civilian gronps or organiza-
tions as may not be required to conform with regnlations promulgated
by one or ‘more executive departimnents of the Government. of the
United States. Tke plag of the I nited States foir the purpose of 1h's
Chapter shall Le dehricd according Lo title §. United States Code.
Chapter 1. section 1 aml section ? and Lxceutive Order 10834 issued
pursuant thereto.

§174. (See. ) Same; time and occasions for display; hoisting and lowering.

{) It is the universal custom to display the flag only from sunrise
to sunset on buildings and on stationary Hlagstatfs in the open. [How-
ever, the flag may be displayed at night upon special occasions when
1t is desired to produce a patriotic effect.] Zlowerver. awrken a patriotic
cffect iz desired, the flag meay be displayed fiventy-four hours a day
i properly iltuminated o wring the howrs of darkness.

(b) The flag should be hoisted briskly and lowered ceremonious]y.
. {¢) The flag should not be dizplayed on days when the weather is
Inclement, except when an all weather flag i= displaved.

(4) The flag should be displaved on all days, [when the weather
permits.§ especially on New Year's Day, January 1; Inauguration
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Day. January 20: Lincolns Birthday, February 12; Washington's
Birthday. third Monday in February; Easter Sunday (variable);
Mother's Day, second Sunday in May: Armed Forces Day, third Sat-
urday in May; Memorial Day (half staff until noon), FMax 30:F the
last Monday in May: Flag Day. June 14: Independence Day, July 4:
Labor Day, first Monday in September: Constitution Day, Septemiber
17: Columbus Day. second Monday in October: Navy Day, October 27;
Veterans Day, [the fourth Monday in. October}, Norember I1:
Thanksgiving Dav. fourth Thursday in November: Christmas Day.

December 25 suel other days as may be proclaimed by the President
of the United States: the birthdays of States (dates of admission):
and on State holidays. :
{e) The flag should be displayed daily, [weather permittingJ on or
near the main adiministration buildines of every publie institution.
(f) The flag should be displayed in or near every polling place on
election days,
f2r) The flag should be displayed during schiool days in or near every
schoolhouze, :
§ 175, (Sec.3) Same; position and manner of display,

The flag, when carried in a procession with another flag or flags,
should be either on the marching right: that is, the fag's own right, er,
if there is a line of other flags. in front of the eenter of that line,

(a) The tlag should not be displaved on a float in a parade except
from a statl. or as provided in subsection (1) of this section.

(L) The tlag should not be draped over the hood. top, sides. or back
of a vehicle or of a railroad train or a boat, When the flag is displayed
on a motorcar. the statf should he fixed firmly to the chassis or clamped
to the [radiator cap] right fender.

(¢) No other flag or pennant shounld be placed above or, if on the
same level, to the right of the flag of the United States of America, ex-
cept during church services conducted by naval chaplains at sea, when
the chureh pennant may be lown above the flag during church services
for the personnel of the Navy. No person shall display the flag of the
United Nations or any other national or international flag equai. above,
Or in a position of superior prominence or honor to, or in place of, the
faz of the United States at any place within the United States or any
Territory or possession thereof: Provided, That nothing in this sec-

~tion shall make unlawful the continuance of the practice heretofore
followed of displaying the flag of the United Nations in a position of
prominence or honor, and other national flags in positions of equal
prominence or honor. with that of the flag of the United States at the
headquarters of the United Nations.

(d) The flag of the United States of America. when it is displayed
with another fag against a wall from crossed statfs, should be on the
right, the flag’s own right, and its staff should be in front of the staff
of the other flag. -

{e) The flac of the United States of .\merica should be at the center
and at the highest point of the group when a number of flags of States

or localities or pennants of societies are grouped and displayed from P
staffs. -
. (f) When flags of States, cities. or localities, or pennants of socie- SR
ties are flown on ihe same halrard with the flag of the United States, . .

the latter should always be at the peak. When the flags are flown from

A e
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2djacent staffs, the flag of the United States should be hoisted first and
loweged last. No such flag or pennant may be placed above the flag of
the United States or to the right of the flagof tﬁe United Statesf.J s 08
own right,

(g) When flags of two or more nations are displayed, they are to be

Own from separate staffs of the same height. The flags should be of
approximately equal size, International usage forbids the display of
the flag of one nation above that of another nation in time of peace.

(h) When the flag of the United States is displayed from a staff
Projecting horizontally or at an angle from the window sill. baleony, or
front of g4 building, the union of the flag should be placed at the peak
of the staff unless the flag is at half staff. When the flag is suzpended
over a sidewalk from g pole extending from a house to a pole at the
eclee of the sidewalk, the flag should be hoisted out, union fivst, from
the building.

E(i) When the flag is displaved otherwise than by being flown from
a staif. it chonld be displayed Hat. whether indoors or ont. or so sus-
pended that its folds fall free as though the flag were staffed.J ()
When displayed cither horizontally or vertically againsé ¢ wall, the
uncon should be y ppermast and to the fag's oun right, that is, to the
observer's left. When displayed in a window. the flag should be dis-
Played in the same wayy weth the union or Hiye yield to the left of the
observer in the street. '

(1) When the flag is displayed over tlie middle of the street. it should
be suspended vertieally with ‘the union to the north in an cast and west
Street or to the east in a north and south street.

Lik) When used on a speaker’s platform. the flag, if displaved flat.
should be digplayed above and behind the speaker, When displayed
from a staff in a ehureh or public auditorium. if it is displaved in the
chancel of a churcl, op on the speaker’s platform in a public audi-
torium, the flag should occupy the position of honor and be Placed at
the elergviman's or speaker’s right as he faces the congregation or
audience. Any other flag so displayved in the chancel oronthe platform
should be placed at the clergyman’s or speaker’s left, a3 he faces the
fongregation or audience. But when the flag is displaved from a stafl
in a church or public auditorium elsewhere than in the chancel or on
the platform it shall be DPlaced in the position of Lonor at the right
of the congreaation or sudience as they face the chancel o platform.

-Any other flag so displaved should be placed on the left of the copn- -

gregation or audience as they face the chaneel or platform.J (&) When
useeld on a spealer's platforn, the Rag. if displayed flut. should be dis-
Ployed abore and behind the speaker. Wen digplayed from a staff in
a church or public auditorium., the flag of the United States of America
shosld hold the position of supevior prominence. in advance of the
audience. and in the position of Lionor erag; g

riaht as ke faces the audicnee, Any other flag so dizp

placed on the I ft of the clergyman 6p spcaker or

audlience,

(1) The flag should form a distinetive feature of the cercmony of
unveiling a statue or monwnent. but it should never be used as the cov-
ering for the statue or monument, .

E(m) The flag. when flown at half staff. should be first hoisted to
the peak for an instant and then lowered to the half-staff position.
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The flag should be again raised to the peak before it is lowered for the
ay. By “half staff” is meant lowering the flag to one-half the distance
tween the top and bottom of the stafl. Crepe streamers may be affixed
to spear heads or flag-staffs in a parade only by order of th President

of the United States.J (m) Zhe flag,when fown at half-staff, should pe
Birst hoisted to the prak jor

an instant and then lowered to the half-staff
position, The 7ag should be again roised to the peak be foreitislowered
for the day. On Memorigl Day, the fiog should be dizplayed ot half-
stofF until noon Only, then raised to the top of the staff. By order of
the President, the Haq shall be flown at half-staff upon the death of
privcipal foures of the United States Government and the Governor
of @ State! tervitory, op possession, as a mark of respect to their
memory, fn the epent of the death of other ofiicials op foreign digni-
farirs the flug is to e desplayed at hal 7-stajf according tv Presidential

instrnctions or orders. or (a_accordance with recognized customs or
Practiecs not inconsiste

al wak lme. In the event of the death of a
Prescut or former opfieind of the government o [ any State. territory. or
11033058600 OF the Unilted States, the Governor of that State, ferritory.
or possession may proclaim that the National flag shall be flown at
half-staff, The g 3hall be fown qt half-stoff thirty days from the
day of death of the President or o formepr Presideni; ten days from
the diuy of death of the Vice President, the Chief Justice or a retired
Clicf Tustice of the United States, or the Speaker of the House of
N firesentatires fi

om the day of death until in terment of an Assorigte
Tustice of the Sy preme Court, a Sees

etary of an executive or m ilitary
departinent, g former Vice President, or the Gorernon of a State. terri-
tory. or possession; and on the day of death and the following day for
a Mcmber of Congress. 45 used in, this subsection—
(2) the term; “half-staff” means the position o
i8 one-half the distanee between the top and bottom of the staff;
(2) the term “executive or military department” means any
agency listed under seetion 107 and 102 of title 9, United States
Code; and
(3) the term “Member of Congress” means 4 Senator, a Repre-
sentative, a Delegate, or

. the Lesudent Commissioner from Puycrto
Lico”

{n) When the fiag is used to cover g casket. it should be o placed
that the union is at the head and over the left shoulder. The flag
should not be lowered Into the grave or allowed to touch the ground.

(0) When the flag is sus pended across a corridor o lodby in a build-
ing with only ore main entrance. it should be suspended vertically
with the vnion of the flag to the observer's left upen entering, If the
builling has more than one main entrance,

the flag showld be suspended
vertically near the center of the corridor or l0bby with the union to the
north, wwhen entrances are to the cast and

‘€5t or to the cast wchen en-
tranccs gre to the north and south, If there are entrances in more than
Lwo divections, the union 8hould be to the east.

§i%6. (See. 4) Same; respect for flag.

No disrespect should be shown to the flac

America; the flag should not he dipped to any person or thing. Regi-
mental colors. State flags. and organization or institutional flagsareto
be dipped as a marl of honor., .

f the flag wchen it

of the 'L'nit'od States of




T(a) The flag should never be displayed with the union down save
-as a signal of dire distress.] (@) The flag should never be displayed .
with the union down, except as a signal of dire distress in instances
of extreme danger tolife or propert y.

(b) The flag should never touch anything beneath it, such as the
eround. the floor, water. or merchandise.

(¢} The flag should never be carried flat or horizontally, but always

~aloft and free. '

[(1) The flae should never be used as drapery of any sort whatso-
ever. never festooned. drawn back. nor up, in folds. but always allowed
to 1all free. Bunting of blue. white, and red, always arranged with the
blue above. the white in the middle. and the red below. should be used
for covering a speaker’s desk, draping the front of a platform. and for
decoration in general.} () 7'he flay showld never be used as wearing

“apparel, bedding. or drapery. I't should never be festooned. dravn back,
nor up. in folds. but always allowed to fall frec. Buniing of blue,
white, and red, always arranged with the blue above, the white in the
middle, and the red below, showld be used for covering a speaker's desk,
draping the froné of a plutform.and for decoration in gencral,

[ (e) The flag should never be fastened. displayed. used. or stored
in such a manner as will permit it to be easily torn, soiled. or damaged
in any way.} (¢) The fug should necer be fastened. displayed. used.
or stored in such a manner as to permit it to be casily torn, soied or
damaged in any way.

(f) The flag should never be nused as a covering for a ceiling.

(¢} The flag should never have placed upon it. nor on any part of it.
nor attached to it any mark. insigna. letter, word. figure, design, pic-
ture, or drawing of any nature, '

(h) The flag should never be used as a receptacle for receiving, hold-
ing, carrving. or delivering anything.

[(1) The Hag should never be used for advertising purposes in any
manner whatsoever. Tt <hould not be embroidered on such articles as
cushions or handkerchiefs an the like, printed or otherwise impre-~sed
on paper napking or boxes or auyihing that is designed for temporary
use and discard; or used as any portion of a costume or athletic uni-
form. Advertizing siens shonld not he fastened to a statf or halvard
from which the flaer is flown.] (i) The flag should never be used for
advertixing pueposcx (n any manuer whatsoerer. It should not be
embroidered on such articles as cushions or handkerchiefs and the
like, printed or othe pirise impresscd on paper napkins or bozes or
anything that is designed for temporary use and discard. Advertising
signs should not be jastened to a staff or halyard from which the flag
s flown.

(7)Y No part of the fag should ever be used as a costume or athletic
uneform. However, a fag patch may be afficed to the uniform of mili-
tary personnel, fircmen, nolicemen. and members of patriotic orga-
néizations. The finy represents a living country and i3 itself consid-
ered a living thing. Thercfore, the lapel flag pin being a replica,
should bhe wornon theleft lapel near the 7¢]carz‘. ~

L(i)3 (&) The flag, when it is in such condition that it is no longer
a fitting emblem for display, should be destroyed in a dignified way,
preferably by burning.* ) i
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§177. (Sec. 5) Same; conduct during hoisting, lowering or passing of flaz,
[During the ceremony of hoisting or lowering the flag or when the
flag is passing in a parade or in a review, all persons present should
face the flag, stand at attention, and salute. Those present in uniform
should render the military salute. When not in uniform, men should
remove the headdress with the right hand holding it at the left shoul-
der. the hand being over the heart. Men withour Fats should salute
in the same manner. Aliens chould stand at attention. Women shonld
salute by placing the right hand over tlie heart. The salute to the flag
in the moving column should be rendered at the moment it passes,
During the cercmony of hoisting or lowering the flag or wkhen the
flag is pussing in a parade or in review. all persons present cxcept
those in uniform should face the flag and stand at attention with the
right land occr the heart, Those present in wrerorm showld rvender the
military salute. When not in uniform, men skould vemove their head-
dress awith their 2ight hand and hold it at the leit showlder, the hand
being over the heart. Women should salute by placing. right hand
over the heart. Aliens showld stand at attention. The salute to the flag
in a moving column should be rendercd at the moment the flag passes.
“Sec. 8. [(a) The Commander in Chief of the Armed Forces of
the United States shall appoint a National Flag Commission for the
purpose of necessary study and revision of thiz joint resolution.
“(b) Arny rule or custom pertaining to the display of the flag of
the United States of America, sot forth hersin. may be altered. modi-
fied. or repealed, or additionai rules with respect thereto may be pre-
seribed, by the Commander in Chief of the Armed Forces of the
United States, whenever he deems it to be appropriate or desirable;
and any such alteration or additional rule shall be set forth in a
proclamation.”.]

DeparrarExTAL REPORT

DEersrTMEXT oF 710 Ak,

Washington, D.C...January 22, 197¢.
Hon. Roarax L. Hruska, ) <
Chairman, Standing Subcommitice on F cderal Charters, Ilolidays and
Celebrations, Commitice on the J udiciary, U.S. Senate, Washing-
ton, D.C. .
Dear Me. Cramatax: Reference is made to ¥Your request for the
Department of the Army views on S. J. Res. 49, ¢

2. 04th Congress. a joint
resolution “To amend the joint resolution entitled ~Joint resolution to.

codify and emphasize existing rules and custor pertaining to the dis-
play and use of the flag of the United States of America’” The De-
pariment of the Army has been assigned re~ponsibility for expressing
the views of the Department of Defense on this joivt resolution.

The purpose of the joint resolution is to clarify certain provisions of
the laws concerning the proper use and display of the U.S. flag. which
is popularly known as the flag code. and to direct the Commander in
Chief of the Armed Forces of the United States io appoilit a National
Flag Commission for the purpose of necessary study and revision of
this resolution. . .

The Department of the Army on behalf of the Department of De-
fense believes that such a study as contemplated by 5..J. Res. 49 would
be beneficial and has no objection to its enactment. ‘

S.R. 797




ments of the Departmen

in accordance with procedures preseribed by

point of the Administration’s
Presentation of this

There are, however, two suggestions with respect to the resolution :
{(a) The President recently signed the bill making Veterans’ Duv
November 11th, starting in 1978, so lines 23 and 24, page 2, should
be amended to establish Veterans’ Day as the 11th of November:
(8) Section 16 of the resolution, new su

bsection “(3)* should be
amended to indicate that the flag, per se, should not be used as a
costume or athletic uniform. The rationale for this suggestion is

that if no “part” of the flag should be used for such apparel,
athletic teams and those whe wear costumes may believe it to be
a violation of the flag code for their garments to have vrhite stars
on a blue background, or red stripes interspersed wit white

stripes. Such innocuous designs should not be sacrosanct merely
because they are used in the flag.

Enactment of S. J. Res. 49 would n

t of Defense.
his report has been coordinated within the De

ot affect the budgetary require-

partment of Defense

v the Secretary of Defense.
The Office of Management and Budget advizes that, from the stand-

program. there is no objection tn the

1 report for the consideration of the Commiittee.
Sincerely, :

Noryax R. AvtersTINg,
Acting Secretary of the Army.
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